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P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S1

11:04 a.m.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This hearing3

will, please, come to order.  Good morning,4

ladies and gentlemen.  This is the November5

5, 2008 Public Hearing of the Board of6

Zoning Adjustment of the District of7

Columbia.  My name is Ruthanne Miller.  I'm8

the Chair of the BZA.  9

Joining me today is to my left10

Mary Oates Walker and Shane Dettman, Board11

members, Mr. Cliff Moy from the Office of12

Zoning, Lori Monroe from the Office of13

Attorney General and Ms. Beverley Bailey14

from the Office of Zoning.15

Copies of today's hearing agenda16

are available to you and are located to my17

left in the wall bin near the door.  18

Please, be advised that this19

proceeding is being recorded by a Court20

Reporter and is also webcast live. 21

Accordingly, we must ask you to refrain from22
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any disruptive noises or actions in the1

hearing room.2

When presenting information to3

the Board, please, turn on and speak into4

the microphone, first, stating your name and5

home address.  When you are finished6

speaking, please, turn your microphone off7

so that your microphone is no longer picking8

up sound or background noise.9

All persons planning to testify10

either in favor or in opposition are to fill11

out two witness cards.  These cards are12

located to my left on the table near the13

door and on the witness tables.  Upon coming14

forward to speak to the Board, please, give15

both cards to the reporter sitting to my16

right.17

The order of procedure for18

special exceptions and variances is as19

follows:  20

One, statement and witnesses of21

the applicant.  22
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Two, Government reports,1

including Office of Planning, Department of2

Public Works, DDOT, et cetera.  3

Three, report of the Advisory4

Neighborhood Commission.  5

Four, parties or persons in6

support.  7

Five, parties or persons in8

opposition.  9

Six, closing remarks by the10

applicant.11

Pursuant to Section 3117.4 and12

3117.5 the following time constraints will13

be maintained:  14

The applicant, persons and15

parties, except an ANC, in support,16

including witnesses, 60 minutes17

collectively.  18

Persons and parties, except an19

ANC in opposition, including witnesses, 6020

minutes collectively.  21

Individuals 3 minutes.22
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These time restraints do not1

include cross examination or questions from2

the Board.  3

Cross examination of witnesses is4

permitted by the applicant or parties.  The5

ANC within which the property is located is6

automatically a party in a special exception7

or variance case.8

Nothing prohibits the Board from9

placing reasonable restrictions on cross10

examination, including time limits and11

limitations on the scope of cross12

examination.13

The record will be closed at the14

conclusion of each case, except for any15

material specifically requested by the16

Board.  The Board and the staff will specify17

at the end of the hearing exactly what is18

expected and the date when the persons must19

submit the evidence to the Office of Zoning. 20

After the record is closed, no other21

information will be accepted by the Board.22
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The Sunshine Act requires that1

the Public Hearing on each case be held in2

the open before the public.  The Board may,3

consistent with its Rules of Procedure and4

the Sunshine Act, enter Executive Session5

during or after the Public Hearing on a case6

for purposes of reviewing the record or7

deliberating on the case.8

The decision of the Board in9

these contested cases must be based10

exclusively on the public record.  To avoid11

any appearance to the contrary, the Board12

requests that persons present not engage the13

Members of the Board in conversation.14

Please, turn off all beepers and15

cell phones, at this time, so as not to16

disrupt these proceedings.17

The Board will now consider any18

preliminary matters.  Preliminary matters19

are those which relate to whether a case20

will or should go forward today, such as21

requests for postponement, continuance or22
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withdrawal or whether proper and adequate1

notice of the hearing has been given.  If2

you are not prepared to go forward with a3

case today or if you believe that the Board4

should not proceed, now is the time to raise5

such a matter.6

Does the staff have any7

preliminary matters?8

MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair, members9

of the Board, to everyone, good morning.10

Staff does not.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's12

proceed with the agenda then.  And would all13

individuals wishing to testify today,14

please, rise to take the oath?  And Ms.15

Bailey will administer it.16

(Whereupon, the witnesses were17

sworn.)18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Would you19

call the first case, please?20

MS. BAILEY:  Members of the21

Board, this is a continuation case.22
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Previously it last came before the Board on1

October 28th.  This is an application, the2

number if 17793 of Ann-Lee and Ray S. Chen,3

pursuant to 11 DCMR § 3104.1 for a special4

exception to allow the change of a5

nonconforming rooming house to a flat,6

that's a two-unit dwelling, under subsection7

2003.1 at premises 1693 35th Street,8

Northwest, Square 1294, Lot 218.  The9

property is zoned R-3.10

And just as a reminder to11

everyone, the Board did establish party12

status and that was given to the Citizens13

Association of Georgetown and those14

neighbors who requested that CAG represent15

them.16

And the case is now ready for the17

Board to proceed, Madam Chair.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's19

start with introductions.20

MR. BROWN:  Good morning, Madam21

Chair, members of the Board. Patrick Brown22
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from Greenstein Delorme & Luchs on behalf of1

the applicant.2

MS. CHEN:  My name is Ann-Lee3

Chen.  I am the applicant.4

MR. BELLO:  Toye Bello.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And I6

note that CAG is represented by Ms. Zartman7

here today.  And the ANC is here today and8

so when you come up you can introduce9

yourselves at that time.  Okay.  10

Mr. Brown, do you want to just11

put on the record what you just passed out?12

MR. BROWN:  I provided to the13

Board a set of hearing exhibits, many of14

which are already in the record and they're15

being provided to you.  One for your16

convenience.  Some are photographs that are17

being seen individually in person.  I will18

say there is one new item which involves19

some activity involving the Zoning20

Administrator that we weren't aware of until21

I received an email from the Office of22
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Planning on October 31st.1

So there's really nothing there. 2

It's more for your convenience.  For3

instance, the Board there which is our4

attempt at a presentation of the surrounding5

area is condensed in loose booklet form so6

it's easier for you to study.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And8

you've given this to the other parties here?9

MR. BROWN:  Yes.  I think they've10

both gotten it.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 12

All right.  13

MR. BROWN:  We're ready to move14

forward.  Not standing on formality, I'd15

invite Mr. Lewis from the ANC and Ms.16

Zartman and her witness from the citizens17

association to join us up here.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You19

want to come up now then?  Since Mr. Brown's20

saying there's room at the table if you want21

to, and then if you have any cross exam22
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you're right here.  You don't have to.1

MR. BROWN:  I'm not forcing you,2

but we're all in this together.  3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Whatever you4

choose, Ms. Zartman, is fine.5

MR. BROWN:  And if I could,6

notwithstanding what I gave you this morning7

and a full record in this case, I think we8

need to really focus in on what's involved9

here.  You've got a building here in10

Georgetown that going back prior to the 195811

Zoning Regulations and you have the 195712

Certificate of Occupancy configured in two13

separate units. Unit One, which I'll try to14

be consistent.  Unit One involves the lower15

level physically connected and unified with16

the main floor, the first level. That's Unit17

One.  Unit Two is the second floor, for18

which there is a certificate of occupancy19

dating back first to 1957 for a rooming20

house. Subsequently when my client Ms. Chen21

and her brother Ray acquired the property22
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they obtained a new Certificate of1

Occupancy, again which is your package2

today, for a rooming house, five rooms that3

was issued in September of 2007.4

This is an application, and we5

discussed it briefly the other day, all6

that's involved is Unit Two, which is a7

rooming house, multiple occupant rooming8

house.  And for purposes of how Ms. Chen and9

her brother choose to operate this facility,10

they would like to operate Unit Two in the11

same manner as they operate Unit One below12

as a single-family dwelling. And in order13

for that to occur, we need a change of14

nonconforming use for the rooming house from15

its rooming house to one half of a flat.16

Having said all that, and I hope17

I haven't confused you, this doesn't involve18

an expansion of the historical use or19

current use of the property.  And we need to20

look at it in that context.21

I will say, and to my surprise22
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and I thank Ms. Jackson from the Office of1

Planning for clueing me in after the last2

hearing, if you go to I believe it's Tab 23

of the hearing exhibits you'll see an email4

from Ms. Jackson to me referencing that the5

September 7, 2007 Certificate of Occupancy6

that had been issued by the DCRA to my7

client for rooming house, five rooms, had8

been apparently unbeknownst to my client or9

myself, characterized as having been issued10

in error and that there was some subsequent11

more recent action by the Zoning12

Administrator to, in essence, revoke that13

Certificate of Occupancy and reissue again14

without knowledge of my client or any15

notice, or God forbid they should actually16

provide this new Certificate of Occupancy to17

issue a Certificate of Occupancy for rooming18

house for some lesser number, I believe19

four. But, again, Mr. Le Grant didn't give20

me or my client the courtesy of a response21

or any notice about what he's done.  And22
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he's not here, and I don't suspect he's1

going to show up.2

But my client Ms. Chen will3

testify the second floor, Unit Two, the4

rooming house is configured as five separate5

rooms which we would like to incorporate6

into a single-family dwelling unit to be7

used by a group of people under a single8

lease.9

Its been used that way10

historically.  Its configured that way.  So11

when you get down to it the Board needs to12

focus in on the status quo and whether in13

fact what we're presenting is anything more14

than a change in how the second floor is15

organized and whether, in fact, in this case16

there really is any enhanced occupancy or17

use or adverse impacts.18

We had the luxury in this case of19

being able to judge what we're asking for20

based on the existing circumstances.  And21

then Ms. Chen in the material we put forward22
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would indicate that there is no adverse1

impact.  And then even if the distinction2

that Mr. Le Grant apparently has tried to3

draw between five and four, the worst case4

scenario the Board is considering the5

difference of one occupant in the facility. 6

And I think it will be apparent that given7

the property is currently occupied by five8

people in Unit Two second floor, that9

there's no difference, no adverse impact.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can I say11

something on that, though?  If it's a12

rooming house, then it's a designated number13

of rooms that can be used for individuals,14

one room per individual, is that right?  Or15

not?16

MR. BROWN:  Well, a room house17

designates, first, a certain portion of the18

building, in this case the second floor,19

what we would like to refer to as Unit Two20

as a rooming house which allows multiple21

occupants in that property, unlike a single-22
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family dwelling.  There's less single1

housekeeping unit, more independence within2

the individual occupants.3

The Zoning Administrator has4

apparently raised a question about whether5

the authorization that he gave for five is6

correct back in September of 2007.  Again,7

we believe five is still correct.  There i 8

s no notice that anything else has actually9

been done other than what I received from10

Ms. Jackson.  But even if it was, even if it11

was only four occupants in the five rooms,12

we're talking about one person.  And the13

Board's job would be to judge whether in14

fact, as we believe, there is no adverse15

impact for that one additional person.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where does17

the restriction come in if it's a single18

lease for a group of individuals instead of19

a rooming house, it's the flat?  Is it that20

you can't have more than six unrelated21

individuals, is that the limit?  Or is there22
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something else?1

MR. BROWN:  Well, under a single-2

family dwelling you have the nuclear family3

or not more than six unrelated people living4

together as a single housekeeping unit.5

In this situation given the6

configuration if the second unit, Unit Two,7

my client other than a nuclear family8

chooses to use it and is asking for9

permission to use it for not more than five10

individuals.  The difference here is rather11

than having five separate lease and legal12

relationships with those tenants, they want13

to have those five people living together14

under a single lease as a single15

housekeeping unit, much as the single-family16

dwelling description.17

And the Chair was concerned last18

time why we're even here.  It's a legal19

distinction, but I don't think it has a20

practical distinction of how this property21

is going to be occupied or its impact on a22
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neighborhood that, quite frankly, is not1

unified.  We've put forward quite a bit of2

evidence showing that there are a number of3

different uses, educational, institutional4

and these multidwellings, flats or rooming5

house are even higher occupancy apartment6

buildings.  And so I think it fits into7

historic and existing --8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I get that9

right now.  And I might be jumping ahead,10

but now I'm just looking at the difference11

in the neighbors.  I see that because of the12

Certificate of Occupancy it says four13

roomers or five roomers that there's the14

limit if it's a rooming house. If it's a15

flat, then there's the limit that we talked16

about the six unrelated or else a nuclear17

family, or else unless the Board would18

condition it.  And I don't know if that's19

what you're seeking.  But I just wanted to20

see the difference on the numbers.21

MR. BROWN:  Well, I don't think22
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the Board would be within their authority to1

limit the nuclear family.  That quite2

frankly, you would probably run afoul of a3

whole host of things and you don't want to4

go down that route. But in the very specific5

case where you have a number of unrelated6

people living together as a single7

housekeeping unit, we think it's appropriate8

and within the Board's authority to say in9

this case -- and again, the whole purpose of10

a change in nonconforming use is to allow a11

lateral move without any adverse impact or12

without any substantial change.  We think it13

would be appropriate and certainly I think14

comforting, hopefully, to the ANC as well as15

to the citizens association that we're16

willing to accept the Board's limitation in17

the case of Unit Two in the case of18

unrelated people to file.19

Again, the intent here is not to20

increase the number of occupants. The intent21

is not to somehow increase the adverse22
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impacts.  It's just to change how my client1

operates her facility in a way that's2

preferential to her and, hopefully,3

preferential to an accountability among the4

tenants rather than having separate5

relationships. They're all in it together6

and subject to the same restrictions.7

MS. MONROE:  I don't mean to8

whispering here.  I just want to read the9

definition because I think it kind of puts10

some of this to rest and I think it might11

answer some of the questions.  12

In the definition of rooming13

house the beginning says:  "A building or14

part thereof that provides sleeping15

accommodations for three or more persons." 16

There is no upper limit.  "Who are not17

members of the immediate family of the18

resident, operator or manager" and then it19

goes on and on some of the things.20

So there is not necessarily any21

limit.  22
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And a flat is considered a two-1

family dwelling.  That is the definition. 2

Whatever you want to define "family" as,3

it's a two-family dwelling.  4

Oh, families.  I'm sorry. Family5

is defined here also. "One or more persons6

related by blood, marriage, adoption or not7

more than six persons who are not so8

related."  That's where the six comes in.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But the flat10

goes to the whole building, correct?  But11

you're talking about are you seeking relief12

for just the second floor or the whole13

building?14

MR. BROWN:  What we're attempting15

to do is that now you have a single-family16

dwelling and a rooming house in one building17

under one roof.  What we're asking to do is18

to maintain the single-family dwelling below19

and to convert the second floor from a20

rooming house to single family dwelling as21

one half of a flat. So that at the end of22
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the day the Certificate of Occupancy will1

be:2

One,  a single-family dwelling by3

itself doesn't require a Certificate of4

Occupancy.5

At the end of the day the Board's6

authorization will authorize a Certificate7

of Occupancy for this building saying a two8

unit flat, the first unit, the second unit's9

been converted by a rooming house and by our10

own request that the upper flat unit be11

limited to five unrelated people.12

And so that -- and I think that13

would allow you to judge the difference14

between where we are now and where we want15

to go as being either nonexistent or de16

minimis in the case of four versus five.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 18

Okay.  19

I don't know where you were. I20

really jumped in there.21

MR. BROWN:  No. I think I was at22
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the end of my remarks.1

I'd like to ask Ms. Chen to2

present her testimony.3

MS. CHEN:  Good morning, ladies4

and gentlemen.5

My name is Ann-Lee Chen. My6

brother, Ray and I, own, we reside and we7

maintain the property at 1693 35th Street.8

My brother and I purchased this9

property late in 2006.  And at the time of10

our purchase the property was listed in the11

real estate listing as a two unit property.12

And the tax information sheet that we13

received from the DC Office of Tax and14

Revenue reflected similarly, that it was a15

two unit.  Possibly because of my own sort16

of inexperience, I didn't have any cause to17

question that at the time of our purchase18

because we had knowledge that the remainder,19

or at least the majority of the block had20

similar Certificate of Occupancies. And the21

building when we looked at it was configured22
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that way. And so it wasn't until after we1

completed the purchase of the building and2

actually it took the DCRA to sort of do some3

housekeeping that we got ahold of the copy4

of the 1957 Certificate of Occupancy for the5

previous owner and realized that the6

building was broken into a top floor rooming7

house and then the bottom being a single-8

family dwelling. So it was at that time that9

we began this process of just trying to10

change it to what we thought would be more11

appropriate for how it was being used and12

how we were going to use it, and also to be13

more uniform with the remainder of the other14

building immediately adjacent to us.  That15

we're all two unit flats.16

Our objective in this application17

certainly, again to reiterate, does not18

include any expansion. We have no plans for19

construction or any change to the building20

whatsoever.  My goal is to consolidate the21

house and the licensing of the house to just22
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the single designation of a flat.  It sort1

of reduces my running around the DCRA when I2

try to get everything in order. And so3

changing that to the single designation of4

the two unit flat.5

Also, to maintain the uniformity6

to what's already existing in the current7

neighborhood layout, which you can see in8

the board and also in the exhibits that were9

listed.  But most importantly I would like10

to sort of eliminate the multi rooming house11

residence scenario.  Rooming house tenants12

by definition on transient, they do not have13

to sign long term leases, they could in14

theory come and go on a month-to-month basis15

and not necessarily at the same time.  I16

personally would prefer to have a group of17

individuals sign together in a single lease18

for a couple of reasons.19

First of all, if they're not20

strangers to one another, they're21

responsible to more than just their single22
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room. Together on a single lease they're1

responsible for not only the entire unit,2

but the common areas in and around the3

building that everybody shares.  4

You know, and if they know one5

another and they're signed together on the6

lease, they're not just responsible to me,7

they're responsible to each other. Because8

if somebody decides to default on their rent9

or they cause damage or they vacate or10

something, everyone else on the same lease11

has equal responsibility. And that I think12

changes the kind of relationship that the13

tenants would have up there. Sort of just14

increasing the scope of their15

responsibility.16

And, of course, they would be17

signing long term leases, minimum like one18

year.19

And so ultimately the change in20

designation is mostly internal to how I21

relate to the tenants on that floor and how22
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I license -- how I'd handle my licensing1

issues.2

A little bit of property3

background.  This property was built in the4

year 1900 and the documentation of this5

building's use as two separate dwelling6

units dates back to at least the late 1950s7

in the form of the Certificate of Occupancy8

from 1957 that was issued to Ms. Raley.  Our9

understanding is that Ms. Raley used Unit10

Two as a separate dwelling unit as the11

rooming house renting it to tenants. And she12

also used Unit One as the single family13

dwelling and occupied itself also until her14

death in 2005, late 2005.  15

We know that this dual use has16

been continuous at least since 1957 because17

we have been in contact with the executor of18

Ms. Raley's estate who is also a close19

family cousin. She has given us a statement20

in writing that to her knowledge that the21

second floor rooming house unit has always22
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been a separate dwelling unit and has always1

been rented -- and she has always rented to2

tenants with no discontinuance of that use3

as far as she is aware.4

Similarly, at the time of our5

purchase of the property the utilities in6

the building were already were split. And we7

decided to do a little bit of research and8

contacted the utility companies to find out9

when that began.  They were somewhat10

helpful. They went into their computer11

records. They weren't really willing to go12

into their archives or anything like that,13

but as far as their computer records would14

go back, they were unable to find any15

records of when it was split. So its16

certainly been split for some time.17

In September of 2007, again this18

was possibly done in reverse order simply19

from my lack of experience, but we applied20

for the change of ownership of the21

Certificate of Occupancy that currently22
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existed for the rooming house in Unit Two. 1

And subsequent to that application we were2

issued the September 13, 2007 Certificate of3

Occupancy that we have now for a rooming4

house for five rooms.5

Of course we learned at the end6

of last week that the city believes that7

they may have issued our Certificate of8

Occupancy in correctly and that there is a9

possibility of a new Certificate of10

Occupancy for four roomers waiting somewhere11

in limbo.  12

I kind of have to express a13

little bit of my frustration about finding14

out about this way.  It's been suggested15

that this new certificate of occupancy16

hasn't been obtained or hasn't been issued17

because of our either refusal or just lack18

of paying for whatever fees were necessary19

to issue it. But the reality is there was a20

complete lack of notice or communication of21

any kind from the DCRA even to date. We22
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found out simply because the Office of1

Planning was nice enough to send us sort of2

a head's up email. Otherwise I don't think3

even today I would know that this was going4

on at all.5

And to sort of find out that the6

Citizens Association of Georgetown has known7

about all of this, and the Advisory8

Neighborhood Commission and Office of9

Planning has known about all of this since10

the beginning of the investigation and I,11

the homeowner, hasn't been notified in12

anyway is a little bit upsetting.13

Even as recently as October 14th,14

like two and a half weeks, in preparation15

for all of this I actually went to the DCRA16

to tie up some loose ends and I went there17

to pick up a duplicate copy of my18

Certificate of Occupancy to add to my19

records, and everything like that. And even20

at that time I was there in the office21

nobody said anything to me about a new22
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Certificate of Occupancy or anything needed1

to be paid.  They gave me my copies of the2

September 2007 Certificate of Occupancy and3

I went on my way. I had no idea any of this4

was going on.5

All of this being said,6

ultimately outside of my frustration of how7

this has occurred if there is an error, we8

would be happy to work out the solution and9

talk to I think Mr. Le Grant to find out10

what's going on.  And if four roomers is11

what applies, then four roomers is what12

applies. I mean, again, our goal here is not13

to make this some kind of giant expansion or14

change what is appropriate there.  So as far15

as that issue is concerned, we're certainly16

willing to talk to them and find out what's17

happening.18

But coming back to -- well, and19

in reference to the if four roomers20

applying, interestingly enough prior to21

knowing any of this we actually already22
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leased the following lease year to tenants1

and we were fortunate we found four really2

nice -- or we think really nice tenants for3

next year. And we decided to keep it at four4

simply because they all happened to know5

each other. And so that was just sort of a6

happy coincidence, the occupancy for the7

following lease is already decreasing to8

four.9

But coming back to the issue at10

hand, the current use in the property is, of11

course, a single-family dwelling unit, a12

single-family unit in the first floor and13

basement together. And then a rooming house14

on the second current and so for currently15

is -- has five roomers in pursuant to the16

Certificate of Occupancy that we had in our17

possession from September of 2007.18

What we're proposing is to change19

the designation to the two unit flat. But20

again, no expansion, no construction, no21

alteration to the building.  And, of course,22
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the single-family dwelling in Unit One would1

stay the same.2

In order to address sort of the3

any possible change in the density or the4

occupancy load, I would have to say that5

there would not be any change to occupancy6

load from where it is currently.  The7

single-family dwelling in Unit One would8

certainly have the same occupancy.  I think9

what's in question is Unit Two.10

The current load in Unit Two with11

accordance with the Certificate of Occupancy12

that I was issued permits five roomers and13

we have five roomers in there now.14

I can unequivocally state that we15

will never rent to six people in that unit.16

I don't consider that unit to be configured17

for six roomers or tenants, in either case.18

And as Mr. Brown stated, I mean if it would19

make the Board feel better about possible20

future adverse effects to the neighborhood,21

you know a condition stating that six22
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tenants on the second floor unit is not1

permissible would be perfectly acceptable to2

me.3

And again, as an indication that4

our intention is not to sort of cram the5

property with as many students as possible,6

you know we found a great group of four7

people for next year, and we chose to keep8

it that way because we like them.  And we9

wanted to lease to those four individuals.10

If ultimately it is determined11

that between the five and the four that the12

four is appropriate for the Certificate of13

Occupancy, I think if you look at it14

ultimately the only -- we're talking about15

the difference of a single individual in the16

neighborhood. And even in the sort of "worse17

case scenario" with the addition of that18

single individual the result is the same19

occupancy that is currently in use and has20

been in use. And so even with that single21

individual being the alteration if the Board22
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chooses to approve our application, would1

not be any change in the impact or occupancy2

load as it stands right now.3

And as far as adverse impacts are4

concerned, Ray and I as property owners and5

residents there  in the same neighborhood in6

Georgetown we have strongly considered the7

possible adverse impacts of our application8

in the neighborhood. This is as important to9

us as it would be to any other neighbor. We10

live there, we work there, you know.11

I know traffic and parking has12

been brought up and because the occupancy13

level would not change from what it14

currently is, I couldn't imagine the parking15

amounts -- the parking load would change in16

anyway as a result of approval of this17

change in zoning.18

As it stands right now there are19

only two vehicles registered for street20

parking from our property and that's my21

vehicle and my brother's.  This number would22
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be unlikely to increase, certainly with our1

student tenants.   As you see in the hearing2

exhibits in section 8, I think it's the3

final section, there's just a printout from4

the DC DMV website. For students that are5

studying in DC that are here from out of6

state, there is a DC reciprocity permit7

permitted for students in order to obtain8

street parking while they stay here and9

study. This DC reciprocity permit is10

specifically prohibited only in Georgetown.11

The students are not permitted to get this12

parking permit, which means that if they13

were to choose to bring their vehicles, they14

would not only have to likely change the15

registration from their parents' name to16

their own, they would have to license it,17

they would have to tax it, they would have18

to register here in DC, change their license19

-- their driver's license over for what20

amounts to like a single year lease. And so21

it just simply doesn't happen.22
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This is similarly reflected -- am1

I going too fast?  Okay.  2

This is similarly reflected if3

you look in section 4 of the hearing4

exhibits from our neighbor, the signatures5

of support that we received from six of our6

immediate neighbors who also have two unit7

Certificate of Occupancies.  We asked them,8

if they chose to, to let us know how many9

vehicles their own buildings were impacting10

on the parking in the area. And you'll see11

that almost all of them have listed that12

none of their tenants have any vehicles that13

park on the street.   14

There was one building that15

stated that there was one that was licensed16

and registered to park on the street, but17

they actually park in the covered garage18

behind the building. So they don't even park19

on the street.20

We ourselves have monitored the21

street parking on that immediate block for22
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the last three months or so.  And we have1

given you guys sort of a sampling of those2

photographs.  We took quite a few, but a3

sampling of those photographs at the4

beginning of section 5 of the hearing5

exhibits.6

I personally for the entire7

period of time that I have resided at the8

property, myself and my brother, you know9

I've tried to park at different times of10

day, different days of week and honestly I11

can say that I have never had an issue12

parking on that block ever.  I have always13

been able to park immediately on the block.14

The only exception to that is it's always15

very obvious in the evenings if Duke16

Ellington is having an event directly across17

the street. Because, you know, parents will18

arrive and they will kind of take up19

parking. But that usually dissipates, you20

know, like 10:00 at night.  And even in that21

case I've never had to park further than to22
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turn the corner onto our street.  I mean, I1

honestly have never had to park outside of2

my own city block.3

The only other exception would be4

just by coincidence in the last two months5

or so we've had a total of maybe four weeks6

where at least a third, maybe a half of the7

street has been -- has had no parking signs8

put up because there was three weeks where9

there was a DC WASA repair in the street and10

then there were a few days where they were11

removing trees from directly across the12

street from my house. And even in those13

cases I was always able to park on my block.14

And, you know, so I personally15

have not seen a specific issue with the16

parking.  I've actually tried to figure out17

why that is, and I actually think it's18

because with Duke Ellington across the19

street and the International School20

immediately behind it and then the Hardy21

School just up the block if it were a22
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neighborhood that was completely1

residential, all of that space would be2

people who live there who also had vehicles.3

So actually you sort of double the amount of4

parking space for the number of houses in5

the area. So that's my personal opinion.6

I know that noise has also come7

up as an issue, certainly with an two unit8

flat property. I want to point out again9

that Ray and I live at the property. We were10

there in the evenings, late a night,11

overnight, on the weekends. We can see12

what's going on at the property. Everyone13

that lives there knows that we live there as14

well. You know, we really -- it's important15

that we communicate with everyone in the16

building. They knew that we live there and17

we see what's going on.18

Certainly that can't necessarily19

be said for many of the other properties, be20

them single-family dwellings or multiple-21

family dwellings that choose to rent to22
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tenants.  They're not necessarily there all1

the time like we are.2

In the course of our research we3

also contacted the Second District Detective4

Unit for our area and asked them if they5

would be kind enough to do a computer search6

on our property for any police reports of7

noise or disturbance or anything of that8

kind at our property.  And the detective9

there was nice enough to go back in the10

computers a full three years, which is one11

year more than I've owned the property. And12

he was unable to find a single police report13

of that nature.  The only of record police14

report was for a bike stolen from the15

property.16

Let's see.  Okay.  And finally as17

far as trash production or trash18

organization is concerned, again with no19

increase from the current occupancy level20

that I couldn't foresee any increase in the21

trash production or so on.22
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We similarly monitored the trash1

production in our area, in our property over2

the last three months. And by photograph,3

which is also available in section 5. It's4

the back half of that section.  Just sort of5

a sampling of the photographs that we took,6

which have so many photographs.7

You can see that we use the same8

trash area.  And so, you know, we maintain9

it as property owners and as well as the10

rest of the building.  I think that our area11

is as organized and tidy as many of the12

other properties, if not more so than along13

the same alley.  But certainly as organized14

and tidy as necessary.15

You know, again, we use the same16

area. We really do. We see what it looks17

like out there. We try to maintain it as we18

would because it's our home. And we don't19

want trash lying around, you know.  I think20

we've all seen the rats running around the21

city there. They're a little scary.22
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But with regard to even something1

like a situation with rodents and stuff like2

that, while we have seen them around, we3

have tried to keep everything nice and neat.4

And we just received -- if you see the first5

page of section 4 of the hearing exhibits,6

we just received this. Ms. Smallwood was7

nice enough to give us a written statement.8

It's the very first item. It's a letter from9

Amanda Smallwood.  It's a very simple10

letter, but I think the significance here is11

her property is located at 3422 R Street. 12

Okay.  And that is the first building that13

is on our street after 35th Street. And14

therefore, the entire side of her building15

overlooks the alley that's behind all of our16

buildings on 35th Street.  And so she's able17

to see a lot of what's going on and the18

conditions that are back there.19

And she chose to give us a20

written statement because she did tell us21

this in person, that since the time that we22
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purchased the property and have been1

maintaining it, that she really feels that2

there's been a noticeable improvement in the3

condition of that area, the rats and so on4

and so forth that's seen.5

Similarly, the city does come6

periodically to treat, you know, alleyways7

and backyards of properties for rats if8

there are complaints of such and so on.  And9

I spoke with the gentleman that was putting10

out bait traps and so on back behind the11

alley. And he specifically stated that those12

properties including -- there are three or13

four of them along that row that have14

completely paved back patios.  The entire15

backyard is paved rather than having dirt or16

brick or exposed ground.  Are not an issue17

for rats.  The rats cannot burrow under --18

don't burrow underneath them, cannot burrow19

through them. And, in fact, he chose not to20

bait any of those properties including our21

own because that to them is -- this was22
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their opinion, that the problem was coming1

from those properties where the rats could2

dig into the ground.  And so be that what it3

may -- be that as it may.4

In conclusion, our application5

really constitutes in my opinion a change in6

designation only about how I use the7

building and how I relate to my tenants in8

the building.  It simplifies our licensing9

requirements.  10

It increases the responsibility11

and stability of tenants not only in the12

property but in the neighborhood.13

This would include no actual14

change to the current building. No actual15

change to the current tenant load or the16

area and environment.17

I hope that you'll take these18

factors into consideration when you're19

making your decision.20

And thank you very much for21

listening.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just have1

a general question. You've been leasing for2

three years, right?3

MS. CHEN:  No. I've only owned4

the property for two.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay. 6

MS. CHEN:  Yes.  They just7

happened to look back three years.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay. 9

You've been leasing for two years or less?10

MS. CHEN:  A little bit less. 11

When we first purchased the property we had12

like a carpet to take up.  I mean, there was13

a little bit of cleaning. We needed to paint14

it.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.16

MS. CHEN:  There was no tenants17

in there at that time. But there certainly--18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have one19

group of tenants now?20

MS. CHEN:  We have two groups of21

tenants.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean you1

have two groups?  What do you mean.2

Actually, what do you mean you have two3

groups of tenants?4

MS. CHEN:  We have tenants in5

Unit Two and we have tenants sharing with us6

in  Unit One.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay. 8

And are they all Georgetown students?9

MS. CHEN:  At this time, yes.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because they11

can walk to Georgetown from your place or--12

MS. CHEN:  Yes. Yes.  It's only13

about 3½ blocks from the hospital entrance14

of campus.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And are they16

undergrad or graduate?17

MS. CHEN:  They are -- this year18

they are seniors and undergrad.  Yes.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then you20

have some lined up for next year, is that21

right?22
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MS. CHEN:  Yes.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Different2

ones?3

MS. CHEN:  Different ones.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And what5

level of education are they?6

MS. CHEN:  I think it's the same.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  8

MS. CHEN:  The same.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  10

MS. CHEN:  Yes.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And how many12

tenants do you have downstairs with you just13

to get an idea of what's happening in the14

building?15

MS. CHEN:  We have four tenants16

downstairs with us. And, actually, next year17

I think that may be decreasing.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any19

other questions?20

Okay.  Thank you.21

MEMBER DETTMAN:  I have a22
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question, Madam Chair.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes. Yes.2

MEMBER DETTMAN:  I'm looking at3

Exhibit 1, which is just your application.4

And just for clarification you report your5

address as 8714 Postoak Road, Potomac,6

Maryland.  Could you provide some7

clarification on that?8

And also the estimated9

construction costs.  If there's nothing10

being done to the structure, I'm just11

wondering where the $25,000 is going into.12

MR. BROWN:  Back to the original13

BZA application?14

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Right.  It's15

Exhibit 1 in our record. It's the16

application you need to fill out in order to17

come before the BZA.18

MS. CHEN:  Well as far as the19

application is concerned -- or I'm sorry, as20

far as the address is concerned, at the time21

at the beginning I was still utilizing my22
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parents' address just to make sure that we1

got our mail. We hadn't transferred2

everything over and we were in the midst of3

moving all our things and while we were4

cleaning stuff up. And so either address5

would have applied at the time.6

Yes. As far as the $25,000 is7

concerned, I realize now that I look at it8

it looks like estimated construction, like9

we were going to. That was an estimated10

number of how much we spent on things like11

refinishing the hardwood floors and painting12

it and tearing out the carpet.  And I think13

we did the new countertops, stuff like that. 14

So what we did to clean up the building. It15

was not intended to reflect things that we16

were going to do.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you18

saying it's a mistake on this application to19

put down the $25,000, that it's not really20

related to the relief you're seeking here?21

MR. BROWN:  And again, it was put22
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there to signify work that had been done1

previously, clean up, fix up. It's not2

related to this application.  There's3

nothing left to be done to the property and4

no construction involved in what we're5

asking for.  6

And these expenses, the $25,0007

wouldn't be considered construction that the8

Board would take cognizance of.  You know,9

it wasn't changing walls, doing new things. 10

It was clean up, fix up for a place that had11

been owned by the same person since at least12

1957.13

MEMBER WALKER:  So you in fact14

spent $25,000 on clean up, fix up, if I15

might quote Mr. Brown?16

MS. CHEN:  Yes. It was a little17

messy in there. I think it may have simply18

had to do with the fact that the estate was19

handling the sale of the property for almost20

a year by the time that we got it. And some21

of them were out of state. And so after the22
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previous owner had passed away, there were a1

lot of personal items that were left and the2

condition of the property was not3

necessarily maintained to the maximum.  So4

we did our best to update what was in there5

and change the flooring and clean everything6

up. And so it did take us a little while.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So how long8

have you been in there with tenants?  At9

least with respect to what's at issue in10

this case, which is the second floor, I11

guess.  How long have there been tenants,12

roomers there?13

MS. CHEN:  Well, there were14

roomers there at the time that we purchased15

the property. They were told by the real16

estate agent that they could stay until we17

were going to -- until we settled. And so18

they vacated shortly after settlement.  And19

then we began sort of our clean up process20

while everything was empty.  And I think the21

following winter -- yes, probably by spring22
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of 2007 we were looking for tenants again.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So2

basically have there been tenants there for3

a little over a year or something like that,4

or what?5

MS. CHEN:  Yes.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Under you? 7

Under you?8

MS. CHEN:  Yes.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes. Right. 10

Okay.  11

Other questions?12

Okay. Is there cross examination?13

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Yes, please.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Why15

don't you start with introducing yourself16

for the record.17

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Thank you,18

Madam Chair.  My name is Ron Lewis. I'm the19

ANC Commissioner for Single Member District20

02 of ANC 2E. And pursuant to a resolution21

in your file as Exhibit 23, I think it is,22
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our ANC unanimously passed a resolution1

opposing this, which I'll explain in more2

detail later.3

Ms. Chen, good morning. I do have4

a few questions for you, please.5

I'd like to explore a little bit6

the timeline of your purchase and your7

moving in and what the status was during8

that process.9

When did you close on 1693?10

MS. CHEN:  September, I don't11

remember the exact day.12

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Oh, just13

roughly.14

MS. CHEN:  September of 2007 --15

'06.  2006.16

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay. 17

September 2006. At that point how many18

people were living in the building?19

MS. CHEN:  I think there were20

only three remaining roomers that had not21

left yet.22
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COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Upstairs? 1

What about downstairs?2

MS. CHEN:  Downstairs those3

tenants vacated soon after the property4

owner who they shared the unit with passed5

away.6

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Which was7

before closing, right?8

MS. CHEN:  That's correct.9

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  So10

the downstairs was vacant, upstairs had some11

roomers.  And how long did that situation12

persist?  This is from September of '06?13

MS. CHEN:  Right. Just a few14

months until the beginning of '07.15

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  And so at16

'07 you began putting tenants back in?17

MS. CHEN:  Yes.18

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  And19

you put in how many upstairs, please?20

MS. CHEN:  Five.21

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  And how many22
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downstairs?1

MS. CHEN:  Four.2

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  And3

that didn't include you and your brother at4

that point?5

MS. CHEN:  That's correct.6

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  And7

when did you do what you've described as the8

clean up, fix up work?9

MS. CHEN:  Right after September10

of 2007.11

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  12

MS. CHEN:  I'm sorry. '06, after13

our purchase.14

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  '06. 15

Yes, me too.  I made the same mistake.16

So in your application where you17

talk about the $25,000 of work your18

application was filed in February of '08 but19

the clean up, fix up work had already been20

done by then, is that right?21

MS. CHEN:  That's correct. That's22
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what that represented. It's sort of a1

mistake to make it seem like it was2

something we were going to do.3

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  And4

that work involved what kind of things?5

MS. CHEN:  Oh. Well, at the time6

the entire property was covered in this sort7

of a shag carpeting. We took all of that out8

and we had the hardwood floors refinished9

from top down.  We had the entire building10

repainted. 11

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Any bathroom12

work, kitchen work, that kind of thing?13

MS. CHEN:  Well, we did paint the14

bathrooms. The floors in there were done as15

well. We did ceramic tile in the bathrooms.16

We had the countertops changed in17

the kitchen, the cabinet faces. I'm trying18

to think. There was so much.19

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Did you have20

building permits for any of this work?21

MS. CHEN:  For cosmetic work? I--22
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COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Well,1

changes?  Ceramic tile installation,2

changing the cabinets?3

MR. BROWN:  Madam Chair, I mean--4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes. Is this5

relevant to -- I'm not sure how it's6

relevant to the application or the ANC7

report.8

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  10

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Let's take a11

look at the Certificate of Occupancy then,12

if we may.  In your hearing exhibit number 313

is a Certificate of Occupancy from 1957.14

MS. CHEN:  Yes.15

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  And you16

testified that you were aware of that at the17

time of purchase?18

MS. CHEN:  Yes.19

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  Could20

you take a look at the --21

MS. CHEN:  Oh, no, no. Not at the22
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time of purchase.1

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  You were2

aware of that when?3

MS. CHEN:  After we purchased and4

went to the DCRA to sort of switch5

everything over.6

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Which would7

have been about when?8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can I add9

something here again?  Because I think this10

is a very finite issue and even looking at11

the ANC resolution, I'm not sure where this12

line of questioning goes. The ANC13

resolution--14

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  The line of15

questioning goes to the permissible number16

of residents as stated on the supposedly17

grandfathered Certificate of Occupancy,18

which clearly states --19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you have20

a copy of Certificate of Occupancy and you21

want to question her on that?22
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COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  It's in1

their exhibits.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  What3

exhibit?4

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  I want to5

see when she was aware that the supposedly6

grandfathered Certificate of Occupancy said7

a rooming house less than five persons. 8

That's relevant.9

MEMBER DETTMAN:  I'd just like to10

ask how that question is relevant to the11

case that we have before us today.  Because12

right now she's operating under a13

Certificate of Occupancy that says five.14

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  It's15

relevant to the extent they're claiming that16

it's grandfathered.  But it says what it17

says.18

Let's turn to the current19

Certificate of Occupancy then, if we may,20

okay?21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where's the22
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current one in the record?1

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  In2

subsequent events I was surprised that your3

testimony is you weren't aware of the Zoning4

Administrator's issuance of a new5

Certificate of Occupancy limited to four.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that a7

question or it sounds like a statement?8

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  It is a9

statement.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,11

you'll doing questions.12

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Now comes13

the question.  Okay.  14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  15

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Did you have16

any discussions with the Zoning17

Administrator's office in August of this18

year about a new Certificate of Occupancy19

limited to four people?20

MR. BROWN:  She testified no.21

MS. CHEN:  No.  I've never been22
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to the Zoning Administrator's office or1

spoken to anyone there.2

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  All right.3

When the time comes, either now or during my4

direct, I will introduce communications from5

the Zoning Administrator to the contrary.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Does7

that go to the ANC or just the Board of8

Zoning Adjustment to examine carefully9

whether the building is even grandfathered10

for the existing claimed use of the rooming11

house?12

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Yes.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that what14

you're doing?15

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Yes.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And17

we're talking about the difference between18

one room, whether it can be used for five or19

four.20

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Yes, if21

they're grandfathered for a rooming house22
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you switch the citizen's association and we1

will question.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  3

MR. BROWN:  Madam Chair, again4

trying to stay on point in this case.  The5

one thing I think notwithstanding the lack6

of communication from the Zoning7

Administrator, the one thing that is clear8

from his actions both in the September '079

Certificate of Occupancy as well this10

purported more recent action unilaterally is11

to issue a rooming house Certificate of12

Occupancy.  He's twice now -- apparently the13

Zoning Administrator made the determination14

that in fact a rooming house is an15

appropriate use.  In fact, there was no16

discontinuance.  So --17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I18

guess he'll get to this later. But if it's19

not a rooming house, then what would it be? 20

A flat?  I don't know.  I mean, we'll see. 21

Okay.  22
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MR. BROWN:  Again, to remain1

focused because I don't think this case2

warrants going too far afield, the one thing3

we can agree on at least the Zoning4

Administrator agrees, is that the rooming5

house use is a permitted use here.  Now6

there may be a difference on four versus7

five, but if the Zoning Administrator at8

anytime in '07 or when he purportedly acted9

more recently in '08, if he thought the10

rooming house use was inappropriate he would11

have made that determination.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I13

don't want to get off track here either.14

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Yes. I don't15

know we got into it.  16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  But17

the point is, first of all, and I may be18

missing something but it doesn't seem like a19

very complicated issue here. And so I was20

just trying to keep you focused on the issue21

and the ANC report.22
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COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Not like a2

fishing expedition kind of --3

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  Thank4

you.5

Could I direct you to the plans6

of your building, please, that was part of7

your February submission?  8

MR. BROWN:  Madam Chair, if I9

could, updated plans were submitted as part10

of our prehearing statement, which I don't11

know what exhibit it was but it was filed on12

October 14th of this year. The plans are--13

MS. MONROE:  It's number 34.14

MR. BROWN:  Number 34 and they're15

Exhibit B of that filing.16

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Thanks.17

Between the basement floor and18

the first floor there is a stairway that is19

shown on one set of plans as blocked off. 20

In other words, as though there were three21

flats in the building or two flats in the22
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rooming house.1

MS. CHEN:  Again, you're2

referring--3

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Is that not4

the current situation?5

MS. CHEN:  That is not the6

current.  Again, you're referring to the7

February submission.8

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Yes.9

MS. CHEN:  That was the reason10

that we resubmitted. It was brought to our11

attention by OP that that's what it appeared12

to be when that was not the case.13

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  14

MS. CHEN:  And that was an error15

on our --16

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  That wasn't17

the case when you bought the property?18

MS. CHEN:  No, it was not the19

case when we bought the place.  Absolutely20

not.21

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  All right. 22
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You reside there full time now?1

MS. CHEN:  Yes, that's correct.2

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  All right.3

Do you have a basic business license?4

MS. CHEN:  Our business license,5

we began the application process in July and6

fully submitted it in August.  Everything7

has been on hold at this point I think as a8

result of -- well, I realize now probably as9

a result of this Certificate of Occupancy. 10

But our applications are pending at this11

point.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What kind of13

business license?  I'm sorry.  What kind of14

business license?15

MS. CHEN:  We applied for one16

business license for the rooming house and17

then a business license -- well, we were18

advised not to wait until the rooming house19

application was completed before submitting20

our application for the single-family home. 21

But all of the paperwork is ready to go and22
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the rooming house, again, we started all of1

the processes of getting the fire marshal2

inspection and everything started back in3

July.  And finally submitted the completed4

application in August. And everything's been5

pending since then.6

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  How many7

buildings like this do you own in the8

immediate area?9

MS. CHEN:  One. Just the one in10

question.11

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  You don't12

own 1691?13

MS. CHEN:  No, I do not.14

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Your family?15

MR. BROWN:  It's not relevant.16

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Well --17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I agree.18

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  You have a19

statement relative to 1691 from a neighbor20

saying everything is just fine. If that21

neighbor is a relative or a close relative,22
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I would think it would bear on the weight to1

be given to a statement like that. 2

MR. BROWN:  Again --3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But she4

doesn't own it.  I mean, does she know the5

person that lives in there, are they family?6

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  No. Is she a7

close relative?  Yes, the person who owns8

it.  Okay.  9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It10

goes to the weight of that support.11

Is that a family member?12

MS. CHEN:  Yes, it is.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  14

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  No further15

questions.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Zartman,17

do you have any questions?  And could you18

introduce yourself?  Thank you.19

MS. ZARTMAN:  My name is Barbara20

Zartman.  I'm the Zoning and Historic21

Preservation Chair for the Citizens22
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Association of Georgetown.  You generously1

granted party status for us to represent the2

interest of some of the neighbors.3

My questions for Ms. Chen are4

really very limited.  5

Part of the application indicates6

that this is the name of you and your7

brother. Another part indicates that you are8

the sole proprietor.  Just to clarify the9

record, which is it?10

MS. CHEN:  Well, I would be the11

sole proprietor of the business.  We're co-12

owners in the property.  My brother has a13

very busy full time job. He's not really14

involved in handling any of the renting or15

anything like that.16

MS. ZARTMAN:  I just noticed that17

there is a variation in who is being granted18

by what authorization by the city.  And if19

your testimony is that the property is20

jointly held, then the documents should21

certainly be in the name of both of the22
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owners.1

MR. BROWN:  I think that -- I2

mean, for Zoning purposes I think we can all3

agree that the two property owners are4

properly before the Board.  I'm not so sure5

the Board wants to get involved in basic6

business license issues other than the fact7

that it's clear that my client has attempted8

to comply with her responsibilities.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  As10

long as we know that she's the owner and11

she's before us.  Okay. I don't think12

there's an issue in this case.  Okay.  13

MS. ZARTMAN:  Then simply to14

clarify the other issue of other properties15

owned by the family.  Of the six names in16

support of the application, two belong to17

LLCs that use the same Postoak Road address18

in Potomac as the family home.  And I think19

the possibility of other signatures of20

persons who are support of granting the21

application also needs to be weighed very22
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carefully.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have2

a question for her whether they are family3

or are you just making a statement? 4

Because, otherwise, that comes later.5

MS. ZARTMAN:  I believe she6

indicated that at least one of the7

corporations is owned by family.8

Perhaps the fundamental question9

is, Ms. Chen, did you or your advisor look10

into the, I admit, confused set of11

regulations regarding the operation of a12

rooming house?13

MR. BROWN:  I'm not so sure of14

the relevance of that.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm not16

either.  Do you want to address it, Ms.17

Zartman, or what?18

MS. ZARTMAN:  If I were to tell19

you that Section 330.6(e) of the Zoning20

Regulations indicates that in a rooming21

house there should be no central dining or22
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food preparation area provided for guests. 1

As confusing as the regs are, that language2

is pretty clear. And it seems to be an3

essential element for operating a rooming4

house. Did that enter into your thinking in5

either seeking a BBL to operate a rooming6

house or seeking to convert the rooming7

house to flats?8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It seems to9

me that what we would be looking at here10

would be any adverse impacts on the11

neighborhood that would result from the12

conversion.  So I'm not sure where these13

other questions --14

MS. ZARTMAN:  Do you want to do15

this now or when --16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, if you17

have a cross examination that go to that18

point.  I mean I think that that's what this19

about.  But as far as the role of the20

neighbors go that it's a special exception21

and we're looking for -- you got to look at22
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what's under there. And in general1

applicable to the rules, but in general2

that's basic that we're looking at that this3

kind of conversion might have an adverse4

impact.  And so that's what I was thinking5

you would be focusing questions on.  But if6

there's something else, yes, go ahead.7

MS. ZARTMAN:  I'll be happy to go8

into the CAG questions -- with the CAG9

presentation because there is --10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes. I just11

don't understand some of these other12

questions that go to, you know, what did she13

know when or whatever.14

MS. ZARTMAN:  I would have15

thought, Ms. Chen, that it would be16

appropriate to check those things out before17

investing $25,000 or whatever the amount of18

money is and seeking a contract with19

roomers.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Again, I21

don't see how that's relevant to the issue22
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before the Zoning Board as to whether what1

they're asking for is going to have an2

adverse impact on the neighborhood.3

MS. ZARTMAN:  This isn't in the4

form of a question for Ms. Chen, but rather5

a comment to you.  If the purpose of the6

Zoning code is to wither away grandfathered7

uses into compliant ones, certainly8

converting rooming house with very limited9

utility, you don't take your meals there,10

you don't cook there, is a very different11

use and has a different impact than having12

six unrelated persons operating as a family13

unit in the flat.  And if that was a known14

factor in Ms. Chen's decision making, I15

think the Board would want to know that. But16

it appears she didn't know what the17

limitations were or what the impact on18

neighbors would be.19

We will introduce a neighbor to20

testify about that, and you have in the file21

letters from several neighbors and from the22
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Council member and from Cloisters in1

Georgetown describing what the very2

unfortunate impact is of having group homes,3

often student homes, take the place of4

single-family residential homes.5

MR. BROWN:  Madam Chair, one, I6

think you properly pointed out that Ms.7

Zartman certainly can make these statements8

but in her presentation.  But I take9

exception with the premise that the Zoning10

Regulations are geared toward putting to an11

end nonconforming uses. In fact, why we're12

here this morning is the Zoning Regulations13

clearly provide for the maintenance and14

change of nonconforming uses subject to the15

special exception and in this case adverse16

impact tests.  So that we're doing exactly17

what the Zoning Regulations provide, but we18

ought to focus as I think the Chair has19

noted repeatedly on adverse impacts.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 21

Because I don't want to waste time.  You22
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know, it is a waste of time for instance to1

address issues that the Board isn't going to2

consider because it's not before us.3

I don't think it's before us that4

this, and other Board members can correct me5

if I'm wrong and feel free to argue it if6

I'm wrong, but that we're talking about that7

this rooming house can't be converted to a8

flat because it should be a single-family9

dwelling instead.  Even if we say, yes,10

single-family dwellings are great, they're11

preferable, I don't think that's before us. 12

I think what's before us is the relief13

that's being sought, which is 2003.1, which14

does have us look at whether the proposed15

use adversely affects the present character16

or future development of the surrounding17

area, whether it creates any deleterious18

external effects, you know, on noise,19

traffic, parking, loading, illumination,20

vibration, odor, et cetera.  So I don't see21

in that that we are to consider whether it22
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should be converted to a single family1

dwelling instead. I think we're supposed to2

be looking at these factors in 2003.1, and3

that's why I want to focus on those4

regulations. Because that's what we're5

supposed to look to.  We're supposed to look6

at the regulations.  And people in the7

neighborhood are in a position to be able to8

offer firsthand evidence on those kinds of9

issues. So that's why I'm trying to help you10

focus on that.11

Because even if you want to tell12

us all about what did she know, what should13

she have known, I don't see where we can14

factor that in in our analysis. So15

therefore, that's why I say it's kind of a16

waste of time because we're bound by our17

regulations and I don't see a place for that18

in our regulations.19

MS. ZARTMAN:  But if by providing20

cooking facilities the prior owner had in21

fact abandoned the use as a rooming house22
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and was operating a boarding house, that is1

a relevant question for the Board to2

consider.  I believe the rooming house use3

has been abandoned, and therefore is not4

eligible for conversion to flats.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And6

we'll hear more about it when we get to you.7

MS. ZARTMAN:  Yes.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But if it9

wasn't a rooming house, what are you going10

to be alleging that it was?11

MS. ZARTMAN:  A boarding house.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  A boarding13

house?14

MS. ZARTMAN:  Which it was not --15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where is16

that in our regs?17

MS. ZARTMAN:  It's the18

distinction between rooming and boarding.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean if20

there's a reg you want to point to or not?21

MS. ZARTMAN:  330.6 --22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  330.61

MS. ZARTMAN:  -- clearly2

specifies.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank4

you.5

MR. BROWN:  Madam Chair, one, we6

will never get out of here if we get into a7

discussion of the distinction between8

rooming and boarding house.  For our9

purposes assuming Ms. Zartman is correct10

that somewhere along the line this should11

have been a boarding house, for our purposes12

it doesn't make any difference.  Because a13

change in nonconforming use from boarding14

house would be subject to the exact same15

application process. They're both permitted16

in the same zone, so it's a distinction17

without a difference.18

And quite frankly, somewhere19

along the line the District of Columbia20

Government not once, now twice 1957/2007 and21

apparently more recently in 2008 saw fit to22
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call this a rooming house. 1

If we start having that2

discussion, we'll never get to the afternoon3

agenda.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,5

anyway, it sounds like we're still looking6

at 2003.1.7

Yes, Mr. Lewis?8

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  We do want9

to argue that point, but now may not be the10

right time.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, you12

can argue --13

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Madam Chair, I14

do understand where Ms. Zartman's going,15

however I think her argument is a valid one16

if you're looking to establish a rooming17

house in an R-4.  What we're doing is we're18

trying to take a nonconforming rooming house19

and changing it over to a flat. And the fact20

that this is  structure that if we assume,21

because we have no reason not to assume,22
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that this structure as it exists today in1

its current configuration also existed in2

1957 and the fact that it has cooking3

facilities or food preparation facilities,4

what have you, it all predates 1957.  So5

what we're really looking at is a6

nonconforming rooming house that we're7

looking to convert over to a fla.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So really9

the really is, I think, if it becomes a flat10

is it going to have an adverse impact on the11

community.12

MR. BELLO:  If I might just add,13

Toye Bello. The current definition for a14

rooming house only dates back to the early15

'80s.  This rooming house has been operating16

since 1957 so I'm not so sure that the17

current definite is applicable to it.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is there an19

issue whether it was boarding house or20

rooming house, does it matter to the21

application?22
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MR. BELLO:  IT really doesn't1

make any difference.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  3

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Well, and the4

definition of rooming house doesn't speak to5

cooking facilities at all. It's only 330. 6

So the structure does meet the current7

definition of a rooming house.8

MS. ZARTMAN:  But the distinction9

between rooming and boarding was10

particularly intended to insulate neighbors11

from fire hazards, it's why roomers were not12

permitted to have hot plates in their room13

or to have cooking facilities. That's what a14

rooming house was, and that's what existed15

prior to 1957.16

Since we could find no building17

permits anywhere for the structure, we can't18

tell you when the conversion or the addition19

of a kitchen on the second level occurred.20

But I think the applicant has the burden of21

demonstrating that it occurred sometime22
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before 1957, not the neighbors to prove that1

it didn't.2

MR. BROWN:  I mean, I disagree3

with the legal premise that -- I mean, we've4

got--5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I know.  It6

just seems to me that it's not worth a lot7

of discussion because we're talking about,8

okay, is the flat greater external impact on9

the neighborhood than either a boarding10

house or a rooming house. I don't think it11

matters, really, does it?  We're not talking12

about it being a rooming house or a -- they13

don't want it to remain either one, a14

rooming house or boarding house.  Okay.  15

MR. BROWN:  And to try to comfort16

Ms. Zartman and try to put this in17

perspective.  Part of this whole process is18

compliance, and compliance as part of this19

whole process the basic business license20

issue which was brought up and all that.  I21

mean, this property has been inspected by22
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the Fire Department and found to meet code.1

So all we're doing here is2

intended to achieve compliance both from the3

zoning perspective and, quite frankly, the4

Board is now well aware --5

MEMBER WALKER:  Mr. Brown, let me6

interrupt you.  Is this your closing7

argument?  I mean we're -- 8

MR. BROWN:  No. But I'm trying9

to--10

MEMBER WALKER:  In the effort of11

moving this along if we could get back to12

the cross examination and we could do this13

in order.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I15

think we all know where we are.  Because I16

mean it's for cross examination.17

MS. ZARTMAN:  I'd be more than18

happy to end cross examination.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's20

do that then.21

MS. ZARTMAN:  The questions kept22
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coming.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 2

And is that?  Is Mr. Bello going to present3

a case or --4

MR. BROWN:  Yes, Madam Chair.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  6

MR. BROWN:  And hopefully this7

won't take more than a second. Not for the8

first time or perhaps the last time, I'd9

like Mr. Bello to be recognized as an expert10

witness in the Zoning Regulations,11

compliance with the Zoning Regulations both12

in his former job as the Zoning13

Administrator.  Also I know the Chair is14

aware and others are too, that he was15

employed by the Office of Zoning in a16

compliance role.  So he has a broad spectrum17

of zoning compliance and in regulation18

experience and would ask that he be19

recognize as an expert witness.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And he also21

has been recognized as an expert witness in22
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BZA hearings.  So, do you have any1

objection?  Okay.    Yes, we accept him as2

an expert witness in Zoning Regulations and3

compliance.4

MR. BELLO:  Thank you. Good5

morning, Madam Chair and Board members. I6

think I'll be brief.7

I really just wanted to speak to8

the issue of the possible discountenance of9

the nonconforming use that was raised by the10

opposition to the application.  In terms of11

timeline, I think there's ample evidence in12

the records that Ms. Chen bought this13

property in September of 2006 and the14

property owner actually died in December of15

2005.  So between December of 2005 and the16

issuance of the first Certificate of17

Occupancy its only be in lapse of two years,18

not three years.  That's number one.19

Into the degree that one could20

argue that the opposition could put together21

a timeline that a three year lapse exists, I22
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think two things have to occur for a1

nonconforming use to be considered to be2

abandoned. One is the lapse of time, and two3

is either action or lack of action on the4

part of the property owner to protect their5

rights under the nonconforming use.6

In this particular case Ms. Chen7

did act, applied for Certificate of8

Occupancy.  Was issued a Certificate of9

Occupancy within the timeline.10

The action of the Zoning11

Administrator, in and of itself, I believe12

speaks to the protection that still inures13

to Ms. Chen.14

And that's about it for the case15

of a discontinuance.16

I should also like to point out17

that the application that we have here seeks18

to establish a conforming use once and if19

the Board finds itself to approve the case. 20

I think this case has been made in the21

Wagschal, I believe is BZA case 17591. That22
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indeed when the Board approves this use,1

this two family flat, it would be approving2

a conforming use and not a nonconforming3

use.4

If you look at Section 2003.55

this chapter, this section of the code6

actually prefers when a nonconforming use is7

going to be changed, for that use of a8

change to a residential use.  And I think9

we'll all agree that a two family flat is a10

residential use.11

With respect to the potential12

change in intensity of use, well under this13

scheme you're actually looking at a change14

in intensity to include to a maximum of two15

people, if that many. In this case we have16

only 11 people occupying the premises as we17

speak.18

And so the question before the19

Board is is there significant change in the20

intensity of the use that that would in21

itself constitute a substantial adverse22
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impact on the neighborhood.  I think that's1

the narrow question before the Board.2

As far as the character of the3

neighborhood, I think there is ample4

evidence that the neighborhood here is very5

eclectically diverse.  You have apartment6

house uses, a series of other two family7

flats, you have institutional use.  So8

really the use that it's being requested in9

this application, which is for all intents10

and purposes is operationally in place11

cannot be deemed to be bringing in some12

significant or substantial adverse impacts13

of such a mixed used neighborhood.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you15

explain again, I guess maybe it was in the16

Wagschal case and we can look at that. But17

you're saying if it's changed to a flat, it18

then would be considered a conforming use,19

is that what you're saying?20

MR. BELLO:  That's correct.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And what's22
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on the theory on that?  Could you just1

refresh my memory?2

MR. BELLO:  BZA No. 17591, that's3

the Wagschal case, the conclusion in that4

case is that when the Board does approve a5

use, that it does approve a conforming use6

and not a nonconforming use in the strict7

sense of the definition of that use.  And if8

you look at the text of 2003.1 that text9

goes to a change of a nonconforming as to a10

use, it does not say another nonconforming11

use.12

MR. BROWN:  Madam Chair --13

MEMBER WALKER:  You need to turn14

on your microphone.15

MR. BROWN:  The Wagschal case was16

MLW, Mary L. Wagschal.  It was an appeal17

that I happened to be counsel before the18

Board in.  And you recall that the BZA in19

that case approved a nonconforming use pre-20

1958 or actually post-'58 in 1962 and the21

Board determined that that -- what was then22
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an apartment in a nonapartment zone, that by1

virtue of the BZA's approval of that use,2

that that was no longer a nonconforming use,3

it was a conforming use.  And I think it's4

an important distinction or an important5

point that Mr. Bello is making.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And7

for the benefit of everyone, what's the8

significance then of it becoming a9

conforming use?10

MR. BELLO:  Well, if a conforming11

use is assumed to not adversely affect or12

impact any building which it is permitted. 13

This, of course, subject to whatever14

conditions of approval the Board sees fit to15

impose.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank17

you.18

I have one other question. If we19

have a Certificate of Occupancy that sets20

forth a Tab 1, dated 9/13/2007 for this21

building to be a rooming house, why is there22
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even a question that it's not grandfathered1

or not considered a rooming house?2

MR. BELLO:  Well, that's exactly3

my point.  The issue was raised by the4

opposition, there is a possibility that the5

use may have been discontinued.  Quite6

frankly, I don't think it's an appropriate7

posture in this application.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.9

Other questions?  Okay.  10

Do we have cross examination for11

Mr. Bello?12

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Just13

quickly, please.14

Mr. Bello, is a building with two15

flats permissible in the Georgetown R-2 zone16

as a matter of right without action by the17

Board of Zoning Adjustment?18

MR. BROWN:  I don't think that's19

relevant to the application.20

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  It is, and21

I'll connect that.  Because I'm trying to22
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understand the testimony that it becomes a1

conforming use and whether that really is2

just circular.  Of course, if the BZA3

approves it, it's approved.  That's then4

it's either conforming or it doesn't make5

any difference whether it's conforming or6

not.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you8

asking, though, if this building would be9

becoming two flats instead of one?10

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  No. I'm11

asking -- well, that's what their request12

is. 13

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Madam Chair, I'm14

not sure that this is actually relevant. I15

think it could lend itself to a very good16

discussion on the interpretation of the17

regs, and I personally tend to disagree with18

Mr. Bello. But I don't see how it's relevant19

to this case.  20

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  And,21

Mr. Bello, when you suggested a lack of22
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adverse impact from increasing the number of1

student tenants in a house, that was --2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did he say3

that?4

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Yes, I5

thought so.  6

Did you?7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you say8

that?9

MR. BELLO:  Well, I don't believe10

I said it.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't12

think so.13

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  You didn't? 14

Okay.  I have no question then.  Thank you.15

No further questions.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Bello, I17

don't know if your expertise goes to this18

question or not, but I'm just going to ask19

it.  Just maybe it does. 20

Is a flat a more stable type of21

living situation than a rooming house in a22



99

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

residential neighborhood?1

MR. BELLO:  Well, absolutely.  I2

think that the Board must look beyond the3

current ownership of the property and as4

that property is used currently.  Knowing5

that the use of property runs with the land,6

the potential here is that you really can7

end up at some point in time having two8

nucleus families occupy those two units as9

opposed to its living arrangements right10

now.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, and to12

the extent that the Zoning Administrator13

gets complaints, are they more frequently14

related to rooming houses as opposed to15

flats?16

MR. BELLO:  Absolutely, yes.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Other18

questions?19

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  I do have a20

follow up to that, please, to your question.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 22
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I'll give you one.  We don't normally do1

that, so --2

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Well, you've3

raised a new issue.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I know.5

Well, you know, when they have rebuttal they6

might. But, go ahead, I'll give you a little7

leeway.8

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Thanks. Just9

one question.10

Do you have any experience of a11

grandfather use reverting to a conformed12

use, which in this case would be one single-13

family house, and isn't that even more14

stable than flats filled with transient15

students?16

MR. BROWN:  I'm not so sure the17

relevance.  I mean, that's a hypothetical18

not related to where we're at.19

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  It's not a20

hypothetical. In that block flat buildings21

have in fact been purchased by owners who22
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converted it to a single-family use, which1

is of course our goal.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But that's3

different from lapsing some -- a grandfather4

lapse?5

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Oh, yes,6

that's different from lapsing. But your7

question --8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you9

saying wouldn't it be more stable if it was10

a single-family dwelling than a flat, is11

that your question?12

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Yes.  And as13

we will show, that that's our goal and14

that's what has happened on this lot.15

MR. BROWN:  But, again, that's16

not relevant to the application.  I mean,17

that may be his preference and that's fine,18

but that is not what is before the Board and19

the Board --20

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Yes, it is.21

MR. BROWN:  -- is not in a22
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position to say well, Ms. Chen, we think it1

would be preferable that this entire2

building become a single-family dwelling.3

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  The Board is4

perfectly entitled to deny an exception5

which permanently grandfathers what was a6

nonconforming use and makes far less likely7

the opportunity to reverse.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, I think9

that's too hypothetical. We have an10

application before us and we're looking at11

their adverse impacts from the change from12

one to the other.13

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  No further14

questions.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.16

MS. MONROE:  I'm going to17

interject a second quickly.  There are at18

least two, one is Cole First Baptist, I19

can't remember the other one, several Court20

of Appeals decisions that say if an21

applicant is requesting a special exception22



103

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

and meets according to the Board's decision,1

meets every aspect of that special2

exception, the Board essentially must grant3

the special exception. It doesn't have any4

further discretion.5

So the applicant's job is to show6

that she can meet everything she needs to7

meet to get her special exception, not that8

some other use might be more stable or9

preferable or better, which may well be10

true. But that's not what you're looking at.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.12

And that's why I keep trying to bring13

people's attention to 2003.1.  Because14

that's what the Board has to go by.15

Okay.  Any other cross?16

Okay.  Any other witnesses, Mr.17

Brown?18

MR. BROWN:  No. I just want to19

draw the Board's attention without20

belaboring it, Tab 7 which marries up to the21

Board here which shows the immediate area,22
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and you'll see in the tab, starting with a1

300 foot radius which is set forth in the2

regulations for kind of the area of interest3

in this situation.  But you can also, and4

it's harder to see on the Board as in your5

attachment, the aerial photographs that go6

square-by-square and then the accompanying7

kind of footprints of the square showing the8

square and the numerous non-single-family9

dwellings in this square as well as the10

adjoining squares you'll see the Duke11

Ellington School right across the street,12

which is obviously an institutional13

educational use. And up the street in Square14

1297, I believe it is, where you have15

another public school and school building. 16

And more closely to this property the multi-17

family apartment buildings.18

And it's in the record in there.19

But to leave the Board with the clear20

distinction that his not a single family21

dwelling neighborhood.  It's far from it. 22



105

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

And there's a mix.  And particularly in the1

immediate vicinity of this property you'll2

find a predominance of multi-family, whether3

it's flats or apartment buildings.  And I4

think that's important to the Board's5

consideration of this matter.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Just for7

clarification of the pictures that you8

submitted in attachment 7.  Okay.  The red9

circle is the 300 square feet radius,10

correct?11

MR. BROWN:  That's correct.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then13

when you get to the next page, though, where14

you have intersection of 35th and R Street,15

we can't tell.  They're not all in the 30016

square foot radius?17

MR. BROWN:  No, no.  No.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  19

MR. BROWN:  It's a broad --20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You're just21

giving a bigger picture of the setting? 22
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Okay.  1

MR. BROWN:  But the bigger2

picture shows, and I think it's the3

intersection that picture, shows very4

broadly that this is not a homogeneous5

neighborhood of single-family dwellings.6

There's quite a bit of diversity and7

particularly higher density uses than8

single-family dwelling and higher density9

that what we're proposing a flat.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 11

MR. BROWN:  So I think it's12

important.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  14

Okay.  15

Why don't we go to the Office of16

Planning then.17

MS. JACKSON:  Good afternoon,18

Chair, members of the Board. For the record,19

my name is Arlova Jackson and I'm a20

Development and Review Specialist with the21

District of Columbia Office of Planning.22
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Case No. 17793 is requesting a1

special exception under Section 2003.1 to2

allow a change in a nonconforming use.3

The property is located in Square4

1294 in Ward 2 in the northwest quadrant of5

the city.  The square is bounded by R Street6

on the North, 34th Street on the east,7

Reservoir Road on the south and 35th Street8

on the west.9

The property is also located10

within the Georgetown Historical District11

and within the R-3 residence district.12

As applicant stated, the lower13

two floors of the building are connected by14

an interior stair and proposed to be15

continued to be used as a single dwelling16

unit.17

The applicant has also stated18

they don't propose to make any physical19

changes to the building and would like to20

utilize the building as a flat with the21

conversion of an existing rooming house on22
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the top floor into a single-dwelling unit.1

The applicant has submitted a2

copy of a Certificate of Occupancy received3

September 13, 2007 to permit a rooming house4

on the second floor for five rooming house5

rooms.  After speaking with the Zoning6

Administrator last week, I learned that the7

Certificate of Occupancy was issued in error8

and a subsequent one was issued on August9

19th, I believe, of 2007 authorizing no more10

than four roomers.  I did ask for a copy and11

was told -- I guess the process is you apply12

for a Certificate of Occupancy, there's an13

application fee. And to receive it there's14

also an issuance fee.  So in order to issue15

the second one, there should have been a16

second fee pay for the revised one. So since17

that hadn't happened, there was no copy that18

could be provided.19

Despite this change, the Office20

of Planning still believes the request to21

change the use of the second floor to a22
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single dwelling unit meets the special1

exception standards for approval. And with2

regard to those standards, I'll just go3

through them briefly.4

The first, 2003.1 states a5

nonconforming use may be changed to one6

that's permitted as a matter of right in the7

most restrictive district in which the8

nonconforming use is permitted as a matter9

of right.10

The application meets the first11

standard as the request is to change on the12

rooming house to allow a flat.  Both are,13

first, permitted as of right in the R-414

zone.15

2003.2 addresses whether or not16

proposed use will adversely affect the17

present character or future development of18

the surrounding area.  And the surrounding19

area is deemed to encompass existing uses20

and structures within at least 300 feet in21

all directions.22
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Within 300 feet of the subject1

property, as again was just stated, there2

are a variety of residential uses including3

single-family detached and attached4

residences, flats, multi-family residential5

buildings and institutional uses.6

The subject property is adjacent7

to flat buildings and is located in a part8

of the square along 35th Street and at R9

Street within the northwest corner of the10

square where there are several flat11

buildings.12

The applicant has indicated13

they're not proposing to make any exterior14

changes to the property or physical15

alterations, and as such the proposed change16

should not impact the character of the17

surrounding area.18

2003.3 addresses whether or not19

the proposed use create deleterious external20

effects, some that are listed include noise,21

traffic, parking and loading consideration,22
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illumination, vibration, odor and design1

siting.2

The property currently does not3

have off-street parking spaces. Although4

street parking is allowed via parking permit5

on the adjacent street.6

The proposed change would not7

include any physical alterations that would8

should impact noise, illumination, odor or9

siting.  While we recognize the neighbors'10

concern regarding these issues, the Office11

of Planning finds that the change from a12

rooming house to a dwelling unit would not13

necessarily increase or create new external14

effects than are previously present.15

And I just want to point out that16

the previous analysis that was done before17

realized there was a change in the18

Certificate of Occupancy addressed five19

rooming units as opposed to four roomers. 20

And I would just point out again that the21

Office of Planning would still contend that22
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the proposed use would potentially be less1

transient in nature than a unit with roomers2

which could have high turnover, as3

mentioned, monthly versus yearly leases. And4

the proposed change is getting closer to a5

use that's actually allowed in an R-36

district.7

Lastly, a public school was8

located across the street, which we believe9

would have a reduced demand for street10

parking during the evenings and on weekends11

as opposed to a residential use.12

2003.4 addresses if the use is13

changed, it shall not be changed back. The14

applicant has indicated they have no15

intention of changing the use back to a16

nonconforming use or less restrictive use if17

the request is granted.18

2003.5 the proposed use shall19

either be a dwelling flat, apartment house20

or neighborhood facility. It meets this21

standard as the requested change of use is22
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to a flat.1

2003.6 addresses the order of2

decreased use restriction. The subject3

property is located within the R-3 District4

which allows row dwellings and single-family5

detached and semi-detached residences. 6

Flats and rooming houses are first permitted7

as of right in the R-4, and this request8

meets that standard and follows the order of9

decreased use restriction.10

And finally, 2003.7 allows for11

the provision of modifications to the design12

or plan of the unit if you find it necessary13

to safeguard against their impact on other14

properties.  I just wanted to point out that15

the property is one of 12 buildings on the16

square that has at least two dwelling units.17

In addition, the multi-family residential18

buildings are located across the street to19

the north.  The change, if granted, should20

not impact the intensity of the current use21

of the building or have a negative impact on22
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neighboring property.1

In my initial report I had some2

language about that addressed the drawings3

which seemed to indicate the closure of the4

internal stair. But those have been5

addressed by the revised submittal by the6

applicant. So that has been resolved.7

Lastly, the Office of Planning8

finds that the request would be in harmony9

with the general intent of the Zoning10

Regulations by eliminating a nonconforming11

use and replacing it with one that better12

fits in with the neighborhood uses and is a13

change that's appropriate for the existing14

structure, which appears to be designed for15

use as a two unit building.16

While the property is zoned R-3,17

which does not allow flats as permitted18

uses, the existing uses in the area range19

widely and the pattern of flats has already20

been established in this part of the square,21

and the proposed change would not adversely22
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impact neighboring properties as both are1

flats currently.2

The Office of Planning has3

reviewed the application in terms of the4

property zoning, intensity of use, character5

of neighborhood and standards for special6

exception and recommends approval of the7

request.8

And I will take any questions9

that you have.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 11

That was an excellent report.  And I just12

have one question.13

Do you see any need to condition14

the special exception if it's granted to15

number of unrelated individuals?16

MS. JACKSON:  I guess if the17

applicant -- I guess the building is18

physically designed for five units.  And the19

applicant has indicated that they don't have20

an intention to increase that. I don't see21

how it would hurt, just so it's clear and22
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there's no confusion about what's allowed1

and what isn't allowed.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Have3

you seen cases where flats have been limited4

that way?5

MS. JACKSON:  I have not, but I6

haven't seen many cases.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I've seen8

many, but I haven't seen that one yet. 9

Okay.  Thank you.10

Any other questions?  11

Okay.  Does the applicant have12

any questions for Office of Planning?13

MR. BROWN:  No.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And do you15

have a copy of the Office of Planning16

report?17

MR. BROWN:  Yes.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  The19

ANC, do you have a copy of the report?20

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  We have the21

original report, yes.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Ms.1

Zartman, do you have a copy of the report2

and do you have any questions?3

MS. ZARTMAN:  I do have a copy of4

the original report. I have just one5

question.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.7

MS. ZARTMAN:  Is it the Office of8

Planning's position, Ms. Jackson,, that the9

fact that nonconforming uses have been made10

into flats in some cases justifies the11

expansion of that pattern of conversion to12

flats in other existing single-family homes?13

MS. JACKSON:  Well, I think every14

case is different and has to present valid15

arguments relative to the standards in16

2003.1.  And they have to be charged17

individually.18

MS. ZARTMAN:  But isn't it19

circular:  If it already exists and is20

burdensome, the fact that exists can extend21

the use to still other structures?22
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MS. JACKSON:  I'm not following. 1

MS. ZARTMAN:   If part of your2

argument that this type of housing structure3

exists elsewhere in the immediate area,4

correct?5

MS. JACKSON:  Yes.6

MS. ZARTMAN:  Then doing more of7

it could only become more burdensome,8

wouldn't it?9

MS. JACKSON:  I guess I don't see10

the impact of changing in name how something11

is classified where functionally its12

virtually the same.13

MS. ZARTMAN:  That's for the next14

part of this hearing.15

I would suggest that perhaps one16

of the elements you might want to consider17

if you were to favorably consider a special18

exception and a condition, we have recently19

found a quirk on the number of unrelated20

persons.  Say the number was five unrelated21

persons and two of them are sisters, what22
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does that do to your total number?  And I1

would argue that the entire group has to2

consist of unrelated persons.  You can't mix3

and match.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's5

go in -- you got your rebuttal. Let's try to6

stay in order.  So we have now finished7

Office of Planning and we go to the ANC.8

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Madam Chair,9

could we take a two minute break?10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sure. We can11

take a four minute break.12

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  That would13

be appreciated.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sure.  A15

five minute break.  Okay.  16

(Whereupon, at 12:54 p.m. a17

recess until 1:07 p,m.)18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We're19

back on the record.20

Did you have something to say21

before we go to the ANC?  No.22
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MR. BROWN:  No. I'm ready to1

move.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I do3

want to reiterate, and you can see where4

Office of Planning came from and how they5

did their analysis, again that the Board has6

to look at 2003.1 and that's what the7

testimony should go to. We can't get off the8

application. We have an application before9

us and we consider it under the regulations10

that it was brought under.11

And as Ms. Monroe stated, and12

she's in the Office of Attorney General,13

there are court cases that specifically say14

that:  That if they meet the criteria of the15

regulations for special exception, then the16

Board must grant it.  So I would encourage17

you all to look at those regulations in18

presenting your testimony.19

Okay.  So we go to ANC at this20

point then.21

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Thank you,22
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Madam Chair.1

I'm Ron Lewis. Our ANC covers2

Georgetown, Burleith and Hillandale. There3

are seven ANC Commissioners. We represent4

about 15,000 people. We know our community5

well. We've all lived in it for a long time.6

I've been there for over three decades. I've7

lived two blocks from the subject property8

since the early 1970s at the corner of9

Reservoir and 34th Street.10

Our resolution in this case is11

unanimous. And I want to explain. We really12

care about this. We feel that this is13

important. We feel very strongly about this.14

And I want to make as clear as I can why15

that's so, and I'll be focusing on the16

adverse effects which goes to, as you have17

rightly reminded us, the heart of us.18

I will also speak to the question19

of grandfathering, which is your purview as20

a legal matter more than ours is a factual21

matter. But nevertheless is certainly worth22
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mentioning.1

And I'll preface this all by2

saying I'm an amateur. I'm a volunteer here. 3

You know the ANC.  We do this because we4

care about the community. We're not paid5

anything for this.  I am not a zoning6

expert, as Mr. Brown who also has been my7

lawyer in a real estate transaction, I'm8

happy to say, because he's very good as Mr.9

Brown leaps up to point out from time-to-10

time.  So bare with me. Let me know if what11

I'm saying is not something that you12

consider on point and I'll turn to something13

that is.  I'm not looking to waste anybody's14

time. 15

But I am looking to make an16

impact because the type of use that this17

building is dedicated to follows a pattern18

of that immediate neighborhood.  And I19

understand that 300 feet is a benchmark, but20

I think the rules say "or more," or at least21

300 feet.  I think the rules do envision the22
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possibility of examining consequences in1

what we would consider the immediate2

environment in the neighborhood which goes3

somewhat beyond that.  Because if you look4

at the drawings on the board over there,5

this is really -- the situation we have with6

the subject is really part of an enclave7

that's at the corner of that block.  And the8

rest of that block is vanilla R-3 single-9

family residence.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm11

going to interrupt you.  Okay.  So we can be12

focused.  All right.  First of all, we do13

have the ANC report, to which we give great14

weight.15

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Right.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And your17

testimony is a bonus to that.18

The question before the Board is19

is the conversion from a rooming house to a20

flat going to have an adverse impact on the21

neighborhood.22
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COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Exactly.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Conversion.  2

Not does a rooming house have a bad impact3

on the neighborhood, that's not the4

question.  It's like --5

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  I understand6

that.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So8

it's going to be worse now if it's a flat9

then --10

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Exactly. And11

that's why --12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And13

why is that?                         14

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  -- I began15

by defining the neighborhood, which in this16

case clearly goes beyond 300 feet.  Because17

the impact of this kind of building of this18

kind of use, the current use, goes beyond19

300 feet.  And in the original application,20

in fact in the application that is still21

before you now, the use permitted if the22
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exception is granted would grow four1

unrelated people on the top floor to six.2

And in this case is that very, very3

important.4

First of all, just to leave no5

doubt whatsoever that the use is currently6

limited and would remain limited to four7

people if you do not grant the exception, I8

would like to either read from or present to9

you copies of emails we received on10

successive days last week from Matt Le11

Grant, the Zoning Administrator explaining12

the Certificate of Occupancy situation.13

Would you --14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any15

objection?16

MR. BROWN:  Well, I mean I17

haven't seen it, but I'm not so sure.  I18

think quite frankly the Board has moved19

beyond that issue.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't know21

that the Board has moved beyond the issue of22
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four or five.1

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  I can't2

imagine that the Board -- the Board hasn't3

moved beyond. That is the heart of the4

issue:  What is currently approved and what5

would be the maximum number if your6

application as stated has been granted. And7

the difference is four to six.8

Now Ms. Chen has testified that9

she would accept a limitation of four.10

That's not in their filing, and that's very11

important.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I thin it13

would be quicker if we could just get those14

emails on the record.  Don't you?  Okay.  We15

already have some email in the record about16

this, so --17

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Yes. I don't18

think you have these.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, that's20

fine.21

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  I really22
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don't.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.2

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  And well you3

do now.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's just5

going to shed a tiny bit of light over four6

or five.  Okay.  7

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Well, it8

sheds a lot of light on the four or five.9

Because.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All11

right.  So then we're going to look at the12

difference between four and six --13

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Right.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- on the15

impact on the community.16

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Correct. 17

And four there is no ambiguity whatsoever in18

Mr. Le Grant's communications, including the19

history of his office communicating with the20

property owner about this some months ago.21

MR. BROWN:  But the problem I22
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have is my witness has testified directly1

that she was not in anyway contacted by Mr.2

Le Grant or his office.  Between her live3

testimony and his email and then his email4

says "I will ask my staff to contact the5

property owner again and advise them to6

complete the process."  And that was the7

29th of October.  But he doesn't respond to8

my email of October 31st or in anyway9

contact me or my client.10

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Reading this11

we --12

MR. BROWN:  But my fundamental13

problem, Madam Chairman, is that everybody14

quite frankly is involved in my client's15

property except for my client and her16

lawyer.  And that's not the process that17

ought to be occurring. And Mr. Le Grant and18

his office hasn't given the courtesy to19

respond to my email.20

The Board understands the21

distinction here between four and five. 22
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Let's not belabor that the back and forth1

emails.  So --2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That3

was my intent in just taking this into the4

record. And we will consider it with the5

other email that we have and her testimony,6

applicant's testimony. And it only goes to--7

and the Certificate of Occupancy that's in8

the record.  You know, we have all that.  So9

it goes four or five, we'll take a look at10

that.11

MR. BROWN:  Okay.  12

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  I think you13

will conclude -- you really have no choice14

but to conclude the Zoning Administrator15

concludes that the right number currently is16

four, maximum of four. Not four rooms which17

can have more than one people, one person in18

them, but four occupants on the top floor.19

Now why is that important?20

MR. BROWN:  Madam Chair, I don't21

think we can make that conclusion at all.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 1

That's his argument.  The Board hasn't said2

they're concluding that.  So I think you3

need to just let him make his argument,4

really.  Just because he phrases it that5

way, that's advocacy.  6

Go ahead.7

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Now why is8

that important?  The use that the owner of9

this building has put it to and the use for10

it and some adjacent buildings for some time11

has been for student occupancy.  Student12

occupancy, they come in in the fall, they13

stay for maybe a school year, maybe a14

semester because many of them do junior year15

abroad or some other way off campus16

activity.  So there's coming -- there's a17

different group in these houses often in the18

summer.  So --19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can I cut to20

the chase, though, as to how it will be21

different if it's a flat as opposed to why22
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it would be worse?1

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  It would be2

worse because four students are noisy and3

disruptive enough.  Six students are that4

much noisier and more disruptive. And anyone5

who has lived near one of these student6

dormitory houses knows that.  They come in. 7

Their clock is different, or if you know8

people with college age children, their9

clock is different. They gear up for10

activities around 9:00 or 10:00 at night. 11

They come in at 2:00, 3:00, 4:00 in the12

morning.  Their comings and goings are loud.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can I ask a14

question?  Do we have neighbors of this15

particular building here?16

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Yes.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  18

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Yes.  The19

neighbor --20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because I21

really, I think it's one thing to generalize22
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about students --1

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  I'm going2

right to the heart -- I have -- I live this3

everyday. I talk to the university weekly if4

not daily about these issues. This is one of5

the crucial issues in Georgetown and6

Burleith.  And we cannot minimize this. 7

We talked to everyone involved8

about this are and there are -- you call9

them generalization.  I say fine, they are10

generalization. They're universalites and11

they are true of student group houses.12

Some economist once said that no13

one has ever washed a rental car, meaning14

the obvious. That you don't act the same15

towards something that you're using as16

transient use than you do with something17

that you're --18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I got19

your argument. They're bad, therefore six is20

worse than four.21

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean,1

that's a simplification of your argument.2

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  It is.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  My4

question is but how about doesn't it make a5

difference -- not that this is even at6

issue, but I bring it up, but that the7

owner's actually living in the same8

building. I would think that that would make9

a difference.10

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  The owner11

hasn't committed to living in this building12

one day beyond when this hearing ends. We're13

talking about grandfathering a permanent14

use.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And16

that really isn't a condition to this.17

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Of course18

not.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So it was20

just a point that I --21

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  So it's22
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irrelevant.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's2

just forget.  Okay.  So we got your point3

then that it's bad, all Georgetown students4

or whatever are going to be noisy and5

therefore it should be limited to four.  And6

this would allow it to go to six.  Perhaps. 7

Perhaps.8

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  That is9

correct.  Yes, perhaps.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 11

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  I think it's12

crucial that the owner has conceded in the13

face of the new Certificate of Occupancy,14

the correct Certificate of Occupancy, that15

they would accept a condition of four. I16

thin that's very, very important here.17

Because we're going to look at these houses18

one-by-one and check their grandfather19

status and how many are in it, et cetera.20

Now the house next door, for21

example, has three meters on it. This is an22
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area that we need to bring back under1

control. There are sleeping porches on the2

subject house and -- so called sleeping3

porches on the subject house and the other4

immediate houses there.  They're screened.5

And when students are out there partying,6

talking at night, whatever they're doing,7

you can hear that down the block.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All9

right.  But then you were saying if this was10

a flat, but if it wasn't allowed to be11

leased to students, then it might be okay.12

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  You can't do13

that legally in this area.  You cannot do14

that.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So your16

issue is with students, though?17

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Our issue is18

the use to which this building is19

overwhelmingly likely to be made.  Because20

that's the use that this little corner of21

that block is put to.  They're unsupervised22
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student dormitories. And the implications of1

that go way beyond the immediate neighboring2

houses.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  4

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  You5

sometimes hear these parties from a block or6

more away.  And even when they think they're7

being --8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait. 9

Because we are running into the afternoon10

session, too.11

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Okay.  12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let me say13

this:  I just want to remind you if this14

application were denied, then there would be15

the status quo.16

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Correct.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And so the18

question is what's the difference between19

the status quo and what they're seeking.20

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  There's one21

key difference.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's the1

number, correct?2

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  No. No.  No.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We can stop4

right there.5

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  No. There6

are two key differences. And the number is7

one and if you condition it on four, then8

there's no key difference.  But the second9

key difference is that by not granting this10

application, you preserve the opportunity11

that this will someday will be bought be12

someone who wants to use it for single-13

family use and will revert to its original14

status.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How do we16

take away that opportunity if the special17

exception is granted?  Why would they be18

deprived of converting it to a single-family19

dwelling in the future?20

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  If you put21

the limitation of four on it so that it's22
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the same as it would be now, then it1

wouldn't. If you let them put six in, then2

it's economically even more advantageous to3

keep it the way it would be.4

MR. BROWN:  Madam Chair, and I5

want to focus in because you've worked very6

hard to focus in on the adverse impact7

question.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is this an9

objection to something?10

MR. BROWN:  Yes, it is.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  12

MR. BROWN:  Because, one, we're13

talking hypotheticals and almost a punitive14

approach to basically to force this into15

some other more preferential use. But,16

again, in looking at the essential question: 17

Adverse impact we can't look at a broader18

picture of Georgetown and dislike for19

students. And the Board is --20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We know21

this.  We know all that.  I mean we want to22
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move this along.  And you got a chance for1

rebuttal and closing argument. So if there's2

some objection to a question, I think we'd3

like to --4

MR. BROWN:  I'd like to cut if5

off by saying that it needs to be focused on6

the adverse impacts created by this7

property, not a broader scenario.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.9

MR. BROWN:  And the Board, I10

think, understands that in your decision.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's12

right. That is right. That is right.13

Okay.  Anything else?14

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  This special15

exception, if it's granted, should be for no16

more than four students. For every other17

student that comes in late, it does make a18

difference. Others will testify to the other19

conditions.20

I'll say one more thing about21

parking.  I am in that block everyday22



140

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

walking the dogs.  Recently I observed that1

there was one parking space available. 2

There are only seven parking spaces on each3

side of the block.4

The school actually -- and I'm5

afraid this is contrary to the OP report,6

the school does not make things better7

because two sides of the school's block are8

reserved for a kind of parking that9

residents can't really use. Because between10

6:00 and 8 a.m. it's no parking on those11

blocks.  So nobody who lives there and12

doesn't want to get up and take the car13

somewhere else at 6:00 a.m. can use that.14

And the other blocks, they're not15

-- the school parks off street.  Their16

teachers and staff park off streets. The17

students don't come because this is a18

magnate school for the whole district and19

most of the students do not live in Ward 2,20

so they don't have the Ward 2 sticker.  So21

it's no different, really, from any of the22
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other blocks.1

Some days there's a lot of2

blocking on these blocks.  Other days it's3

very, very tight. And so the more people you4

have in here, the more risk of parking.5

Now undergraduates can't get the6

parking permit, and I think that's what Ms.7

Chen was referring to. I don't believe that8

pertains to grad students who could also9

come in or to more normal tenants.10

So there is a potential impact on11

parking. And --12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I13

mean, basically, we really need to cut to14

the chase of what you're saying. It seems15

like your argument is it will allow an16

increase from four to six and that will lead17

to an increase, perhaps, in more cars on the18

street?19

COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  I could not20

have said it better. I will leave it that.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  22
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COMMISSIONER LEWIS:  Thank you so1

much.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 3

Thank you.4

Is there cross exam -- or any5

Board questions?  Cross?6

MR. BROWN:  No cross.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 8

Then that leads us to any parties or persons9

in support of this application who wish to10

testify?  Okay.  11

Then that leads us to CAG and Ms.12

Zartman.13

MS. ZARTMAN:  Thank you, Madam14

Chair and members.15

The Citizens Association of16

Georgetown became engaged in this hearing17

because of the consistent problem that we18

have had our members tell us about and that19

we see with our own eyes of the impact of20

student houses, group houses.  You may21

recall the rather infamous supposed22
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religious institution on 35th Street in1

which a wealthy parent bought a house for2

his Georgetown son. And the son wanted to3

occupy it with 15 of his classmates. And so4

the Apostles of Brian was born.5

I have, if you would be6

interested in seeing, a statement from the7

woman who lived next door at a time when8

there were only nine students in the house.9

And the behavior is just so totally10

outlandish, and so destructive of the fabric11

of a very fine block of houses that she12

pleads for you not to extend any more than--13

in no case where you have the power to14

prevent it, more student housing.  And I'm15

afraid that's what we are dealing with here.16

You have a partial grandfathering17

of this structure.  The first and basement18

floors are occupied as matter of right in an19

R-3 zone. The only part of this building20

that was grandfathered was the second floor.21

I would point you to the case of22
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Puing Wu, 16154 sometime ago.  You know it1

better as Papa Johns in which the2

limitations of specific areas of a property,3

the limitations on conversions or4

grandfathering are very site specific.  And5

I believe that's the case here where only6

the second floor had a grandfathered use.7

This is a conversion of the8

entire property to flats, a different zoning9

category than was intended for the block.  10

We can argue about what the11

numbers of occupants difference would be,12

but I'm talking about the integrity of the13

zoning code, which is what the Board is14

charged with defending.  15

And before I call on one of the16

neighbors of the property, I want to extend17

to you Jeff Blume's apologies.  He was here18

the last time and he was the one who had to19

go to Virginia. I have a letter from him20

explaining his medical necessity and his21

plea to you to end the late night parties22
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often on open air sleeping porches lasting1

well into the early morning hours. They're2

frequent and loud and MPD and Georgetown3

University cannot or do not control the4

nuisance.  I don't know what the absence of5

any records at MPD that Ms. Chen referred to6

might be, but clearly there are repeated7

calls for police assistance in these areas. 8

And he speaks of the alley often littered9

with garbage and impassable by vehicles. 10

Pizza boxes and rats, rats, rats.  And he11

cites too many cars vying for on-street12

parking.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry. 14

This is Mr. Blume who we postponed the15

hearing for so he could testify?16

MS. ZARTMAN:  That's correct.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And why18

isn't he here?19

MS. ZARTMAN:  Previously20

unscheduled but critical out-patient21

surgery.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, sorry. 1

Okay.  So he --2

MS. ZARTMAN:  You can't argue3

with it.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry5

about that.  So I just wanted to clarify. 6

All of a sudden it kind of clicked.  So7

you're reading his testimony, is that it?8

MS. ZARTMAN:  That's the letter9

he's submitting in apologies to you for not10

being able to be here.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 12

MS. ZARTMAN:  And citing his13

particular concerns.14

Attached are some photographs of15

just why student houses are different from16

single-family houses.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But not this18

particular house, is that correct?19

MS. ZARTMAN:  Yes, it's in the20

row.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  A picture of22
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this house?1

MS. ZARTMAN:  It is included in2

the series of photographs, yes.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And do we4

have it or--5

MS. ZARTMAN:  Yes. You don't yet6

have it.  You're about to have it.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  8

MR. BROWN:  And do I --9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Does10

applicant have it?11

MS. ZARTMAN:  Unfortunately, Jeff12

left me one set of photos.  We can photocopy13

them for --14

MR. BROWN:  Or I could just look15

at them quickly.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can you look17

at them while you're testifying?  Okay.  18

MS. ZARTMAN:  Sure he can.19

I'll send this up. This is Jeff's20

house. He's invested about a million and a21

half dollars in a beautiful restoration of a22
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single-family house on this block that has1

been described as lacking integrity and2

generally composed of flats.3

The very chart that's used by the4

applicant shows that on the far side of our5

street all of the rowhouses are single-6

family houses.  So I object to the7

categorization of this as sort of a mongrel8

neighborhood of a range of different uses.9

And to use the existence of a public high10

school, let alone a nationally recognized11

wonderful public high school, as somehow12

contributing to the lack of single-family13

character is ludicrous. I mean, the element14

adds to the character of residential15

neighborhoods in which children are entitled16

to constitutionally guaranteed free public17

education.  Were the school to close18

tomorrow, it would revert to R-3 zone, not19

to some other purpose.20

I will pass these up to you.21

I'd like to introduce in Jeff's22
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absence a neighbor who lives within the row1

and who doesn't rent flats.  Maija, why2

don't you introduce yourself.3

MR. BROWN:  Can we do one thing? 4

We're getting ahead of ourselves.  5

Of these pictures, and I've6

looked at them, there are I guess about ten.7

Only two of them are nominally of my8

client's property. The rest I would object9

to being introduced as not relevant. They10

show adjoining properties and not my11

client's property.  And they're being12

offered, quite frankly, for the proposition13

of trash and whatnot.  And --14

MS. BUDOW:  I took them. I took15

them.16

MR. BROWN:  But for the Board's17

purpose and the Chair is clear and I think18

the others are, that the adverse impacts19

have to do be related strictly to my20

client's property. So the fact that three21

houses down their trash is not in order is22
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not relevant. So the two pictures that I1

think are my client's property, it's hard to2

-- one I can tell because there's a number3

on it.  The others I'm objecting to their4

being admitted because they're not relevant.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have6

a response to that, Ms. Zartman, because I7

think what he's saying makes sense, but I'd8

like to hear your response if you have it?9

MS. ZARTMAN:  I'll substitute10

another photograph that clearly shows your11

client's property and that of her family12

next door.13

MR. BROWN:  Well, her family next14

door is not a relevant concern.15

MS. ZARTMAN:  Well, it's her16

pattern.  It's a pattern. It's the17

collective pattern of 18

MR. BROWN:  But the collective19

pattern is not relevant.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's the21

pattern of what?22
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MS. ZARTMAN:  Group house after1

group house after group house.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How is that3

-- you have to come back to the question4

before the Board, and that's the conversion5

from a rooming house to a flat.  So whatever6

this pattern of group houses is I'm not sure7

is relevant to the question of whether it's8

going to have an adverse impact to convert9

it from rooming house to flat.10

MS. ZARTMAN:  It will add --11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We are not12

like the student housing authority. We're13

not making decisions --14

MS. ZARTMAN:  No, they're not --15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You know16

what I'm saying?  I mean I hear that you're17

concerned about too much student housing in18

Georgetown.  That's not in the jurisdiction19

of this Board.20

MS. ZARTMAN:  But granting the21

special exceptions is.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let me just1

say this one more time.  If we were not to2

grant the special exception, it would remain3

status quo with the students in the house. 4

So you're not going to -- that's not at5

issue.  And maybe the number of individuals6

that are allowed in this unit is at issue,7

perhaps.8

So the pattern, I'm not sure why9

the pattern of group housing would influence10

our decision at all.11

MS. ZARTMAN:  If you increased12

byu, let's say that would be a third, the13

numbers of persons who could dwell on the14

second floor of this house, would it make a15

difference?  I think it couldn't help but16

make a difference.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think Mr.18

Brown has a good point. Just because another19

house has trash doesn't mean that this house20

has trash. And her house is relevant.21

MS. ZARTMAN:  This is her house.22



153

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Her house is1

relevant, perhaps.  Show Mr. Brown.2

MR. BROWN:  That's not my3

client's property. And there's a picture.4

Oh, that's Mr. Blume's house.  But so what? 5

Mr. Blume has a nice house.6

MS. ZARTMAN:  Characterization of7

the block is what I was after. It was a8

description of the character of the9

neighborhood, as of many mixed uses10

principally identified by rooming houses and11

multi-family housing.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I can't even13

see the picture.  I don't even have them.14

And also it's for the most part to make a15

determination.16

I'd like to move this along. I17

don't really want to dwell on this too much.18

I don't think the Board members19

really think this is going to affect our20

decision. We have a legal decision to make21

under 2003.1. That's what we're looking at.22
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MS. ZARTMAN:  Do you not want to1

hear from the neighbor who is here to talk2

about the effects.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I do if she4

has something relevant to say about5

changing.  If we were to grant this6

exception there might be adverse external7

impacts, that's what we would consider. 8

That's in our regulation. If she wants to9

address that, absolutely.  It's the change10

from rooming house to flat that we're11

looking at.  We're not looking at, you know,12

whether there are students in the house or13

not because we don't even have to worry over14

that.15

MS. ZARTMAN:  Correct.  Yes.16

Okay.17

Would you introduce yourself18

Maija?19

MS. BUDOW:  Yes. My name is Maija20

Budow.  And I live at 1683 35th Street, five21

houses down from the house in question.22
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Well, I don't mean to bore you1

with all I have to say.  I have lived there,2

I bought the house right after 9/11 in 2001.3

I thought I was moving into a single-family4

neighborhood.  My house is bigger than the5

other 12. That house average of ten people a6

house, which means we're talking about part7

of the block alone, and we're already8

talking about 120 people parking right9

around me.10

I do have difficulties in finding11

a parking space.  Four months ago my car was12

stolen. I did not even know it.  First thing13

in the morning I came and the police14

informed me that my car was stolen.15

MS. ZARTMAN:  And you ultimately16

retrieved some of the goods that were taken17

in the neighborhood.18

MS. BUDOW:  Yes.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait. Are20

you testifying?21

MS. ZARTMAN:  I'm asking her a22
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question.1

MS. BUDOW:  Yes. In the2

neighborhood --3

MR. BROWN:  I object. It refers4

to relevancy.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Relevance. 6

And I don't want you all to waste your time,7

either.8

MS. BUDOW:  Yes. It refers to the9

number of people living around me. 10

Students, professionals, whatever, totally11

irresponsible. Yes. They go with a knife and12

scratch my car.  I mean I do --13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Wait.14

It's a very narrow legal question.  If it's15

changed --16

MS. BUDOW:  What if I tell you17

that I see rats coming out of her house?18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is it going19

to change by a thing of going from a rooming20

house as to a flat.21

MS. BUDOW:  Okay.  22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That is a1

very narrow issue here.2

MS. BUDOW:  Okay.  3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And in fact4

it's a more stable --5

MS. BUDOW:  I would prefer less6

people -- I would prefer less people in a7

block more than more people. That's my8

reason.9

MS. ZARTMAN:  The students do10

rent houses for the school year.  They do it11

whether they're there as roomers or whether12

they're there as residents of a flat.  The13

difference is increasing the number by --14

actually it's 50 percent going from four to15

six.  The impact is a collective impact. Six16

produces more garbage than four. It's the17

pizza boxes, it's the badly prepared trash18

that is shown in that one photograph. And19

that's what attracts the rates.20

Jeff in his letter says he pays a21

monthly contractor to come and bait for rats22
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in the alley and in the backyards.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let me2

interrupt you. Just because we have all3

these other people waiting.  Because I think4

we have to narrow it down, basically. And we5

did this with Mr. Lewis. Basically it sounds6

like, number one, you don't like having some7

students living in the block and that's not8

within our jurisdiction. But, number two, if9

we can't do anything about that, then you'd10

rather have fewer rather than more. And the11

concern is that if this changes from a12

rooming house to a flat, it could go from13

four to six.   And you're also arguing it14

will make an increased problem of parking15

and trash. Is that it?  16

MS. ZARTMAN:  And rodents.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And rats.18

There'll be more rats.  Okay.  19

And I can't personally see the20

significance of all these photos.  So if21

there's any photo in particular, but I don't22
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think they're going to sway the Board in1

this legal issue, really, to see some trash2

at some houses.  3

So if you're anxious to get any4

specific photo in the record, I'm going to5

give these back and then you could make an6

argument for --7

MS. ZARTMAN:  I'll review that8

and do that.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's10

put these back.  All right.  11

MS. ZARTMAN:  And I will also12

provide to the Board an article from13

Saturday's New York Times, that's the New14

York Times about our group home problem and15

the steps being taken, including concerning16

some of the properties in question. Not the17

Chen's property, but the impact --18

MR. BROWN:  Again, the relevance,19

Madam Chair.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't know21

that we're going to keep the record open. 22
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To me, and I'll confer with my Board1

members, it's a very narrow legal issue. And2

what I'm hearing is, you know, broader3

concerns that the community has but not4

specifically going to this property's5

application under the regulations.6

MS. ZARTMAN:  The ease with which7

a property owner, an investor can convert to8

a use that allows 12 renters instead of six9

is a problem.  Twelve renters instead of10

ten.  And it was earlier said that the11

purpose of the Board isn't to prevent12

expansion of grandfathered uses.  I think13

under 2000 -- I just lost my citation.  That14

the purpose of not expanding grandfathered15

and inconsistent uses is a proper role for16

the Board. And by making it easier to17

intensify these incompatible but18

grandfathered uses is a burden to the19

neighborhood. And really does undermine the20

integrity of the zone.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let22
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me just make sure I understand you.  On the1

purpose of not expanding use --2

nonconforming uses?3

MS. ZARTMAN:  Under 2000 and4

2002--5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, not6

expanding?7

MS. ZARTMAN:  Correct.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Brown,9

is this an expansion of a nonconforming use?10

MR. BROWN:  No, Madam Chair.  The11

change of a nonconforming use.12

MS. ZARTMAN:  To we argue a more13

intense one. Six over four.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  15

MEMBER DETTMAN:  I just want to16

get Ms. Zartman's response to a particular17

question. That if the Board were to deny18

this special exception, and we remain at19

status quo, we remain at a rooming house on20

the second floor and a single family21

dwelling on the basement and first floor. 22
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What's your response to if the owner decides1

to rent the downstairs unit to a family of2

15, which they could?3

MS. ZARTMAN:  A blood or legal4

family of 15?5

MEMBER DETTMAN:  That's right.6

MS. ZARTMAN:  Like they tried7

with the Apostles down the street?  8

MEMBER DETTMAN:  What I'm saying9

is that we're not really constrained to ten10

people right now. Because the owner has a11

right, unless I'm incorrect, to rent the12

single-family dwelling to a blood related13

family of as many people that you can pack14

into that structure.15

MS. ZARTMAN:  As do I, yes.  But16

if you were to deny the special exception,17

the kitchen facilities could not continue to18

exist on the second floor for rooming19

houses.  It is only the second floor that is20

designated, and it may not have cooking21

facilities.22
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MR. BROWN:  It's beyond the scope1

of where we are.  But the second floor as2

far as what the facilities are there, it is3

there and there's no limitation.4

I mean, the status quo -- I'll5

Ms. Zartman and the CAG finish.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Why don't7

you finish that thought and then we might be8

finished. But if we deny the special9

exception, what are you saying about the10

kitchen?11

MS. ZARTMAN:  I presume the12

second floor would have to be brought into13

conformance with the requirements of the14

Zoning Regulations, which preclude cooking15

facilities in rooming houses.  There is a16

kitchen marked on the plans.  There's no17

indication of when it was added to the18

property or installed on the property.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And why20

would that be better for the community?21

MS. ZARTMAN:  To be perfectly22
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honest, it would make the property less1

attractive for student housing.2

MEMBER DETTMAN:  And do you still3

believe that those facilities would need to4

be removed if they existed in 1957?5

MS. ZARTMAN:  If that could be6

documented.  But I can't see how they would7

have given a Certificate of Occupancy for a8

rooming house that had cooking facilities. 9

It was pretty basic.  And in the '50s those10

were really important issues before fire11

codes and other things provided other12

reassurances.13

MR. BROWN:  Madam Chair, I mean14

that definition changed in 1980.  So I mean15

we're going around in circles.  I think --16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think17

we're done.  I mean I think that, you know,18

we get clarity with respect to ruling on19

this application by looking at 2003.1 and20

3104. 21

So, okay.  I think that's it,22
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correct, for everyone who was here to1

testify?  Anybody else here to testify2

against the application, in opposition to3

the application?  All right.  4

Any other final questions from5

Board members?  Okay.  6

And then we go to closing and7

rebuttal.8

MR. BROWN:  Just briefly, Madam9

Chair, and I'm not sure.  I hadn't seen this10

picture before, but it apparently circulated11

with Mr. Blume's letter. That's not my12

client's property.13

So, if I could, and I think all I14

need to say is the Board understands the15

narrow adverse impact test that needs to be16

applied to this property and this property17

alone. And we have about as good a scenario18

to judge that by its current operations,19

which notwithstanding the four versus five20

dispute with the Zoning Administrator, there21

are five people occupying the current22
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rooming unit.  And the people occupying the1

lower level, Unit One. So we have about as2

good of judge as we can of the impact of3

this facility. And I think everything we've4

shown you would indicate that there's no5

adverse impact with five.  And the nominal6

change from five to six if that was allowed,7

would again be nominal and of no impact8

again judging this property by itself rather9

than in a larger context.10

Having said that, my client has11

indicated that she would accept five12

unrelated people on the second floor. I13

think that's appropriate.  One, again14

responds to the concerns raise and, two, it15

comports with the physical configuration of16

the building.17

You've got five bedrooms on the18

second floor. And creating a situation of19

less than four is an invitation for problems20

and five seems to be a good fit and is21

exactly the current use where I think we can22
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judge that no adverse impacts exists.1

So I think, again, the Board's2

judgment maybe six is fine, and I think it3

would be. But if there are concerns,4

limiting the second floor to five would5

remove any doubts and be an appropriate way6

to proceed.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank8

you very much.9

Any other questions?10

Let me just ask, just to tie up11

loose ends. Were there any other photographs12

that you wanted to definitely get into the13

record for us to consider? I had given you14

back the whole bunch because it was somewhat15

confusing, all those pictures and Mr. Brown16

had objected to some of them?17

Okay.  I think we are going to18

deliberate on this right now as it's fresh19

in our mind.  I know there are other people20

waiting.  But as I've been saying throughout21

this it's a fairly straightforward simple22
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legal question that's before the Board. We1

have specific guidelines to evaluate the2

application.3

It's an application under 2003.14

to convert a building containing a rooming5

house into a flat.  And we've heard a lot of6

concerns today that go to adverse impacts7

from students living in houses and a fear8

that this will increase the number of9

students that could live in this house, and10

therefore increase adverse impacts generally11

associated with student housing by this12

community. However, as our Assistant13

Attorney General stated earlier, and I also14

concurred earlier, that when we have an15

application under the regulations for a16

special exception and the applicant meets17

those regulations, then we are basically18

required to grant the application.  Of19

course, under 3104 plus under the standards20

in this regulation under 2003.1 there are21

provisions that we consider adverse impacts22
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so that we would not be granting an1

application if we believed that it would2

result in adverse impacts.3

So what I think we just need to4

do fairly quickly as it's getting late,5

though, is look at 2003.1 and see whether6

this application meets the criteria set7

forth in that.  It does fall under 2003.1.8

Office of Planning did a very thorough and9

analysis.  We're talking about a building10

that has a nonconforming use changing to a11

use that is permitted as a matter of right. 12

This is how it's phrased "In the most13

restrictive district is which the existing14

nonconforming use is permitted as a matter15

of right."  And both of these conditions or16

uses, rooming house and flat, are first17

permitted as a matter of right in the R-418

residence district. So it falls within19

2003.1.20

And then we look at whether it21

would adversely effect the character or22



170

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

future development of the surrounding area1

in accordance with the Zoning Regulations. 2

And we look at least within 300 feet. We can3

look broader than that.  Office of Planning4

found that it wouldn't have an adverse5

impact on the character or future6

development of the surrounding area.7

Nothing is changing with respect8

to the physical structure of the building,9

number one. And nothing's changing really10

with respect to the usage of the building.11

It's still residential use. It can still be12

either way, rented out to students or13

others. And the only question is whether14

we're talking about an increase from four or15

five to six people, which I think is a small16

question to begin with. But we can look at17

that issue.18

But in general the uses isn't19

really changing.  As Office of Planning has20

said, it's almost just a designation change.21

However -- well, let's go to the next one.22
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The next is not create any1

deleterious external effects limited to2

noise, traffic, parking, loader, odor,3

design et cetera.4

Again, all that I heard basically5

that could change would be the number of6

residents in the building from a minimum of7

four to maximum of six, which again does not8

sound to me like a big change, though I note9

that -- we will be considering the number10

because we heard a lot of testimony on that.11

Based on my understanding of the12

situation and the testimony of the applicant13

and Mr. Bellow and the Office of Planning,14

And my own common knowledge about tenants15

and tenency situations, this appears to be a16

more stable change, a change for greater17

stability within the community because as18

Ms. Chen said, all these individuals who19

will be living within this structure will20

now be responsible for each other and21

responsible for common areas and most likely22
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will have a relationship with each other.1

And that will be even more like a family,2

and it's a more stable situation.3

I did not hear any adverse4

impacts related to changing from a rooming5

house to a flat.  Rooming houses also have6

more transient types of tenants who are more7

likely to take less responsibility and care8

of property.  So all that to me -- that9

isn't just me, I mean that's what I heard10

her testify to here.  Is actually an11

improvement. And I think that what the12

neighbors are concerned about is they want13

greater improvement. They want to change the14

single-family dwellings. That's they what15

they want their neighborhood to look like.16

But that's beyond our jurisdiction. It17

doesn't say in our regulations that there's18

an option that we can make them change to19

something that's more preferable to the20

community, such as a single-family dwelling.21

So we can't do what's not within our22
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authority.1

Are there other question and then2

we can get to the question of whether or not3

we ant to put a condition on limiting the4

number of residents in this flat if we5

decide to grant the application.  Or in the6

second floor, actually.  Do you feel any7

differently with respect to granting the8

application to change the use and then we9

can get to the question of whether we limit10

a number?11

MEMBER WALKER:  No, I agree with12

you, Madam Chair. I believe Ms. Jackson of13

the Office of Planning stated it very14

succinctly when she said that essentially15

this is a change in the way that this16

property is characterized.  We're changing17

the name. We're changing what we're calling18

it.  But essentially we've not heard a great19

deal of information about any change in the20

negative impact overall.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So22
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then we get to whether we should limit in1

our order by condition the number of2

residents, I guess I would say, on the3

second floor. And the law allow six4

unrelated or it's not limited if it's a5

family.6

 Office of Planning said that the7

capacity with respect to the number of8

bedrooms is five. And then the ANC and CAG9

have said that legally they're limited to10

four because of a finding by the Zoning11

Administrator, or whatever.  And then we12

have conflicting evidence in the record13

about the Certificate of Occupancy. But I14

think regardless of what the actual number15

is that they're allowed now, I think it's16

just open to us to determine with respect to17

special exception considerations, which18

would be is there an adverse impact on the19

community that we need to protect against by20

limiting the number of people to less than21

six, which is what the law already protects22



175

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

the community again.1

I don't want to spend too much2

time on it because we're probably talking3

about five or six.  You know, unless someone4

thinks it should be four. I don't think it5

should be four because I think they have6

five rooms up there. So I think that would7

be a waste to limit them to four.8

MEMBER WALKER:  Madam Chair, I am9

not in favor of imposing a limitation. I10

think the facility, the structure itself11

carries with it its own limitation because12

as you mentioned, there are only five13

sleeping rooms.  And so I don't think14

there's a need to condition it here.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I would16

concur, basically.  Because I also think17

that this particular applicant does not have18

a history of overcrowding that we heard this19

particular structure. So that there would be20

a special reason for us to impose a21

condition on the property.22



176

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

I understand, I heard very1

clearly the neighbors, the ANC's concerns2

about student housing in general.  But we're3

really looking at one particular property.4

And I don't think that the case was made for5

this property to single it out for this kind6

of a condition.7

And as we were saying, I'll just8

say this, that I haven't seen this.  And9

I'll just say it can happen and I was asking10

the Office of Planning also that, you know,11

are we aware of other flats that have this12

kind of a number limitation.  So I think you13

have to have a good reason related to the14

particular property, not to a general15

concern about limiting students.16

Other comments?17

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Madam Chair, I18

agree that I don't really see a real need to19

put a limit on the number of people in Unit20

One or Unit Two.21

Thinking about how many people22
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are authorized to be on the premises1

currently, we have I think six downstairs,2

we have four or five upstairs. Eleven. 3

We're talking about if the premises was to4

continued to be used for student housing,5

we're talking of a maximum of 12.  Ten to6

12, 11 to 12.  I don't see a huge increase7

in the intensity of use.8

So I'm in agreement with my9

colleagues that I don't see a need for a10

cap.11

But I just wanted to pose one12

question so that we cover all of our basis. 13

If the owner were to decide that she wanted14

to rent both units to a family, to blood15

related family members, the six cap doesn't16

allow.  So presumably you could rent it to17

two families of ten.  So even though the18

regs don't put a ap on family, again just to19

cover our bases, is that something we might20

want to entertain. And we may not even have21

that authority because it goes against what22
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the definition of family says.  1

So I just wanted to raise it so2

that we covered it.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  See, I don't4

think so.  Because, you know, again I was5

saying that the concerns that we heard6

really go to student housing in general, not7

something that this particular property I8

think has done, you know. So to treat it9

differently then other properties without a10

lot of facts upon which to base that11

decision, I don't think would be a good12

idea.13

All right.  Are we done?  All14

right.  15

Then I move approval of16

application number 17793 of Ann-Lee and Ray17

S. Chen pursuant to 11 DCMR § 3104.1 for a18

special exception to allow the change of a19

nonconforming rooming house to a flat, two20

unit dwelling under subsection 2003.1 at21

premises 1683 35th Street, Northwest.22
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MEMBER WALKER:  Second the1

motion.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Further3

deliberation?  4

All those in favor say aye.5

ALL:  Aye.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those7

opposed? All those abstaining?  8

And would you call the vote,9

please?10

MS. BAILEY:  The vote is recorded11

as three zero two to grant the application.12

Ms. Miller made the motion, Ms.13

Walker seconded, Mr. Dettman support the14

motion. And two Board members are not15

present at this time.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank17

you very much.18

MS. BAILEY:  And this is a full19

order, Madam Chair, correct?20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes. Yes. 21

We have parties in opposition.22
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Okay.  Now for those of you who1

are waiting in the audience, we have just2

finished our morning session. So we are3

going to take a one half hour break, and4

then we'll see you then.5

Thank you.6

(Whereupon, at 2:06 p.m. the7

hearing was adjourned, to reconvene this8

same day at 3:08 p.m.)9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22
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A-F-T-E-R-N-O-O-N  S-E-S-S-I-O-N1

3:06 p.m.  2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This hearing3

will please come to order.4

Good afternoon, ladies and5

gentlemen.6

This is the November 5th, 2008 7

Public Hearing of the Board of Zoning8

Adjustment of the District of Columbia.9

My name is Ruthanne Miller. I'm10

the Chair of the BZA.11

To my  left is Ms. Mary Oates12

Walker and Shane Dettman, Board members. 13

Then after Mr. Dettman is Ms. Sherry Glazer14

from the Office of Attorney General and Ms.15

Beverley Bailey from the Office of Zoning. 16

I'm sure Mr. Cliff Moy will be joining us17

shortly as well.18

Copies of today's hearing agenda19

are available to you and are located to my20

left in the wall bin near the door.  21

Please, be aware that this22
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proceeding is being recorded by a Court1

Reporter and is also webcast live. 2

Accordingly, we must ask you to refrain from3

any disruptive noises or actions in the4

hearing room.5

When presenting information to6

the Board, please, turn on and speak into7

the microphone, first, stating your name and8

home address.  When you are finished9

speaking, please, turn your microphone off10

so that your microphone is no longer picking11

up sound or background noise.12

All persons planning to testify13

either in favor or in opposition are to fill14

out two witness cards.  These cards are15

located to my left on the table near the16

door and on the witness tables.  Upon coming17

forward to speak to the Board, please, give18

both cards to the reporter sitting to my19

right.20

The order of procedure for21

special exceptions and variances is as22
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follows:  1

One, statement and witnesses of2

the applicant.  3

Two, Government reports,4

including Office of Planning, Department of5

Public Works, DDOT, et cetera.  6

Three, report of the Advisory7

Neighborhood Commission.  8

Four, parties or persons in9

support.  10

Five, parties or persons in11

opposition.  12

Six, closing remarks by the13

applicant.14

Pursuant to Section 3117.4 and15

3117.5 the following time constraints will16

be maintained:  17

The applicant, persons and18

parties, except an ANC, in support,19

including witnesses, 60 minutes20

collectively.  21

Persons and parties, except an22
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ANC in opposition, including witnesses, 601

minutes collectively.  2

Individuals 3 minutes.3

These time restraints do not4

include cross examination and/or questions5

from the Board.  6

Cross examination of witnesses is7

permitted by the applicant or parties.  The8

ANC within which the property is located is9

automatically a party in a special exception10

or variance case.11

Nothing prohibits the Board from12

placing reasonable restrictions on cross13

examination, including time limits and14

limitations on the scope of cross15

examination.16

The record will be closed at the17

conclusion of each case, except for any18

material specifically requested by the19

Board.  The Board and the staff will specify20

at the end of the hearing exactly what is21

expected and the date when the persons must22
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submit the evidence to the Office of Zoning. 1

After the record is closed, no other2

information will be accepted by the Board.3

The Sunshine Act requires that4

the Public Hearing on each case be held in5

the open before the public.  The Board may,6

consistent with its Rules of Procedure and7

the Sunshine Act, enter Executive Session8

during or after the Public Hearing on a case9

for purposes of reviewing the record or10

deliberating on the case.11

The decision of the Board in12

these contested cases must be based13

exclusively on the public record.  To avoid14

any appearance to the contrary, the Board15

requests that persons present not engage the16

Members of the Board in conversation.17

Please, turn off all beepers and18

cell phones, at this time, so as not to19

disrupt these proceedings.20

The Board will make every effort21

to conclude the public hearing as near as22
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possible to 6:00 p.m.  If the afternoon1

cases are not completed at 6:00, the Board2

will access whether it can complete the3

pending case or cases remaining on the4

agenda.5

At this time the Board will6

consider any preliminary matters. 7

Preliminary matters are those which relate8

to whether a case will or should go forward9

today, such as requests for postponement,10

continuance or withdrawal or whether proper11

and adequate notice of the hearing has been12

given.  If you are not prepared to go13

forward with a case today or if you believe14

that the Board should not proceed with it,15

now is the time to raise such a matter.16

Does the staff have any17

preliminary matters?18

MS. BAILEY:  No, Madam Chair.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then20

we'll proceed with our agenda.  And would21

all individuals wishing to testify today,22
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please, rise to take the oath?  And Ms.1

Bailey will administer it.2

(Whereupon, the witnesses were3

sworn.)4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Bailey,5

we have three cases on the agenda for this6

afternoon, I believe.  And we would like to7

case No. 17831 first.  And then proceed to8

17838 and then 17836.9

MS. BAILEY:  Thank you, Madam10

Chair.  Give me just a second to find that.11

Madam Chair, as the Board knows12

this application has amended.  I'll be13

reading it based on what was initially14

advertised, but it has been amended so the15

relief is not precisely as I'm reading it.16

This is the Application 17831 of17

Georgetown Strategic Capital, pursuant to 1118

DCMR § 3103.2 for a variance from the height19

requirements under section 770, a variance20

from the floor area requirements under21

subsection 771.2, a variance from the lot22
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occupancy requirements under section 772, a1

variance from the rear yard requirements2

under section 774, a variance from the3

loading requirements under section 2201, a4

variance from the prohibition of driveways5

that provide access from a pedestrian street6

to required parking spaces or loading berths7

under subsection 1903.2, to construct a new8

multiple residential building with ground9

floor commercial uss at the southwest corner10

of the intersection of 14th and U Streets,11

Northwest.  12

Let's see.  The property is in13

the R-C-3A District and CR District. It's14

located in Square 205, Lots 70, 71, 73, 83015

and 831.16

There are two requests for party17

status in opposition to the application. 18

They're from City First Bank of D.C, 1432 U19

Street, Northwest and Phyllis K. Klein, 191020

Treto Way, Northwest.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank22
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you.1

And are those party status2

applicants here?  Ms. Phyllis Klein, is that3

you?  Okay.  Have a seat at the table.4

And then City First Bank of D.C.5

I'm sorry. You need to put your6

microphone on.  Do you know how to do that. 7

You've got a green light when you do it.8

MS. KLEIN:  I don't see Mary9

Bibbs here at this time.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then11

we will -- do you know her?  Do you expect12

her to be coming?13

Oh, hi.  Mr. Spalding.14

COMMISSIONER SPALDING:  Excuse15

me.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.17

COMMISSIONER SPALDING:  Phil18

Spalding.  I am an ANC Commissioner in ANC19

1B and I did meet that person in the20

hallway. She was expecting the case to be21

called earlier. She did want to comment. I22
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told her that there was a possibility that1

if she prepared a written statement, you2

might keep the record open for that3

statement. But then there was no guarantee.4

She couldn't stay so she went5

back to the bank.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And7

so as far you know, do you know just for the8

record whether she really intended to pursue9

party status to participate in the case10

fully or whether she just wanted to submit11

testimony?12

MS. KLEIN:  I think she wanted to13

participate in party status.  She did submit14

her application.  And their business is one15

of the most effected properties on the16

block.  17

So I can try to call her and see18

if she's still in the vicinity.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 20

That's fine.21

Why don't we just get your -- you22
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just want to take a few minutes and go call1

her right this minute.  All right.  Why2

don't we pause then.  Or I guess we could3

get the intros from the other, the applicant4

done in the meantime.5

MR. GLASGOW:  Do you want me to6

begin my opening statement?7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No. I just8

want you to introduce yourself and get on9

the record. That's it.10

MR. GLASGOW:  All right. For the11

record my name is Norman M. Glasgow, Jr. of12

the law firm of Holland & Knight13

representing the applicant in the case.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  15

MR. GLASGOW:  And Mr. Robert16

Moore, who is the representative of the17

applicant.18

MR. MOORE:  Good afternoon. I'm19

Robert Moore, represent Georgetown Strategic20

Capital.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  22
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MR. COLBERT:  Eric Colbert with1

Eric Colbert & Associates Architects,2

project architect.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank4

you.5

MR. GLASGOW:  And we have Mr. Lou6

Slade the traffic consultant was in the room7

earlier.  And Mr. Steven Sher, a land8

planner.  And Mr. Colbert and Mr. Sher and9

Mr. Slade will be offered as expert10

witnesses. And they've all been accepted as11

experts previously by this Board.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do we have13

someone from the ANC here?  Do you want to14

just come and get your name on the record,15

and then we'll wait for Ms. Klein to get16

back.17

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA: 18

Commissioner Ramon Estrada. I'm the Single19

Member District Commissioner for 2B09 and20

also the Chair of the Dupont Circle ANC.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank22
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you.1

Okay.  Come on in and talk on the2

record.  Thank you for trying. But you want3

to give your name and address and then we4

can pick it up from there?5

MS. KLEIN:  Sure.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  7

MS. KLEIN:  My name is Phyllis8

Klein.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You've got10

to put the mic on.11

MS. KLEIN:  My name is Phyllis12

Klein. I live at 1910 Treto Way, Northwest,13

Washington, D.C.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So15

you went to try to reach the other party16

status?17

MS. KLEIN:  Yes.  I tried to18

reach Marie Bibbs of City First Bank. I know19

that she submitted a party status20

application and on the application which she21

shared with me, I know she laid out some of22



194

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

her concerns regarding the project.1

Some of those concerns are really2

the same concerns that I'll be covering, and3

I have letters from other businesses and4

residents on the block that have asked me to5

be their representative.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, do we7

have those?8

MS. KLEIN:  Yes, they're in the9

packet.  10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's the11

packet you just gave us?12

MS. KLEIN:  Yes. It's the last13

pages.  Well, there's one from Paula14

Shoeman, Sean Turner, Sam Gilliam and Sean15

Bennett.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let17

me ask you. So are you seeking party status18

on behalf of all those individuals that19

signed that letter, Paula Shoeman, Sean20

Turner, Sam Gilliam and Sean Bennett?21

MS. KLEIN:  Well, this is my22
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first experience before you.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  2

MS. KLEIN:  And because I'm3

uniquely effected, it was advised that I4

apply for party status. There are other5

people on the block that have been involved6

in working with me and in turn working with7

the developer.  And they share some of the8

common issues.9

And it was advised that instead10

of us all coming down and saying the same11

thing, that they could give me a letter. And12

whether they actually have party status, I'm13

not sure. Because when I filled out the14

application it was really geared toward an15

individual, so that's the way I filled it16

out.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes,18

that party status question can be confusing. 19

So let me say first of all with respect to20

you if you're seeking party status, you know21

you would be seeking it because you're more22



196

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

uniquely impacted then the general public by1

the relief if we were to grant it in this2

case. And you're in a close proximity,3

correct?4

MS. KLEIN:  Yes.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And how6

close are you?  Are you right behind it or--7

MS. KLEIN:  Yes. I'm about 308

feet from the property line.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 10

MS. KLEIN:  The alley separates.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And it also12

means that if you're seeking party status,13

you do it because you want to participate14

fully in the proceeding like a party, not15

just to testify but it would be to cross16

examine the applicant's witnesses or file17

additional pleadings in the case if we give18

that opportunity to a party.19

The ANC is automatically a party.20

The applicant's a party.  21

The other alternatives, anybody22
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can testify.  So you wouldn't need to seek1

party status to do that if that's all you2

wanted to do.3

MS. KLEIN:  Actually, I do want4

to seek party status because of the impact5

that this project and because we want to6

continue to be involved in shaping the7

outcome.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And9

if you're not sure really that the others,10

for instance signed that letter that we were11

referring to, want party status or want to12

be a part of your party, you may just submit13

letters that they wrote as evidence that14

you're submitting, you know. They don't have15

to be granted party status.16

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  Well, I think17

at this point they just wanted to be sure18

that I could speak on their behalf.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.20

MS. KLEIN:  And so if I have21

party status and they've asked me to be22
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their representative, is it better to --1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I'd2

have to look at who those are all, and I3

don't want to so advise you.  But I think we4

have a minute.  I mean I think the5

difference would be if you're all similarly6

situation, you all have the same concerns7

but you're like uniquely impacted all of you8

compared to the general public.  Because if9

there are like five houses an you all are10

like directly separated from the property by11

30 feet or something, you know we could call12

you one party. So it's really either way.13

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Whatever you15

think is a more accurate description of how16

you want to present their --17

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  I think then18

if --19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then20

we're going to ask the applicant if the21

applicant has any objection.22
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MS. KLEIN:  Sure.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  2

MS. KLEIN:  The people that3

signed the letter are uniquely effected, as4

I am.  So --5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have to6

tell us how.7

MS. KLEIN:  Oh, for sure.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because I9

don't think they didn't file with us.10

MS. KLEIN:  No, they did not.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  So12

they would be rolled into your party, but13

they'd be like you when you thought you did14

that with us.15

MS. KLEIN:  Of course.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  17

MS. KLEIN:  Yes.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And I think19

if you could put on the record, at least for20

us, how they're situated?21

MS. KLEIN:  Yes. Paula Shoeman is22
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my direct neighbor. Our building is actually1

-- the word is has a common wall. So it2

adjoins.3

Sean Turner lives at 1421 T4

Street and his unit will overlook this5

project. The distance from the project for6

him is probably more like 60 feet.7

And Sam Gilliam owns the building8

at 1428 U Street.  Sam is an artist who9

operates his studio there.  And the unique10

feature of his building is that he has to11

enter through the rear. So he has to enter12

through the 15 foot alley and enter from a13

loading dock in the rear.  Paula Shoeman has14

that in common, too. Because like me, we're15

land locked. And so we use the alleys to16

walk and drive. There's actually a series of17

three alleyways, which I can describe later.18

Sean Bennett lives in the same19

building as Sean Turner, 1421 T Street. He's20

the condo association president.  And the21

residents at 1421 T are particularly22
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concerned about some of the aspects, the1

impacts on them in regard to noise and loss2

of light and quality of life issues.  And3

it's all related to the closer proximity.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,5

let me see, first of all, if my Board6

members have any questions.7

Let me hear from the applicant.8

You're more familiar with the property than9

we are, certainly. Do you have any10

objections?11

MR. GLASGOW:  Well, I think that12

from a process standpoint having all these13

persons that aren't here suddenly be parties14

I think is a letter unusual. I mean, because15

they have their sites.  If they want to be16

parties, they can come down here and be17

parties and express their view.18

Ms. Klein is down here to19

testify. She lives in close proximity.   I20

mean, I've looked at the letter of the other21

four people.  We will agree to keep the22
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strip of landscaping that's 18 feet 8 inches1

deep. That's going to be our site plan,2

that's going to be before the Board.  So we3

can address that.4

Allow a variance for a special5

exception for a use of an existing curb cut. 6

Well, we want that, they say they want that7

but it's not technically an existing.  There8

is a curb cut on 14th Street, it would be9

slightly relocated.  So it's not existing,10

but I think that Ms. Klein can address that11

part.12

Third, provisions for adequate13

redesign and adequate loading facilities.14

We're not asking for any relief from the15

Board on that, so I mean that's irrelevant16

to this case.17

And then fourth, we're concerned18

about the impact of the rooftop amenity19

space and pool.  We're not asking for any20

relief for that.21

MS. KLEIN:  If I may, Sean Turner22
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is here and if he so wanted to --1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  This2

is my concern, and you know I'm still open.3

We have a party status application that was4

timely filed by you that addresses the whole5

party status question head on, you know,6

whereas you talked about the other people.7

And then I'm asking you we don't really have8

in our records that type of application. And9

often we will, like, consolidate individuals10

and make them one party. But we usually have11

applications I think in the file.12

MS. KLEIN:  Yes, that's fine.  I13

defer to your procedures, it's fine.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And15

sometimes we can -- oh, Mr. Jeffries is here16

now from the Zoning Commission joining us.17

One of the individuals is here.18

If you were to be seeking party status --19

okay, so you don't care.  So we don't have20

to start -- because we have to start waiving21

rules and things like that in order to22
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accommodate that if it would be more1

efficient or whatever.  But it sounds like2

what I would suggest then if you're not3

interested in pursuing it, you can testify4

when the time comes. And then you put on a5

witness if you wanted top ut him on, or you6

can submit any evidence.7

Mr. Glasgow, do you have any8

objection to Ms. Klein being accepted as a9

party in this case?10

MR. GLASGOW:  Well, I guess the11

only question is when it says "a party in12

opposition," since we've agreed to do number13

one, number two they support --14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So what are15

you reading for number one?16

MR. GLASGOW:  This is on the17

packet that she submitted.  I think it says18

at the end of number one, the rear yard.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  20

MR. GLASGOW:  It says:  "Despite21

the applicant's switch of the front22
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building," right at the end of that before1

it starts "loading."  The 18 foot 8 inch2

landscape strip should be a mandatory part3

of the plan."  We agree.  That would be part4

of the plan. We've agreed to that a couple5

of different times.  But I understand that6

they're concerned as technically what's rear7

yard or not.  They were concerned that that8

was part of the rear yard and that we could9

get rid of it. It's not a rear yard, but10

it's an open space that's on our plan. We're11

going to keep it.12

Next, with respect to the loading13

we're not asking for any relief from the14

loading requirements.15

The use of the curb cut, we agree16

with their position. We want the curb cut17

that's our request for variance or special18

exception relief. So we're aligned on that19

issue.20

And then lastly, the rooftop21

penthouse, that's not germane. We're not22
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asking for any relief on the roof structure.1

MS. KLEIN:  Well, if I may? 2

There was a filing originally and there was3

a posting.  And so initially we responded to4

the original filing with our concerns.  And5

then two weeks before the deadline or at the6

deadline two weeks prior to the hearing date7

these things were switched out. The plans8

didn't change.  I understand they've changed9

now, but I just found out about it right10

now.11

I think it's still legitimate for12

us to express our concerns to the Board. I'm13

not sure some of these issues went away. 14

There's certainly a concern to the15

community. And to say that you can dismiss16

the loading application because you have17

historic properties, the historic properties18

are just a small portion of this whole19

development. And so loading is quite20

critical and we feel that it's important for21

the Board to consider.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So what1

you're saying then you're not convinced that2

at this point that you're not in opposition,3

but you might change after you hear the4

whole case if things have changed?5

MS. KLEIN:  I am in favor of the6

curb cut on 14th Street.7

The rear yard issue, which8

changed with their last filing because they9

declared the front of the building on U10

Street instead of 14th, the community quite11

frankly was concerned because every time12

there was a controversy related to one of13

the variance requests, it got shifted out. 14

So we're not convinced that the issues went15

away even though the application changed. 16

So the application changed, but the plans17

didn't.  Although, again, it appears that18

the plans have changed again so we haven't -19

- I just got to glance at it.  I haven't20

really --21

MR. GLASGOW:  Right. Well if22
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providing additional open space and an1

additional area for the trucks to move2

around as you all requested from the Office3

of Planning is a problem, we won't do that.4

So you've got to make a choice there.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 6

You know, we don't want to get too deeply in7

here.  I'm just trying to figure out8

whether--9

MR. GLASGOW:  Because response,10

we don't want to be in a position where we11

are criticized for responding to the12

community concerns.13

MS. KLEIN:  I'm not criticizing14

you for responding to the community15

concerns. I haven't had a chance to see the16

plan. I thought this procedure was the place17

for us to hear what you're doing and how18

it's responding.  And, you know, that's what19

I thought we were here for.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And,21

you know, and I'm hearing different22
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concerns. And I think Mr. Glasgow's1

concerned that maybe you're really not a2

party in opposition because you support some3

of the things he seems to be changing.4

MS. KLEIN:  No. I am a party who5

comes with concerns.  When I walked in today6

I was a party of opposition. Now I'm hearing7

there's a lot of changes --8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.9

MS. KLEIN:  -- and they have10

other intentions.  And I'd like to hear11

that.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right. 13

Okay.  14

MS. KLEIN:  Like, is that part of15

this procedure or --16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It can be. I17

mean, it's rare but I mean it can be that we18

could grant you party status and tentatively19

in opposition and by the end of the hearing20

if you're not in opposition, you should tell21

us that.22
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MS. KLEIN:  Yes.  If in fact1

they've satisfied the concerns, I hear him2

saying the but I don't know how that's all3

happened yet.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  What5

does everybody think about that?  Okay.6

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because she8

is -- it seems like she is -- you have met9

the test of being uniquely impacted and10

you're just not sure how all the plans are11

now.  So, okay.12

MS. KLEIN:  Right. There's some13

issues that I'm not sure I have been14

mitigated.  But maybe they have.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 16

All right.  So we're going to grant you17

party status, tentatively characterizing you18

in opposition. But we'll check with you.19

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Hopefully at21

the end of the hearing and see if you really22
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are in opposition or if your concerns have1

been met.2

MS. KLEIN:  Yes. We're definitely3

in support of the curb cut and we have4

evidence of such.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you're6

actually a party partially in support and7

partially in opposition maybe.8

MS. KLEIN:  Indeed. Indeed.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 10

Okay.  So that's that for now with you. And11

what's going to happen is we're going to go12

in the order that I read at the beginning13

when I opened up the hearing. The14

applicant's going to make their case first. 15

And then if you have cross exam questions,16

you'll be allowed to cross exam as well as17

the ANC representative.18

So, I don't know.  You can either19

stay there or you can go back and then come20

back.  I think Mr. Glasgow is going to be21

calling different witnesses up to the table.22
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So, yes, okay.1

All right, Mr. Glasgow.2

MR. GLASGOW:  Ready forme to3

proceed?4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I believe5

so, yes.6

MR. GLASGOW:  All right.  Thank7

you.8

Well, good afternoon, members of9

the Board. For the record, my name is Norman10

Glasgow --11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,12

Mr. Glasgow. I just noticed that we have13

Councilmember Member Mendelson with us. And14

I wanted to welcome him.  And make sure that15

we're just beginning in the testimony in16

this case, I want to make sure that you have17

the time to be here for them to go first. 18

If you don't, I'm sure that Mr. Glasgow19

would allow you to be taken out of order and20

testify now, if you'd like.21

COUNCILMEMBER MENDELSON:  If it22



213

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

would please, I have a 4:00 meeting.  So it1

would be helpful if I could go now. I have2

about six minutes of testimony.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That would4

be just fine.5

COUNCILMEMBER MENDELSON:  And I6

appreciate your indulgence.7

Let me make sure you get copies8

of my testimony.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That would10

be just fine.11

COUNCILMEMBER MENDELSON:  Good12

afternoon.  And again thank you for13

indulging me to speak at this point in the14

hearing.15

I'm Phil Mendelson.  As I think16

you know, I'm an At Large Member of the17

Council of the District of Columbia.  I am18

testifying in this case because the19

residents who are most effected by the20

project before you are my constituents. 21

More importantly, I'm testifying because I22
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believe the Government's position is putting1

form over fairness:  Strict adherence to2

certain regulations with no regard to the3

adverse impact on the residents on the4

inside of this alley square.5

I've taken the unusual step of6

personally testifying because I want to urge7

the BZA to strike the right balance between8

enabling new development and protecting9

existing neighborhoods. Ironically, the10

community and the developer agree on the11

most critical point in this case, the curb12

cut, but strict adherence by the Office of13

Planning to public policy seems to be14

getting in the way.15

There are very few communities in16

the District like the one comprising the17

residents of Treto Way, Waverly Terrace and18

Panola Way which are the alleys of this19

square.  Two other communities that come to20

mind are Blagden Alley in the Shaw21

Neighborhood and Browns Court on Capitol22
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Hill.1

This community within Square 2052

is notable for several reasons.  It is3

comprised of a network of historic alleys.4

It was historically, and continues to be,5

residential.  And it provides living and6

working space for artists.7

It is important to consider that8

this square is atypical. It is unlike the9

typical square with all the dwellings10

fronting on the public street only to backup11

on the alleys.  For the residents of Treto12

Way, Waverly Terrace and Panola Way the13

alley is their front door.  The alley is14

their only means of access to their homes.15

They must walk down the alleys to go16

anywhere, which creates unavoidable17

pedestrian and vehicular conflicts.  18

I strongly recommend that you19

grant the requested special exception from20

the prohibition of section 1903.2 against a21

driveway that provides access to required22
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parking from 14th Street in the ARTS Overlay1

District.  If you deny this request for a2

special exception, the potential for3

pedestrian and vehicular conflicts will4

increase expedientially.5

I am advocating for the curb cut6

because I find, as should you, that the7

alternative access to the parking garage8

through the alley would be too adverse to9

this enclave of residents who rely on this10

alley system for pedestrian access. Again,11

this square is atypical.12

The developers and the neighbors13

have worked out a compromise that recognizes14

the unusual circumstances present in this15

case.  The reasons why alley access for the16

parking garage doesn't work are there:17

First, certain sections of the18

alley are not wide enough for large19

vehicles, including SUVs, to pass each20

other. This is true today. I've seen it. 21

Cars stop, cars back up, cars maneuver to22
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get around.  Requiring for this project an1

ingress and egress as via the alleyways will2

add significant congestion to the alleys.3

Second, residents who live in the4

alley are at significant risk from the5

pedestrian and vehicular conflicts that6

already exists.  Exacerbating that by7

requiring traffic via the alleys to the8

parking garage will increase their risk9

substantially.  There is an alternative, the10

14th Street curb cut. But the residents of11

the alleys have no alternative:  They must12

walk the alleys.13

Third, congestion from adding the14

project's garage traffic to these alleys15

will impede the ability of emergency16

vehicles to access the alley dwellings in17

the case of fire or medical emergency. There18

is a significant public safety risk.19

Fourth, the undersized loading20

areas will ensure that the loading for this21

building will spill over into the alley. Now22
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that may be permitted, but because of that1

further congesting the alley area with2

garage traffic will exacerbate all of the3

problems just mentioned.4

An important criterion for the5

Board of Zoning Adjustment to consider in6

both special exception and variance cases is7

adverse impact. But rather than consider the8

adverse impact on the square's residents,9

the alley residents, the Office of Planning10

and the Department of Transportation focus11

instead on 14th Street, on the12

pedestrian/vehicular conflicts generated by13

a driveway and existing curb cut on 14th14

Street.15

I want to emphasize the16

pedestrian/vehicular conflicts that would be17

exacerbated in the alleys, the important18

difference to me is this:  When a pedestrian19

on the sidewalk encounters a driveway there20

is an expectation that there may be a car. 21

When a car in a driveway encounters a22
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sidewalk there is an expectation that there1

may be a pedestrian.  There is no such2

expectation in a public right-of-way. 3

People driving cars don't expect to see4

pedestrians in the street and they don't5

expect to see pedestrians in an alley.6

So which pedestrian/vehicular7

conflict is potentially more dangerous?  The8

one on 14th Street where there's an existing9

curb cut or the one in the alley?  Keep in10

mind, the people who live in these alleys11

have nowhere else to walk.  Do you really12

think it is appropriate to make that even13

more dangerous than it already is?14

The other area of concern I want15

to address is the so called bump out at the16

rear of the building where the building17

footprint projects out just south of the18

loading area.  Consistent with the Office of19

Planning's recommendation to set back that20

portion of the building on the lower floors,21

I agree with the community's position that22
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the bump out is both a visual and practical1

encroachment in a very tight space.  In2

light of the fact that the bump out is only3

possible with a variance for lot occupancy,4

it's not an issue if you don't grant the lot5

occupancy, the BZA has the power to take6

OP's suggestion beyond a recommendation and7

impose it as a condition of granting the8

variance. And you should.9

I recommend that the setback10

should be at least as tall as the11

residential buildings in the immediate area. 12

I suggested three floors rather than two13

would be more effective.14

Thank you for this opportunity to15

testify.  And I will take any questions if16

you have them.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Great. Thank18

you very much.19

I'm wondering in particular if20

you were looking at specific comments by21

DDOT or just Office of Planning?  You know,22
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you're referring to the Government's1

position.2

COUNCILMEMBER MENDELSON:  I'm3

aware that both have taken the position that4

egress/ingress off the alley is to be5

preferred over the existing curb cut on 14th6

Street. And that is generally a policy and7

makes sense as generally the policy for what8

is generally our alley system or square. 9

But this is atypical.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 11

You're probably not aware, and today we got12

a memo that DDOT was withdrawing its13

comments on this case?14

COUNCILMEMBER MENDELSON:  I'm not15

aware of that.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But17

I'm not exactly -- I don't know if the18

parties are.  Maybe you can enlighten us. 19

I'm not exactly sure where they filed their20

comments.21

We do have a copy of the Office22
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of Planning report which references the1

issue that you're talking about, the alley2

versus the curb cut.3

Okay.  Other questions?  Do the4

parties have any questions they wanted to5

ask?6

MR. GLASGOW:  No questions.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank8

you very much for coming.9

COUNCILMEMBER MENDELSON:  Thank10

you very much. And again, thank you for11

letting me testify at this point.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  13

Is there anybody else here from a14

Councilmember's office?  Okay.  Would you15

like to testify now or do you want to wait16

and hear the testimony of the applicant?  I17

don't know what your schedule is like.  All18

right.  19

Is that okay, Mr. Glasgow?20

MR. GLASGOW:  Of course.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  22
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MR. COUDRIET:  I'm Jeff Coudriet1

with the Office of Councilmember Jack Evans,2

Ward 2.  I happen to be a neighbor of this3

project as well. I live at 1413 T Street,4

Northwest. So I know the lay of the land a5

bit, and I'm really here today to just6

formally put a letter on the record as7

testimony from Councilmember Evans.  Really,8

I don't know that I need to read it all.  It9

addresses the same very same issues that Ms.10

Klein raised having to do with the curb cut. 11

But I think we're kind of all unanimous on12

that one here.  The loading issue and the13

rear yard issue which Mr. Glasgow has14

addressed.15

So we did not have an issue with16

the penthouse or anything like that.17

But you'll see from the letter. 18

I have copies for everyone.  19

And I would like to express on20

behalf of the Councilmember that we're all21

very excited about having this project.22
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Sometimes this gets lost in this process1

where we're sort of bickering over all the2

details. But having lived on this block for3

a number of years now, and it really is a4

collection of sort of scrub building, in5

some ways, that were built in the early '90s6

that we could a lot better with.  And I7

think people are, in general, very8

enthusiastic about this design, the concept9

of bringing some new retail to that street.10

Housing, of course, so close to Metro is11

always a good idea.12

And so I really want to comment13

both the developer and the parties in the14

community to continuing to work together on15

this as we discuss and ruminate over some of16

these details.  There's been a tremendous17

amount of good dialogue there.18

So I just want to state that on19

behalf of the Councilmember that there's a20

tremendous appreciate for that for21

everybody. So thank you very much.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I1

just want to ask you a question. I haven't2

read the letter.3

MR. COUDRIET:  Sure.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But when we5

read this letter from Councilmember Evans is6

it reflecting the views of his community7

that live in this area?8

MR. COUDRIET:  Correct.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And,10

for instance -- and again we haven't heard11

from the ANC so I don't really know to what12

extent the views are in sync or not in sync.13

MR. COUDRIET:  They're probably14

fairly close, I think.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 16

MR. COUDRIET:  Hopefully.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any18

other questions?  Any questions from any of19

the parties?20

MR. GLASGOW:  No questions.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank22
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you very much.1

MR. COUDRIET:  Thank you very2

much.3

MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair, what4

was passed out just a few moments ago was a5

memo from the Department of Transportation,6

and they indicated that they were7

withdrawing their comments that were8

submitted earlier.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Bailey,10

I have that in front of me. And it says11

"Comments submitted on October 31, 2008." 12

Are you aware of those comments?13

MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair, let me14

check the file to see.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,16

I guess if they're out of the record,17

they're out of the record.  But I was18

interested in tracing it back to what they19

were withdrawn.20

MS. BAILEY:  Yes, Madam Chair. 21

It's Exhibit 33 of the record.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 1

Great.  Thank you.2

Okay.  I guess we're ready when3

you're ready, Mr. Glasgow.4

MR. GLASGOW:  All right.  Thank5

you.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I guess7

first off, I'm not sure if you clarified the8

relief.  When Ms. Bailey first read it, she9

read it the old way, I think.10

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  12

MR. GLASGOW:  And I think that we13

submitted something to the Board on that as14

to the relief that we're requesting.  15

The relief being requested is lot16

occupancy, rear yard, percentage of public17

space in the CR zone, that very unique18

provision for the CR zone where you have the19

10 percent public space adjacent to the20

street front.  And we've gotten relief on21

that before. We got relief on that for22
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Donatelli & Klein at Ellington.  Because1

part of the provisions tell you to provide2

the certain space, other provisions are3

telling you to keep the street wall and have4

storefronts. And that's what that arises5

from.6

Then we have a curb cut on 14th7

Street, which we have addressed as both a8

variance or a special exception.  Office of9

Planning preferred that it be addressed as a10

special exception. We thought it could go11

either way. We wanted to make sure that we12

have it covered, and I think we've covered13

both ways in our statement.14

Is that clear what it is that15

we're asking for?  And then we'll get into16

why it is that we're asking for that. But17

it's the percentage of lot occupancy, it's18

rear yard, percentage of required open space19

in the CR zone and the curb cut on 14th20

Street.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's22
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clear.  Except at some point, perhaps, you1

can address which one you think is more2

appropriate; variance or special exception?3

MR. GLASGOW:  We're indifferent.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  5

MR. GLASGOW:  We don't want to--6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You're happy7

with going along with Office of Planning?8

MR. GLASGOW:  If Office of9

Planning says they want it to be by special10

exception, that's fine.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  12

MR. GLASGOW:  Anytime that we've13

had a question on something, we generally14

choose the variance because it's the higher15

burden of proof and we know that we're not16

going to come here and have an issue if you17

met the higher burden of proof, then you're18

going to meet the other.  And since we had19

to meet a variance test for several other20

areas of relief, we said well we're already21

going to meet it with respect to the22
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uniqueness of the site.  1

The practical difficulty to us is2

pretty straightforward with respect -- and3

you've heard a lot of it from the4

Councilmembers as to what the issues are.  5

I think when our traffic6

consultant talks about the curb cut, I mean7

we didn't understand why it was inherently8

unsafe to have a curb cut from the street,9

but it's inherently safe to have a curb cut.10

Because if you don't have a new curb cut but11

you're going in and out of an alley that's12

constricted in size, why all of a sudden13

that that's a safer situation.  We think14

having the curb cut, maintaining the15

existing curb cut on 14th Street -- well, a16

curb cut on 14th because it's been17

relocated.  The curb cut is relocated. It's18

not exactly where it was before. Is a better19

situation from a traffic safety standpoint20

than the other solution. And Mr. Slade will21

be able to address that.22
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And then, of course, if the curb1

cut is denied, you don't relief to come in2

through the alley. But our preference is3

that we have the curb cut relief granted.4

I wanted to make sure that we had5

-- I think I was just getting ready to -- I6

just stated that we had three expert7

witnesses. And I want to make sure that8

they've been accepted as experts.9

Mr.  Eric Colbert of Colbert10

Associates, the architect. Mr. Lou Slade of11

Gorove/Slade Associates, traffic engineer12

and Mr. Sher land use.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 14

They've all testified before us before many15

times and been accepted as expert witnesses.16

Does anybody have any concerns,17

any party that they want to tell me about? 18

Okay.  19

Any Board member have any20

concerns now?21

All right.  Then they're all22
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accepted as expert witness in their fields.1

MR. GLASGOW:  Thank you.2

Before proceeding with the3

testimony of the witnesses, I'd just like to4

give a brief opening statement.5

We have the lot occupancy, the6

rear yard variance, the public space at7

ground floor and the curb cut.8

The project in the form that you9

see before you today reflects approximately10

one year's work with the community, the11

Historic Preservation Review Board and staff12

and the Office of Planning.  However, there13

is an area of divergence as the ANC and the14

community and the applicant believe that the15

curb cut off 14th Street is the preferred16

method of providing automobile access to the17

site.  And the Office of Planning and18

Historic Preservation staff prefer access to19

parking off the alley.  DDOT, as has just20

been said, has withdrawn their report.  That21

report, as I read it, their preference or22
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they were saying that we should have the1

curb cut through the alley or we should have2

our access through the alley. And we agree3

with the Councilmembers' offices that should4

not be the preferred way to access the site.5

It should be off of 14th Street. And so we6

are proceeding with that area of relief.7

We will, however, have to go have8

that approved by the Historic Preservation9

Review Board and DDOT will have to issue a10

permit on that so that we will want an11

approval similar to what we had, Mr.12

Jeffries, at 1111 New Jersey Avenue where it13

was recognized that this was the plan if we14

couldn't get the curb cut. But we do want15

the curb cut.  And we want the relief from16

the Board for the curb cut.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm not18

totally following you then. I'm sure Mr.19

Jeffries is.20

MR. GLASGOW:  All right.  What21

happened in that case is that case was a22
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case of site plan review in New Jersey1

Avenue, Southeast, near the baseball2

stadium.  And similar to this case, DDOT was3

telling us to take our access through an4

alley. It was a substandard sized alley such5

as this.  There were numerous other users of6

the alley.  And I believe that the Zoning7

Commission agreed with the applicant in that8

case. And, in fact, the Zoning Commission9

pushed on the issue harder than we did10

because we said here's our plan one way or11

the other.  The Zoning Commission in effect12

said we think that the appropriate thing is13

to take the curb cut off of New Jersey14

Avenue where there's not nearly as much15

pedestrian traffic and there are not going16

to be nearly as many conflict.17

If I'm getting any of this wrong,18

Mr. Jeffries, please advise.19

And so we pursued it vigorously20

with DDOT and ultimately we were approved21

for a curb cut off of New Jersey Avenue22
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consistent with the approval of the Zoning1

Commission.  So we've been through with this2

before and we'll be working with the3

community on that. Because we're going to4

have to go back to the Historic Preservation5

Review Board on that issue. But we have6

shown some tenacity there and we've been7

successful on that.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank9

you.10

MR. GLASGOW:  And we do have, as11

Ms. Klein was saying, that we are going to12

be having a revised ground floor plan with13

the curb cut off of 14th Street which shows14

an additional setback at the ground floor,15

or high enough to get a truck underneath of16

it.  That's an additional 7 feet 6 inches17

setback.18

We were advised of this by the19

Office of Planning said that there should be20

some additional setback there. This was for21

getting trucks in and out of the alley. It's22
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not an area of relief, but we've been1

working with the community on many issues, a2

lot of them which aren't zoning issues. But3

because it's a change to the plan, I want to4

make sure we're all familiar with what it is5

that we're doing and why we're doing it.6

I'm going to give a copy of this7

ground floor plan to Ms. Klein.8

MS. KLEIN:  Thank you.9

MR. GLASGOW:  That's the plan10

that we're going to be submitting today11

dated November 6th.12

MR. COLBERT:  I just gave Mr. Moy13

20 copies.14

MR. GLASGOW:  Okay.  Thank you.  15

And also we angled the loading16

berth slightly with changing that because we17

had gotten word from the Office of Planning18

that they wanted just a little bit larger19

area for the loading berth.  And I know it's20

not an area of relief, but that's why we're21

doing that.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This is in1

addition to the revised plans that we have2

in the record, is that it?3

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes.  4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  5

MR. GLASGOW:  An additional6

sheet.7

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Dated8

5th, is that what you're saying?9

MR. GLASGOW:  Correct.  The10

sheet's dated November 5th.11

MR. COLBERT:  Yes.12

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Mr. Glasgow,13

just so everyone's on the same page here.14

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes.15

MEMBER DETTMAN:  The two sheets16

that you handed out, they're both labeled17

Option B. But I think the plan that we're18

really going to be focusing in on for the19

purpose of this hearing is the one showing20

the curb cut on 14th, that's correct, right?21

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes, that's22
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correct.1

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Okay.  2

MR. GLASGOW:  The other sheet in3

there is to just show what our access would4

be if you denied the curb cut. We're not5

asking for any relief for that because6

that's a matter of right coming through the7

alley.8

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Okay.  9

MR. GLASGOW:  But as I think10

you've heard everybody say on at least one11

end of the spectrum here, including the12

community, the applicant and the13

Councilmembers, we do want the variance or14

special exception granted for that curb cut. 15

The other, I guess in one sense, Mr.16

Dettman, is for informational purposes that17

that's what it looks like if the curb cut's18

denied.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have to20

come to the table and get on the record.21

MS. KLEIN:  Thank you. Phyllis22
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Klein.1

You know, I prepared a statement2

and I guess I'll have an opportunity to read3

that at some point.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You will.5

MS. KLEIN:  Because I do want to6

say that this is a very exciting project and7

we're welcoming change to the neighborhood.8

We're pro-change. But we do feel that it's9

at this design level that the developer, who10

has been gracious, and the community can11

work together so that we avoid problems in12

the future that exist in other places of the13

city, particularly loading and14

transportation issues.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You16

are going to have a chance.  I'll call you17

then.  Is there something?18

MS. KLEIN:  Well, I just wanted19

to ask a question about at some point you'll20

explain this for the trucks to turn in or21

are you going to have vehicles parking22
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there?  I wasn't --1

MR. GLASGOW:  That's just a2

turning area.  Seven feet 6 inches isn't3

wide enough to park anything.4

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  Thank you.  5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And6

if you have further questions on this, I'm7

going to call you to cross exam if you have8

any after the applicant is finished9

presenting his case.10

MS. KLEIN:  Fair enough.  Thank11

you.  12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  13

MR. GLASGOW:  All right.  Ready14

for me to continue?15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, sir.16

MR. GLASGOW:  In looking with the17

site plan, the site is a very large site. 18

It's 50,000 square feet.  It's split zoned.19

We have a number of historic20

buildings that are shown on that site plan21

that you have.  The ones that are22
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crosshatched, those are historic buildings1

to be retained.2

The site is very long along 14th3

Street.  And so we have a unique size and4

shape of the property.  We have historic5

buildings. We have a number of things that6

relate to the uniqueness of the property7

with respect to that area of the variance8

test.9

With respect to the practical10

difficulty, because of the historic11

preservation, and we have been through the12

Historic Preservation Review Board and they13

have approved the plan others than the curb14

cut, we have setbacks.  Significant setbacks15

that will be addressed by the architect. 16

And because of those significant setbacks on17

the areas where the residential floors18

begin, we have lot occupancy in the CR19

portion of the site, which is the northern20

portion of the site, that exceed the lot21

occupancy.  And that area is on the north22
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part of the site.1

There's a thin blue line that2

you'll see on the sheet that I handed in.3

And that's the zoning line.  The ARTS CR4

zone is to the north, the ARTS C3A to the5

south.  And the percentage of lot occupancy6

relief is pertaining to the northern edge of7

the site. The southern edge of the site,8

which is closest to Ms. Klein's property we9

don't have a lot occupancy issue. And the10

lot occupancy issue occurs because of the11

setbacks from the historic buildings and the12

retention of the historic buildings.  And13

that will be delved into by the architect.14

The rear yard, initially a plan15

was followed by the architect which had a16

conforming rear yard which would have been17

along 14th Street down at the southern edge18

of the site. And that plan was not approved19

by the Historic Preservation Review Board. 20

They said that they did not want a gap in21

the street wall. And so we came up with a22
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plan that -- because we're not asking for1

any FAR increase in this site.  There's no2

FAR variance. So what we did is we filled in3

the gap.  That would have been along here on4

14th Street. That's where the rear yard5

would have been.  And that's a narrower part6

of the site. If you were going to provide a7

rear yard, that's obviously the most8

advantageous for the applicant to provide it9

because you have the loss of the least area10

over here. But since Historic Preservation11

Review Board did not want to do that in that12

fashion, we filled in the gap on that. And13

that'll be shown on the plans.14

Then with respect to the curb15

cut, we've been through the curb cut.  And16

we have one other area of relief, and that17

is the percentage of public space in the CR18

zone.  The CR zone has a very unique19

provision, as some of you may recall. It has20

this public area near the street front. 21

It's essentially unique to that zone.  But22
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it conflicts with the ARTS overlay, in that1

the ARTS overlay says have frontage, meet2

the street wall, have your retail and all of3

that along the street.  And this does4

completely the opposite. It would create a5

big dead zone on 14th Street because you6

can't do it where any of the historic7

buildings are.  You know, once again,8

otherwise you'd have to tear down the9

historic buildings to provide this open10

space or the ground floor space, public11

space because it doesn't have to be open.12

You can cover it. And that essentially would13

have to go in the area south of the historic14

buildings between that and the lobby. We15

have several thousand square feet of retail16

space, good retail space along 14th Street17

that would be lost if you were to provide18

that.  That's what would end up happening in19

that space there.  It's ten percent of the20

lot area and we have almost 34,000 square21

feet of lot area, is 3400 square feet that22
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you would take a junk out of this retail1

space here.   Because it's only required in2

the CR zone, so it's not down in C2A.  And3

most of the CR has historic buildings on it4

where all this crosshatch is.  So it leaves5

this area right here.6

And I think everybody has agreed7

that that variance should be granted.  That8

doesn't anybody on the alley. It's on the9

street.  Office of Planning supports that. 10

Applicant, ANC.11

So I wanted to just give a12

summary of what it is that the witnesses13

will be testifying to and make sure to get14

into the record the revised site plan15

relating to the ground level and the16

additional area that we have for the trucks17

to move in and out of.18

If there are no preliminary19

questions, I'd like to proceed with the20

testimony of the witnesses.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I22
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don't see any, hear any.1

MR. GLASGOW:  Thank you.2

Mr. Moore, would you please3

identify yourself for the record and proceed4

with your testimony.5

MR. MOORE:  My name is Robert6

Moore. And I represent the development7

entity, Georgetown Strategic Capital.8

As Mr. Glasgow mentioned, we are9

proposing today the development at 14th and10

U in the southwest corner of that11

intersection a 224 unit apartment project, a12

rental community, with approximately 30,00013

square feet of first floor retail, about14

16,000 square feet of which is existing15

vintage space located primarily on U Street.16

Our goal here is to bring a17

rental community to the neighborhood, one18

that will be sensitive to the neighborhood19

as far as its design, as far its use and20

also to provide housing for people who are21

seeking rental property as opposed to22
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condominiums.1

We think this project is an ideal2

sort of example of smart growth in the sense3

that people be probably commuting one block4

away to the 13th and U Metro. We're5

encouraging that as far as all the various6

means of transportation that available7

themselves to the public.8

We are asking for a variance on9

three exceptions that have been primarily10

generated through our interaction with the11

HPRB, because it is in a historic zone, the12

fourth of which, which is the one that has13

generated the most interest in the14

community, is the curb cut.15

We have been talking assiduously16

for 18 months with all sort of interested17

community members, the stakeholders such as18

Phyllis Klein, Jeff Coudriet, Ramon Estrada19

who live on the block and who also represent20

other groups such as the ANC which covers21

this block.  We've been before them numerous22
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times.1

I look at this as a sort of a2

difficult choice as far as preference in3

terms of going off of 14th Street or through4

the rare.  For us on a design basis, it5

works either way. We are not really in6

anyway jeopardized as far as far as our7

construction or even our costs in terms of8

either route that is chosen.  But I'd like9

to sort of pose this debate as a micro10

versus macro sort of scenario.11

The micro being the people that12

are living on the block most effected by the13

practicalilties or impracticalities of the14

traffic flow, the public safety and a lot of15

the issues that I think I'll hear further16

from our expect witnesses.  They being the17

micro.  And that's the ANC community as well18

as the people actually living on the block.19

We've recognized having dealt20

with this site now for a few years an21

awfully lot of the issues with regards to22
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public safety. The issues of siting in terms1

of traffic flows of conflicts of coming and2

going within some of the difficult3

constraints of the site.4

On a macro basis, though, we also5

have spoken with many of the agencies in the6

cities charged with sort of the strategy of7

moving the city into a much more sort of8

pedestrian, friendly-oriented environment, a9

pollution sort of resolution.  10

We see HPRB with their concerns11

about the curb cut.  We've spoken with DDOT. 12

We've spoken with Smart Growth Coalition. We13

understand their principles also. And so14

what we see is sort of the philosophy and15

the strategy of how to manage a city and its16

direction as far as the control of its17

populations, pedestrians as well as its18

vehicular circulation.  And we can19

appreciate that.20

So we have sort of the macro21

versus the micro.  I think if we had to22
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select a preference at this point, we're1

more involved, I think more cognizant of the2

immediate sort of stakeholder's concerns.3

And also along with the people that live4

adjacent to our community.  We also have our5

existing tenants. We're preserving many of6

the tenants, in fact all of the tenants that7

are in the vintage properties, and a number8

of them have stepped up and voiced their9

concerns about loading in the back, about10

parking in the back.  And that for them as11

tenants and future tenants on a retail12

basis, 14th Street is obviously a much more13

sort of positive solutions for them as far14

as their businesses and concerns.15

I think that's all I have to say,16

and I'd like to turn over our discussions to17

some of our other expert, Mr. Colbert and18

Mr. Lou Slade.19

Thank you.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  21

MR. COLBERT:  Good afternoon, Ms.22
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Chairperson.  Is this on?1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It doesn't2

sound like it is.3

MR. COLBERT:  How about that? 4

Okay.  5

Ms. Chairperson, members of the6

Board, thank you very much.  And I'm Eric7

Colbert with Eric Colbert & Associates8

Architects.9

First of all, I would really like10

to thank Ramon Estrada and Phyllis for the11

tireless work that they've done with us on12

this. And, actually, I'm going to give you a13

list here of the meetings that we've had. 14

We've had at least 40 meetings with the15

community and the government agencies to try16

to work with everybody and come to17

resolution. We've met with ANC, with the18

Dupont Conservancy, with the Historic19

Preservation League, of course the staff of20

the HPRB and Shaw/Cardoza Neighborhood21

Association.  We've met with the ANC several22
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times on the other side of 14th Street.  So1

we really feel good about how this process2

has gone forward and being able to help out3

with that.4

Just to orient you toward the5

site, this is 14th Street. This is north.6

And then this is U Street.  And as was7

previously mentioned, these are the historic8

buildings that we're going to be retaining9

that face north along U Street. There are10

several more recent buildings that are11

noncontributing elements in the Historic12

District that we will be demolishing. And13

then there's another, the El Paraiso14

Restaurant is over 50 years old. So we will15

be keeping the majority of that and16

incorporating it into our new design.17

One thing that's interesting18

about this property is that on the south19

side its split zoned, so we have a lower20

density on the south and then a higher21

density, the ARTS CR, on the north side.22
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Just in terms of talking1

preliminarily about one of the relief that2

we're requesting is because we're on a3

corner, we could start out by calling this4

or that the rear yard. However, given the5

existence of these historic buildings that6

we're obligated to retain, and of course7

want to, a rear yard has to be continuous8

across the rear of the building. And we9

can't take this down, so the only place that10

we could legally put a rear yard that would11

qualify would be on the south side. And12

later on I'll show you drawing of about a13

year ago, more than a year ago of where we14

were and had that.  And that was the15

community and historic division that guided16

us to the elimination of that.17

Now I just handed to you two18

drawings that show the two options that we19

have, one with the curb cut on 14th Street20

with a parking entrance and the other one21

going to the alley.  This is the only22
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document that's changed the physical1

characteristics of the building since the2

last ANC meeting that we've had.  And the3

reason that we did that was to respond to a4

meeting with Government agencies and the5

community to show that the previous plan6

that's in your bound packet has the building7

coming out to the alley line here. And what8

we've done with this drawing is set it back9

7½ feet to help out with any potential10

turning radius issues that might come up.11

This is the other option that has12

the entrance coming out to 14th Street.13

Again, we set this back 7½ feet to even give14

greater access to our loading areas.15

The building, again, was really16

sculpted by a number of things.  One thing17

that my client has agreed to do that is18

going to significantly increase the cost of19

the project is not only are we keeping all20

of these historic structures, but he has21

agreed to keep them in business a 10022
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percent of the time during construction. And1

since part of our building will extend over2

that, that's a very complicated task that's3

going to add considerable expense to the4

project.5

The other thing that this drawing6

shows is that Phyllis Klein's residence is7

in this location.  And as I'll show you a8

little bit later, some of our first drawings9

had some townhouses right up to the alley10

across the 30 foot alley from her residence.11

We thought that would be creating a nice12

residential alley. She was not in favor of13

that. And so not only did we eliminate that,14

but we also at her request set the building15

back considerably and created a green buffer16

between the rear of our building and the17

south side where she is.18

The building has a fairly similar19

profile as you go up through. One thing20

about an apartment building that's different21

than an office building is it can only get22
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so deep.  So you can see that's one of the1

reasons why it has this kind of a profile.2

And secondly, in order to help3

with the historic issues breaking the4

building down into smaller components helped5

with the hierarchy of our project between6

the smaller scale buildings to the south and7

the larger buildings as you get closer to8

the intersection of 14th and U Street.9

I'm going to move forward to this10

document that you have in your packet, which11

is number 13.  Because I think that this12

gives a very good idea of what the overall13

massing of the project is.14

Here you see the existing15

historic structures facing U Street and then16

on 14th Street you can see how we've17

sculpted the building so that there really18

is a hierarchy, and then this shows the19

relationship between the larger structures20

here as you get on to U Street and then21

north of U Street.22
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And then documents 14 and 151

again are a photo montage where we took an2

aerial photograph and did an exact scale3

representation showing our building would4

fit into the community.5

I thing that I think that is very6

helpful for us, and this 15 also helps to7

really show the hierarchy stepping down8

toward the residential neighborhood.9

Fortunately the buildings that are on 14th10

Street and then going around the corner11

we're not butting up against any residences. 12

And we're not asking for any height or13

density variances, but we're not any taller14

than existing buildings that are on T Street15

that have been there for a long time.16

As a matter fact, not only are we17

not asking for any FAR exception, but also18

the current building is about 18,000 square19

feet less than the building that could be20

done as a matter of right.  And drawings21

number 16 and the ones after that show,22
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again, the elevation of our building. This1

is the Reeves Center, how we're stepping2

down. You can see some of the buildings in3

the context as you go further south.4

We're going to be using brick5

materials.  It's a contemporary building but6

the coloring and materials have been7

designed and we're continuing to work with8

the neighborhood and the HPRB.  We'll be9

going back to them after this to continue to10

refine the materials on the building and11

make sure they're warm and fitting in with12

the historic environment.13

So as we continue through this14

set you can see larger scale elevations of15

the building.  We've shown the heights on16

here that are obviously compliant with the17

height restrictions that are established in18

these two zones.19

Another thing we're doing is this20

is a section cut through so you can see the21

alley elevation.  Most buildings typically22
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will have a very enhanced front and then as1

you get around to the back of the building2

the elevations become much less expensive3

and usually kind of stripped down a little4

bit. So what we've agreed to do is really5

keep the same kind of aesthetics, the same6

kind of materiality and richness of the7

facades as you go down to the alley so that8

we can be respectful of the historic area9

there.10

And this drawing is as you're11

looking north and you can see the kind of12

the stepping effect of the building as you13

go north in this section of 14th and U14

Street.15

And then this document 22 is16

something that we will continue to work with17

the neighborhood on. We run really18

respectful of the streetscape. And the19

Department of Transportation has issued some20

preliminary design guidelines for what they21

want to see the streetscape in this area22
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look like in the future. And we have agreed1

to accommodate some very significant changes2

that are based on their recommendations. 3

And that's one element, the streetscape. 4

And then just kind of the signage how we do5

that, the canopies and how we use the public6

space.7

And then these next two documents8

number 23 and 24 are really, again, part of9

the study that we're doing of the10

materiality to help satisfy not only the11

neighborhood but the Dupont Conservancy and12

the other historic folks, the Preservation13

League.14

Now this is not in your packets15

so I'm going to give you copies of that.16

Actually, these two drawings.17

What are these are intended to do18

is to go back a year ago and show you where19

we were. As a matter of fact, this is a20

drawing, this is at the end of last year,21

December of 2007?  And our original plans22
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did not have the entrance for the parking1

garage going out to 14th Street.  And it was2

at I think probably one of our first ANC3

meetings when we presented the plan and the4

neighbors asked us to consider doing that,5

and we immediately put them in there as6

something that we were willing to do to7

satisfy them.8

The other thing is this also9

shows what I was talking about. This is10

Phyllis Klein's residence here. This shows11

the original design where we had these kind12

of townhouse type elements that would be13

facing Treto Way face on line. And this is14

the rear yard that we were seeking.  And the15

community, but more strongly the Historic16

Preservation Review Board really mandated17

with the staff, with the Historic staff,18

that we fill this in. They really didn't19

want any gaps in the urban fabric.20

The same with this courtyard. 21

That's a requirement in the SP zone to have22
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10 percent of the lot area open in front of1

the front entrance. It was the same kind of2

thing where they -- 3

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Excuse4

me.5

MR. COLBERT:  CR zone.6

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  CR? 7

Okay.  Okay.  8

MR. COLBERT:  Sorry.9

This is a three dimensional10

perspective of a block diagram showing11

exactly the same thing that I was just12

talking about where this is the required13

rear yard on the south side and this is the14

10 percent open space court in the CR zone15

on the north side of our site.16

And then folks were talking about17

the alley system. And I did hand out this18

drawing that's been passed out showing this19

is our site, this is U Street and then 14th.20

And in yellow you see the 15 foot alley21

going north/south connecting to T Street on22
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the south and U Street on the north and then1

it intersects with the 30 foot alleys and2

you see the 30 foot alley adjacent to our3

site.4

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Excuse5

me.  Is that part of our --6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't7

think we have it.8

MR. COLBERT:  I'm sorry.  For9

some reason I thought was going to get10

passed out.  But maybe you don't have it11

yet.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.13

MR. COLBERT:  And as Bob said,14

you know from an architectural perspective15

the building can function in our opinion16

either way, but in respect to the neighbors17

in the alley we really have shown the18

entrance going out to 14th Street for the19

parking garage.20

The other benefit of that would21

be that it would give us the flexibility of22
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having the merchants that are going to be1

occupying the ground floor here, there would2

be some parking potential for customers if3

we had the entrance here as opposed to if it4

came off the alley, it would be really5

difficult to try to explain to people that6

were coming to take advantage of these shops7

how they could get around to park their8

cars.9

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Excuse10

me, Mr. Colbert.  I have a question for you.11

MR. COLBERT:  Sure.12

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Do we13

have any drawings -- not drawings, but14

photos of just -- I'm trying to get a sense15

of the character of this alley.16

MR. COLBERT:  Yes. Actually, I17

have two photographs that I'll hand out.18

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And19

also, and I'm certain there's some --20

MR. COLBERT:  There's three.21

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Also,22
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I'm certain that some of the business owners1

will come forward, but I'm just trying to2

get a sense of how many businesses and3

residents we're talking about?4

MR. COLBERT:  Now this first5

photograph that will be handed to you, you6

can see here this was one of the two people7

that applied for the party status, the bank8

that's not here today or not currently here,9

but this shows a picture of their building10

from the alley.  And what they have is a11

situation where they have handicap spaces12

that are right up against their building.13

They have a rear entrance for the public. 14

And then there are these tandem spaces,15

they're a little bit further south. And this16

is a 15 foot wide alley that goes17

north/south from T to U Street.18

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I'm just19

trying to see that on plan.  Where exactly20

is that on the plan if you look at the pink-21

- MR. COLBERT:  Yes.  I gave you22
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three photographs. This is the bank building1

right here that I was just showing you.2

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Right. 3

Okay.  4

MR. COLBERT:  And then another5

building, another photograph is Phyllis'6

residence. That's in this location.7

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Right.8

MR. COLBERT:  And then the third9

photograph is taken in this location of the10

30 foot wide alleyway. You see three11

vehicles adjacent to each other.12

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.  13

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Is that14

City First? That's the City First building. 15

Okay.  16

You have to come to the mic,17

ma'am.18

MS. KLEIN:  Just for the sake of19

accuracy and also to make his point20

regarding the complexity of the activity21

here, that entrance that you see is actually22
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administrative only.  Their employees park1

in another leg of the alley. And I also gave2

a packet that has some diagrams and3

photographs.4

Their employees do not park in5

that lot.  Their customers do. But then the6

customers have to walk back through the7

alley and around to the front of the8

building in order to access the bank. The9

rear access there is administrative only.10

MR. COLBERT:  You see a guy11

walking in the alley right here.12

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I live13

in this neighborhood.  I had no idea the --14

I mean I knew the bank building there, but I15

didn't know that this elevation was back16

here.17

MR. COLBERT:  Right. They put a18

lot of money into the alley facade.19

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Right.20

MR. COLBERT:  That's nice.21

The second photo I have here is22
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this is Phyllis' residence and this is one1

that I pointed out earlier that is -- just2

flip back to the overall block plan, and her3

residence is right here.  So the photo was4

taken looking south at the corner.5

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And that6

alley, what's the width?7

MR. COLBERT:  This is 30/30 and8

then this one is 15.9

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.  10

MR. COLBERT:  So the one coming11

out from the street is 15 and then once you12

get inside the block it's 30 going both13

ways.14

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.15

MR. COLBERT:  So this ia view of16

her residence that's across from our17

development. And then --18

MS. KLEIN:  And also, Eric,19

that's actually two residences there.  Mine20

is on the south side. Yes. And then there's21

another one.  I just wanted to let you all22
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know that.1

MR. COLBERT:  Okay.  And then the2

third picture, which I don't seem to have a3

blowup of, is the one that you have that4

shows the three trucks or a car and two5

trucks abreast in the alley.  And that6

picture was taken -- let me go back to the7

site plan.  That was in this location.8

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I'm just9

labeling these photos here.10

Okay.  Wait. One last thing.  So11

can you go back to the site plan again and12

the City First.  Now I see U Street where13

the front of the building faces --14

MR. COLBERT:  Yes. The lot I15

think is right here.  And this is the actual16

building. 17

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I got18

you. So 8010 is actually the parking lot.19

MR. COLBERT:  Correct.20

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay. 21

Great.22
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Okay.  Thank you.  1

MR. COLBERT:  Now the last part2

of my testimony is just to talk about, I've3

already talked about three of the variances,4

the BZA relief that we're requesting.  And5

what I would like to do is just spend a6

moment on the fourth one.  And this shows7

our third floor plan.  8

And part of our working with the9

Historic Preservation Review Board is to try10

to push the massing of the building as close11

to the intersection of 14th and U Street as12

possible. And also to preserve these13

historic structures and keep the businesses14

in there a 100 percent of the time.  In15

doing that we achieved a greater lot16

occupancy just on the second floor on this17

north side than is permitted as a matter of18

right. And it's just a matter of trying to,19

like, shift things around.20

Once we get above that you can21

see on the fourth and upper fifth floor plan22
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drawing 06 where these are the existing1

buildings. Then at that point we go back to2

having -- we're under the permitted lot3

occupancy.  But it's really when you take4

these buildings and try to get some5

reasonable density on there, it really is6

necessary just to push it a little bit.  We7

haven't really asked for much in terms of8

that particular request. And I don't think9

the community is objecting to that either.10

Thank you.11

MEMBER DETTMAN:  I just have two12

questions, Mr. Colbert.13

The drawing that you handed out14

today at the hearing showing that 7 foot 615

inch setback.  I believe what you said is16

that you're proposing just to setback on the17

ground floor.  OP I think is recommending18

the setback on the first two floors. And19

what we heard today Councilmember Mendelson20

is suggesting three floors.21

I was just wondering if you put22
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some thought into what's possible?1

MR. COLBERT:  Absolutely. The way2

this request was transmitted to me was it3

had to do with truck turning.  So we did a4

careful study showing what the height would5

be in order to accommodate trucks. And6

fortunately based on the elevations that we7

have, we can get a 14 foot clearance. 8

Because given the fact that we're going to9

have the commercial floor, it's much higher10

than the other floors.  Not quite double the11

height, but almost.  So we can achieve12

adequate truck clearance with just setting13

the first floor back in that location.14

And the other part of it there's15

no variance required for the upper part of16

this piece of the building.17

MEMBER DETTMAN:  If it's also if18

it ends up being a light and air, visibility19

sight line issue, does setting back the20

second or second and third floor at all21

jeopardize the project?22
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MR. COLBERT:  Well, as I1

testified earlier we're already about 18,0002

square feet less than the permitted FAR. 3

This property, I showed you a photograph of4

this building. Phyllis' residence is here. 5

To me, and I think she would probably agree,6

that the more important setback for her is7

in this part. Because once you get beyond8

the edge of the alley you might have some9

diagonal views.  But they're really much10

more constricted by the 30 foot distance to11

the existing tall building that's 30 foot12

across here. So relatively speaking I don't13

think that would be that much of a14

significant issue.15

Also, if you are going up even16

another story and then coming back out to17

that plane, I don't see how that would18

really effect the light and air and shadow.19

The other nice thing is that20

because of the fact that this is the21

southern end of the site this will actually22
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never cast a shadow on any residence.  1

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Okay.  2

MR. COLBERT:  Because it's north3

of any residence.4

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Okay.  And5

finally, the renderings that we have none of6

them seem to show the garage entrance on7

14th. And I was just wondering if you could8

point to a rendering?  Because it looks like9

it's all retail along 14th. Could you just10

point to a rendering and identify where that11

garage entrance is going to be, what it12

might look like?13

MR. COLBERT:  If you look sheet14

18 where my finger is, which is the very15

southern section of our proposed project,16

what we would do is the end bay where you17

see these two pieces of glass, that would be18

replaced by some kind of door.  And we would19

try to put something that maybe had like20

translucent glass in it, not just some ugly21

door. Try to make it as nice as possible.22
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The other thing about -- it's a1

much better situation in terms of just2

having a car entrance facing the street then3

if we had a loading dock. Because then you4

have to have -- you do have to have like a5

14 foot high door.  But for cars the door6

can be like half that, about seven feet. So7

it doesn't really have the same level of8

visual impact.  I still have to convince the9

Historic Preservation Review Board of that.10

But, you know, that's where we are.11

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Thank you.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any13

other questions right now?  All right.  14

I think what we're going to do,15

unless you feel otherwise, Mr. Glasgow, is16

finish the panel except for Board questions.17

We're almost finished the panel anyway, is18

that correct?  Just Mr. Slade?19

MR. GLASGOW:  Mr. Slade, would20

you please identify yourself for the record21

and proceed with your testimony.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I didn't1

mean to slight Mr. Sher.  We may hear from2

him.3

Okay.  4

MR. SLADE:  Madam Chair, members5

of the Board, my name is Louis Slade. I'm a6

principal with Gorove Slade Associates. And7

I live at 3500 Quesade Street in D.C.8

I was not sworn in.  Do I need to9

be sworn in?10

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, you do. 12

Thanks.  Anybody else while we're doing a13

swearing in?  Okay.  14

(Witness sworn)15

MR. SLADE:  Mr. Jeffries, I'm not16

going to talk about the character of the17

alley other than to say that photo that you18

saw of the bank where the alley pavement19

looks immaculate. That's typical. This alley20

is unusual in many ways; I'll just say that.21

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  They22
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spend a lot of money. If I were on the bank1

board, I might have a question or two about2

that. But, anyway, go ahead.3

MR. SLADE:  A lot of people have4

touched on the issue of the location of the5

driveway. And that's, of course, what I'm6

going to concentrate on.  But we did7

complete a detailed comprehensive traffic8

impact study. And we initiated that work9

with a meeting with DDOT and the community10

together in the same room and talked through11

all the issues that the driveway location12

and this project would have. And that study13

is one of our typical very long reports. And14

I'm glad to answer questions about that15

report, too. But I'll just say that from the16

standpoint of most aspects of where the17

driveway is located, such things as18

intersection level of service, that don't19

make difference at all where its located.20

It's sort of as Mr. Moore was saying when21

you get down to the fine green details and22
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the impacts right around the site, the alley1

becomes extremely important.2

And in my professional opinion3

the alley is best located on 14th Street for4

a couple of major reasons, and I'll go into5

those two reasons.6

Eric Colbert mentioned the first7

one and --8

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  The ramp9

-- do you mean the ramp should be on 14th10

Street.11

MR. SLADE:  The driveway?  Yes.12

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I mean--13

Okay.  14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You said the15

alley is best located --16

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I'm17

sorry.18

MR. SLADE:  I'm sorry. The19

driveway and the ramp access to the parking20

garage should be on 14th Street rather than21

in the alley.22
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VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.  1

MR. SLADE:  And for two principle2

reasons, and I'll just go into them fairly3

quickly here.4

First of all, as Mr. Colbert5

pointed out, a customer coming to this site6

to shop or dine would find it very difficult7

to find that alley entrance if it were back8

in the alley to the garage to park, even9

with directions.10

T Street is one-way east bound.11

It's a local residential street. We would12

prefer our traffic to stay on the arterial13

streets and not use the local residential14

streets, but if a motorist even figured out15

that he had to go a couple of blocks south16

and come around to 15th Street to enter T17

Street, he might find that the easiest way18

to go.  So we we'd have impacts on T Street19

residents as well if the driveway were in20

the alley.  But it's a very circuitous long21

route and most people would be reluctant to22
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go into the alley because most alleys are1

either congested or worse. So that would be2

a detrimental factor.3

If it had to be in the alley and4

you had a fancy restaurant where you wanted5

people to be able to park, you could use6

valets.  But, again, it would be a great7

distance, the valets would take a long time8

and it would be a cost factor for a tenant. 9

So it's a big negative sign in several ways.10

The other traffic issue is that11

as Mr. Glasgow pointed out, to get vehicles12

into this garage you have to cross a13

sidewalk somewhere, regardless of where that14

driveway is located.  And we think crossing15

the sidewalk on 14th Street where the16

driveway will work fine, as Councilmember17

Mendelson said motorists know as they are18

coming to a driveway, whether they're19

entering or existing, to be careful because20

there's going to be pedestrians on the21

sidewalk and bicyclists in the curb lane22
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moving back and forth and people parking in1

the curve lane and so forth.  So it's a time2

when motorists are very cautious and3

pedestrians are cautious, too. Hopefully4

they're not so engaged in their cell phone5

they don't notice they're crossing a6

driveway.  But, you know, I think we all7

have lots of experiences using driveways. 8

And based on our research both at this9

location where the existing driveway is10

located, which serves a surface parking lot11

on 14th Street, there have been no12

pedestrian automobile accidents.  And13

because of other cases where this kind of14

issue has come up, we've looked at15

pedestrian accidents at driveways in D.C.16

and, frankly, can't find any in the records.17

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Do you18

know of a comparable area, perhaps even in19

this neighborhood, that has a similar20

configuration in terms of a driveway that's21

close to an intersection?  22



282

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

MR. SLADE:  Well, I'm sure --1

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I mean2

off the top of your head.  If you don't,3

then that's fine.4

MR. SLADE:  Off the top of my5

head it's not coming to the surface right6

now.7

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.  8

MR. SLADE:  But if I think of it9

this evening, I'll be glad to talk about it10

or submit something to you.11

Let me talk about the alternative12

of putting the driveway in the alley and why13

we were concerned about that from a14

pedestrian and traffic safety standpoint.15

You saw the diagram that Eric had16

on the board and you have an 8½ by 11 of17

that alley network. Ideally, all of this18

traffic would use the U Street access to get19

into the alley and to leave the alley rather20

than T Street, which is a residential21

street. Of course, we couldn't really22



283

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

prescribe that.1

That intersection of the existing2

15 foot alley at U Street is one of the3

problem areas we did discover in our study.4

The reason it's a problem is that while the5

alley doesn't generate a tremendous amount6

of traffic, if there's a vehicle trying to7

exist at that point and another one trying8

to enter from U Street, they have difficulty9

doing so because the alley is only 15 feet10

wide.11

Also --12

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Excuse13

me. May I make just a little suggestion, Mr.14

Colbert, if you could help. As he's talking15

if you could just show, just give a sort of16

an illustration of where he is?  That might17

be helpful.18

MR. COLBERT:  Certainly. Let me19

again point out that this is the 15 foot20

wide alley, U Street, T Street which is the21

residential street, and then these are both22
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the 30 coming up against our site.1

While I'm up here I'd also like2

to pass out another exhibit that shows the3

location of the proposed and the existing4

curb cuts that are in this area.5

MR. SLADE:  Thanks, Eric.6

What we found was that at that7

north end of that 15 foot alley where it8

intersects U Street the sidewalk is9

approximately ten feet wide, whereas on 14th10

Street it's approximately 20 feet wide. And11

the alley itself which has buildings12

abutting it on either side at that point13

where it intersects the sidewalk is only 1514

feet wide. So motorists leaving has a number15

of hurdles to cross.16

First of all, he doesn't have an17

encounter with a pedestrian so he or she has18

got to have sight lines to be able to see19

the pedestrian. So they have to pull out20

slowly.21

If a vehicle is trying to enter22
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the alley at that time, it adds to the1

complication.  Typically the vehicle will2

wait out in U Street and interfere with3

traffic moving east and west on U Street.4

Once the vehicle knows he's5

cleared the pedestrian traffic on the 106

foot sidewalk, he then pulls out where there7

are parked cars along the south curb of U8

Street and has got to see between those9

parked cars whether there's a safe break in10

traffic to enter U Street to turn left onto11

U or right onto U. That's, of course,12

another hurdle for a motorists.13

And while the motorist is waiting14

there he's blocking the 10 foot sidewalk for15

the pedestrians and they have to get around16

his car.17

So it's not a great place.  It's,18

in fact, a much worse place than the 14th19

Street location of the existing curb cut20

that's on the diagram Eric just passed out21

or what we're proposing to be where we'll22
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have a 20 foot driveway, better sight lines,1

we can hang convex mirrors that allows2

motorists to have a better perspective on3

what's coming down the sidewalk. And then4

you drive out across a 20 foot sidewalk,5

nose into that curb lane where you're safe6

because there's park cars and DDOT's7

proposing the curb bump outs that would8

protect you from traffic. And wait for a9

break on 14th Street.10

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So in11

your estimation safety is one of the driving12

forces for why you don't think using the13

alleys --14

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  It's why15

we prefer.16

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay. 17

Okay.  18

MR. SLADE:  If we had to be in19

the alley if other views prevail in this20

situation, we could. And I think there's21

some features that could be make the alley22
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existing and entering at U Street safer. But1

we can't protect T Street from people using2

that to get to this alley. We can't make it3

easy for customers who are unknowledgeable4

about the area to drive around back into the5

alley.  And we can't reduce the impact of6

the traffic in the alley on the residents7

who live in that alley.8

So while we could mitigate9

somewhat these concerns I have about safety,10

I still think there's a number of factors11

that build a case for saying here we do have12

an exception where while it's a great policy13

to try to limit curb cuts crossing sidewalks14

and public streets when we already have curb15

cuts for the alleys, this is one of those16

cases where I think there are other factors17

that we have to take into consideration and18

the trade-offs.19

I think I'll go into this a20

little bit because I think it helps to21

explain why DDOT was at odds with us on22
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this.1

DDOT and OP are promulgating a2

new policy about curb cuts, and we think3

it's a good policy. As I said, I think it's4

a good idea to not allow a lot of curb cuts5

to proliferate on our streets for a variety6

of reasons.  And when a new policy comes7

forward there's a testing period where you8

have to figure out how you're going to9

enforce that policy or how you're going to10

take projects through the process.11

DDOT in this case identified one12

criteria, which was that it was -- if we13

didn't prove that it was infeasible to have14

garage access in the alley, then we should15

have to have garage access in the alley. But16

as I've been testifying, and others will at17

this hearing, there are a number of other18

factors here that I think suggest that in19

future cases DDOT will take a broader view20

and look at more of these issues.21

I mean, this is about the third22
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case like this, and I know Mr. Glasgow1

mentioned one.  We've got at least two2

others right now where we're working with3

DDOT, and they've agreed with us that a curb4

cut is appropriate because there are these5

kinds of mitigating factors or other6

externalities that really have to be taken7

into account.8

So I'll stop there and just9

conclude that the driveway that will provide10

garage access we believe and in my11

professional opinion, should be on 14th12

Street where it will function better than if13

it were in the alley.14

And I'll stop there.  Thank you. 15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  16

I'm not sure if I misread one of17

the last things you said.  I thought you18

said something like this was the third case19

that DDOT agreed with you.20

MR. SLADE:  We've been working21

with DDOT on other cases. They have not come22
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to the Commission or the Board yet. But we1

have DDOT reports that are in agreement that2

we do need a curb cut, a new curb cut on a3

street rather than using the alley for other4

-- because DDOT was weighing other factors.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And6

I'm not exactly sure of DDOT's position7

anymore. Maybe Office of Planning will be8

able to clarify that for us.  Okay.  9

But as far as you know at this10

point they haven't agreed with you on this11

case?12

MR. SLADE:  We got the news this13

afternoon that they've withdrawn the14

reports.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The same16

news?  Okay.  17

MR. SLADE:  We haven't got them.18

MR. GLASGOW:  They've withdrawn19

their report, so there's nothing from them20

at this point in time.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  22
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MR. GLASGOW:  Or they have no1

position.2

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I mean3

in terms of the case that was presented to4

the Zoning Commission, I mean there was 5

push back from the Zoning Commission as it6

relates to where DDOT wants to go in terms7

of putting a lot of activity in alleys. And8

while I think from the Commission sat, I9

mean we're comfortable with that policy10

decision, but we were sort of concerned11

about whether it really an appropriate12

decision in certain instances. You know,13

particularly if the alley is narrow, if14

there's lots of activity, if there's safety15

issues. So I think we were at a place with16

DDOT that we felt that there needed to be a17

little bit more research as to overburdening18

some of our alleys.19

I mean, it's great to use the20

alleys and we don't want curb cuts. But on21

the flip side, you know, there's22
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reasonableness in terms of these alleys and1

what they can really withstand.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do we3

have Board questions of any of these4

witnesses?5

Okay.  Then we can now have6

questions from the ANC and Ms. Klein.7

MR. GLASGOW:  Did you want to8

hear from Mr. Sher first?9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, I'm10

sorry.  Sure.  I don't know why I'm doing11

that to you, Mr. Sher.  He's usually the one12

that wraps things up, so --13

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  You do14

know that you are very much appreciated15

here, right?  I mean, the last couple of16

months I get a sense you think you're not17

appreciated, but you really are.18

MR. SHER:   I do what I can.19

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.  20

MR. SHER:  Good afternoon, Madam21

Chair, members of the Board.  22
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For the record my name is Steven1

E. Sher, the Director of Zoning and Land Use2

Services with the law firm of Holland &3

Knight.4

I think you've heard a lot about5

the case, and I will try and wrap, as I can,6

in a fairly quick and concise manner.7

And Mr. Glasgow indicated at the8

front, and as you've heard throughout, we9

are asking for four areas of relief. A10

variance on the rear yard, a variance on the11

lot occupancy particularly as it relates to12

the CR portion of the property, a variance13

on that requirement to have ten percent of14

the property in the CR zone for a public15

space at ground level and then relief on the16

curb cut, whether that's a variance or a17

special exception you have to alternatives18

to go on that.19

The Board, I think, is well aware20

of the standards for granting a variance. 21

These are area variances, so you're looking22
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at whether there's an exceptional or1

extraordinary situation or condition where2

there's practical difficulty upon the owner3

and whether the relief can be granted4

without detriment to the public good.5

On all three of the variances, or6

four if you count the driveway access, we7

think we have made that case.  In8

particular, as Mr. Colbert talked about9

before, we have a lot that has an unusual10

shape. It's got a number of lots existing11

now that are all going to be combined into a12

single record lot.  There are structures13

which contribute to the Greater U Street14

Historic District which have to be retained15

and can't be removed.  We've got different16

underlying zone districts and then you've17

got the overlay, in particular with the18

balance of the requirement on the overlay19

that says build a building to the street20

line and the requirement of the underlying21

CR zone which says create this area back22
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from the street line at the ground.  So you1

do one or the other, but it's hard to do2

both.3

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Excuse4

me.  Is that being revisited in terms of the5

zoning regs, in terms of the 10 percent.6

MR. SHER:  I intend to raise it7

at the point at which it becomes8

appropriate. We haven't gotten to the CR9

zone yet.10

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay. 11

Okay.  12

MR. SHER:  That is the only zone13

that has that requirement.14

MR. GLASGOW:  And I've heard15

unofficially from OP in a meeting on another16

case, that I believe that they're going to17

be looking at that.18

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay. 19

Because that first plan you guys did from20

2007, not attractive.  I mean -- yes.21

MR. GLASGOW:  Right.  But it22
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complied.1

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes. I2

know it complied, but not attractive.3

MR. SHER:  Yes. And that was kind4

of the trade-off.  You either create this5

area either all the way open to the sky or6

push back within the first floor of the7

building, or you bring the retail out to the8

street, which is the way people are looking9

at urban retail these days. Bring it out to10

the sidewalk where the pedestrian passing by11

can look in the window, can go in the door12

and spend money, hopefully, and everybody's13

happy.14

And then as to the driveway15

access, the network of alleys which you've16

heard described in detail by any number of17

other folks, how you actually have to go all18

the way around to get to that rear access,19

the potential impact that that has versus20

actually just coming straight in off of 14th21

Street.22
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The practical difficulty of all1

this becomes you can't build the building if2

you have to meet all these other3

requirements.  Particularly as I think Mr.4

Colbert noted at the end, as the building5

goes up it's carved back in places. So as6

you get to the upper floors we meet the lot7

occupancy requirements. We don't meet it on8

the ground floor. We don't have to because9

there's no residential on the ground floor.10

We don't meet it on the second floor because11

you've got those existing historic12

structures. Once you get above those, we13

meet the lot occupancy. So it's a spacial up14

and down as well as side-to-side issue as it15

related to lot occupancy.16

And then again as you heard, HPRB17

and as Mr. Jeffries just described, doesn't18

like the idea of cutting a slot in that19

street wall along 14th Street. So if we20

called U Street the front, the rear yard21

would be at the south end of the site. It22
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would be 2½ or 3 inches per foot of height1

and you'd have to carve that slot in there.2

And you've got that distance that would not3

be filled in, and nobody really likes that4

as an idea here.5

So, again, with respect to the6

parking entrance on 14th Street, we're7

caught by the regulations because both 14th8

and U Streets are designated as pedestrian9

streets.  Those are the only two streets on10

which we front. So if we can't have a curb11

cut there, the only alternative is to go all12

the way around and go back through the13

alley.14

If we extended down to T Street,15

which we don't, we might not have the same16

situation.17

So the question then is do you18

make that exception for this site with the19

driveway at the southern most point of the20

development, furtherest removed from the21

intersection of 14th and U Street, still not22
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right on top of the intersection of 14th and1

T Streets where, as Mr. Slade was just2

describing, you've got a wider sidewalk3

where you can create a wider curb cut, where4

the lines of sight are better?  One way or5

another you've got to cross a sidewalk to6

get into this building. You're either7

crossing the sidewalk where the alley is at8

U Street or T Street, or you're crossing the9

sidewalk on 14th Street. And it just seems10

from our perspective that the better way to11

do that is to cross the sidewalk there and12

get into the building for your parking.13

This is not going to be a14

particularly active driveway. I mean, it's15

predominately a residential building. 16

People are going to go in in the evening,17

come out in the morning or vice versa. 18

There'll be some retail serving parking in19

there as well. But it's not going to be a20

constant flow in and out.  As has been21

indicated, there's already a driveway a22
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little bit further north of where this one1

is. We don't think that the net effect is2

going to be adverse compared to the current3

situation.4

So for all of those reasons and5

for all of the analysis that I prepared, I6

conclude that approval of this application7

on your part would be appropriate, and I8

urge you to do so.9

MR. GLASGOW:  That concludes our10

direct presentation.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This is12

probably a traffic question, but Mr. Sher13

raised it.  With respect to existing out in14

the morning where there's going to be the15

most traffic, there are people going to work16

I guess in the morning, is 14th Street such17

a busy street that it would be hard to get18

into the line of traffic there or no?19

MR. SHER:  That's probably a20

better question for Mr. Slade answer.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.22
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MR. SHER:  But I thought I heard1

him say earlier -- and why don't you answer2

it. I won't try and say what you said.3

MR. SLADE:  There is an existing4

driveway.  And it serves a surface parking5

lot with 60 some spaces. So it's being used6

already during that time. Of course, in the7

morning it's being used by people who work8

in the area in the morning, they're coming9

in not going out.  But it works fairly well.10

You have a traffic signal at U11

Street. You don't have a traffic signal at12

T, but that U Street signal interrupts the13

north and southbound flow enough that14

getting in and out is not a long delay.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The traffic16

light's at 14th and U?17

MR. SLADE:  Yes.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.19

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So in20

terms of the development, the residential21

development, how many cars, I think you have22
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it, that you intend that will be driving1

through here on a atypical morning?2

MR. SLADE:  From the private --3

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  If we're4

on 14th Street and there's a driveway.  I5

mean from the actual project, I mean given6

that this a block from a Metro station, I7

mean how many cars are you figuring are8

going to be coming through here residents?9

MR. SLADE:  Worse case 40, in the10

mid 30s to 40 cars during the peak hour.11

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So12

that's over a three hour to how long a13

period?14

MR. SLADE:  That's during the15

single peak hour.16

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.  17

MR. SLADE:  That's what we18

estimated based on similarly located19

apartment buildings near Metro of this size.20

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.  21

MR. SLADE:  And, you know, what22
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we've been seeing in this last decade is1

less and less dependence by apartment2

dwellers whether condos or rental on their3

personal automobile. It's amazing how low4

the ratio of parking spaces to serve5

apartments is getting.  There are projects6

where only a quarter of the apartments are7

taking a parking place.8

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes. I'm9

curious because the Ellington, which is10

right down in the street on U, I'm just11

wondering given its proximity to the Metro12

what their usage of cars?  I mean, because13

the Metro is right there. I'm just wondering14

if we're going to see an overburden of the15

driveway.16

MR. SLADE:  Well, you know, I17

think in order to market apartments, whether18

you're selling or renting them, you need to19

say yes there will be a parking place for20

you.21

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.22
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MR. SLADE:  What's one phenomenon1

is people own cars, take their apartment,2

store the car most of the week, go out late3

at night maybe or on weekends.4

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  That's5

what I'm getting at.  I mean, you can own a6

car and you need to have that in terms of7

marketing.8

MR. SLADE:  Yes.9

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But, you10

know, how many people are just actually11

parking them during the week.12

MR. SLADE:  Yes. But another13

trend is by using Zipcar and riding their14

bicycles and walking and taking transit and15

deciding to not own a car and finding ways16

to when they need a car to rent one.  17

One of the constituencies we met18

with scoping the study were business people19

who said they would love to see some excess20

capacity here for the demand that's growing21

along 14th Street.  We go to Studio Theater22
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and we park further and further away from1

Studio Theater, but you can't get too close2

to U Street now either.  There's a smaller3

and smaller zone where you can find on-4

street parking on a Friday night.5

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Good.6

MR. SLADE:  And after last night7

with the celebrity intersection that we had8

on TV, you know --9

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Oh.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Just for11

curiosity, it's not at issue in this case,12

but how many parking spaces are there and13

how many apartments?  I'm just curious. It's14

not one-to-one, is it or --15

MR. GLASGOW:  No, no. There are--16

MR. SHER:  There are 224 units17

and a total of 147 or 148 spaces depending18

on what zone.19

MR. MOORE:  Because of the20

different zones, there are different ratios.21

It's one to three in the higher density zone22
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CR and one to three in the C3A for the1

residential portion of it.2

One other thing I wanted to point3

out was as far as safety and also congestion4

is that when you're looking at peak hours in5

the morning or in the evening when you're6

coming out of the alley onto U Street7

currently, you're directly opposite the8

entrance to the Reeves Building and also to9

the apartment project that's next door, the10

entrance to their parking lot. So what you11

really have is a sort of convergence at peak12

hours of coming and going into the office13

building and also into the apartment project14

across the street, as well as the alley.  So15

it's a lot different dynamic then if you're16

off of 14th Street where really only the17

sort of other traffic opposite from where18

you would be would be coming off of Wallach19

Place.20

So I think that's a significant21

difference as far as -- at the same time22



307

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

coming out, seeing this traffic coming and1

going out of the buildings across the street2

and then having your buses coming into the3

bus stop right as the sidewalk narrows from4

20 feet to 10 feet, all the congestion of5

people waiting to get on the buses to6

commute to wherever they're going,7

completely obscuring all the sight line.  So8

that's the real added complexity to the U9

Street egress and access.10

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Mr.11

Moore, you're referring to the north side12

across from Reeves Building. You mentioned13

an apartment building or -- is there a --14

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes, there's a15

residential building to the west of the16

Reeves Center.17

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But it's18

not a new --19

MR. GLASGOW:  No.  20

MR. MOORE:  No.  But there isn't21

a curb cut and egress and access right there22
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for their surface parking.1

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay. 2

Great.   Thank you.  3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any4

other questions?  Any other witnesses?5

MR. GLASGOW:  No other witnesses.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then7

does the ANC have any cross?8

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  Questions9

or statements?10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Questions.11

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  Again,12

Ramon Estrada, the Single Member District13

Commissioner and Chair.14

Thank you for being from 14th and15

U.  And everybody knows that corner.16

But at this time I have no17

questions. I think what you're hearing today18

is a collaboration between the community and19

this wonderful team of people that Bob Moore20

has assembled. And they have been very21

responsive. And I'm even excited about22
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what's being proposed today in terms of the1

setback in the rear.2

So no questions at this time.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank4

you.  5

Ms. Klein?6

MS. KLEIN:  I have a couple of7

questions. And, Eric, I guess if you are8

explaining the site, if you wouldn't mind9

explaining based on S2 the site plan clearly10

this is a corner, and so you have the11

buildings on U Street that currently have a12

rear yard, correct?13

MR. COLBERT:  Well, not exactly14

because its connected to other buildings.15

MS. KLEIN:  You mean the ones,16

the historic townhomes, behind there there's17

a setback where they have parking and they18

put their dumpsters?19

MR. COLBERT:  Some of them may20

have a rear yard, others as you get closer21

to the corner do not have a rear yard.22
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MS. KLEIN:  So the ones that do1

have a rear yard, the one, two, three, four2

rowhouses, I guess that the actual property3

line that you have in a gray tone behind4

the--5

MR. COLBERT:  Right.6

MS. KLEIN:  Yes. So that marks7

where the property line is and then the8

darker line is actually the building line,9

correct?10

MR. COLBERT:  This is the11

building line and this would be the property12

line.13

MS. KLEIN:  So that area between14

the two is the rear yard for those15

particular buildings?16

MR. COLBERT:  That's correct.17

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  So if I18

understand correctly, the new development19

will come up to that property line?20

MR. COLBERT:  That is correct. 21

This is one of the plans for the first22
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floor. And in both cases we would have1

construction here.2

And one thing I forgot to mention3

is that the main reason for this is that one4

thing that's been a real issue with the5

community is the fact that there are6

building like the McDonald's here on the7

corner that don't have anywhere to put their8

trash except they have -- you can see grease9

stains on the sidewalk where they've wheeled10

when the trash people come.  So what we've11

done here, the main purpose for this12

extension is we've created a refrigerated13

trash room and quarters to the existing14

building so everybody has the ability of15

these businesses.  We can really tidy that16

up.  So that's really the main reason for17

adding this piece on the back of these18

buildings.19

MS. KLEIN:  But I thought that20

piece was for the new part of the building21

to then cantilever over the historic pieces.22
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MR. COLBERT:  Well, for the most1

part this part of the building is relatively2

new.  And I believe that upstairs we're not3

really cantilevering over the historic part4

of the old buildings.5

MS. KLEIN:  No.  But the new6

building comes to the property line over7

where your trash -- or new trash is,8

correct?9

MR. COLBERT:  That's correct.10

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  And then from11

the U Street side you again have your gray12

outline that shows the property line and13

then going back to S2, so the gray line is14

the property line and then for the buildings15

that face onto U Street you see sort of a16

staggered line that shows the rear of those17

buildings, correct?  And then to the18

southern part, that's where the parking lot19

is, the existing parking lot.20

MR. COLBERT:  Well, this is the21

existing parking lot that's run as a22
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commercial parking lot. And then in addition1

to that these businesses also have their own2

parking areas facing Treto Way, the alley.3

MS. KLEIN:  Yes. So those are the4

rear lots for those buildings and they're5

being used as parking.  So I guess I'm6

curious why did you switch from the front of7

the building being 14th Street where there's8

natural rear lots?  I understand the9

technical request from the U Street10

townhouse, you know, nobody would mow that11

down and you would need a variance for that12

little piece for the townhouses on U Street. 13

But why did you decide in the last14

application submission to declare U Street15

as the --16

MR. GLASGOW:  Madam Chair, I mean17

this just gets into that -- in a corner lot18

the applicant has the choice as to where to19

declare the front and then where the rear20

is.21

MS. KLEIN:  The reason that I'm22
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asking the question is that one of the1

variance requests that you before you is the2

lot occupancy.3

MR. COLBERT:  I think I can give4

a good answer to that.5

MS. KLEIN:  I just want to6

finish.7

MR. COLBERT:  Okay.  8

MS. KLEIN:  Is the lot occupancy. 9

Because this property is actually taking out10

the rear yard on U Street.  And it appears11

to me from looking at your plan that with12

the net effect of that if you turn to page13

03B, is what's now an area of loading is14

being reduced, considerably reduced by that15

lot occupancy.16

MR. COLBERT:  I have two things17

to say. And one is there is no lot occupancy18

requirement for the ground floor because19

there's no residences there.20

And secondly, there are existing21

lots that occur and each one has their own22
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zoning situation. But the law requires us to1

do a subdivision, which is kind of a funny2

word because the reality is we're combining3

all these lots into one building lot which4

is required. So when we do that, then we5

have to look with that perspective on where6

we can have the rear yard. And because of7

the historic structures and the requirement8

for rear yard to extend the full length of9

the lot, we cannot put a rear yard here. We10

can only put it on the south side, which is11

what I had originally drawn in the drawings12

that we took to the community.13

MS. KLEIN:  But in your14

application you have requested the rear yard15

being along with 14th Street as a front?16

MR. MOORE:  I wasn't aware of17

that. I mean, we had no choice.18

MS. KLEIN:  It's in the first19

application.20

MR. COLBERT:  Yes, I think that21

was a word, a typo, and maybe a lack of22
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communication between Chip and I.  Because1

I'm the one that made that initial2

determination before he got involved in it.3

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  But the point4

is that the area in the back for the rear5

yard behind the rowhouses is being taken out6

by the new building, correct?7

MR. COLBERT:  Yes.8

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  Thank you.  9

MR. GLASGOW:  I think as we said10

we're not asking for any relief for that. We11

can have a 100 percent lot occupancy in the12

CR zone.13

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  Thank you.  14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do15

you have more questions for any other16

witness?17

MS. KLEIN:  I guess the other18

question that relates to the change in the19

application is, and I don't know if this is20

the time to ask it, but what happened21

loading?  You say that there's historic22
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buildings there and you're exempt, and yet1

this property for the most part new. It's a2

huge addition because right now the3

buildings that are there are two stories,4

three stories and a vacant lot. So you're5

adding a huge mass --6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is your7

question going to why aren't they asking for8

certain relief that they're not asking for?9

MS. KLEIN:  Well, they initially10

asked for it and now they've retracted it. 11

But the plans haven't changed.  So --12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is it13

something you can quickly answer.  Not that14

they're obligated to, but okay.  It's better15

if you can clear it up quickly.16

MR. GLASGOW:  Sure. There's no17

requirement under the Zoning Regulations18

that when there's historic buildings that19

contribute to a Historic District to provide20

the rear yard.  There was the case that the21

Zoning Commission had on parking where they22
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changed, and you had the exact same language1

in the parking and the loading.  And the2

Zoning Regulations were changed with respect3

to parking, they weren't changed with4

respect to loading.5

We confirmed that with the Office6

of Planning that when there is -- and we've7

done it with the Zoning Administrator many8

times, that when you have contributing9

historic buildings, there is no loading10

required for the site.  Whether that's good,11

bad or whatever that's the regulations and12

the way they've been consistently13

interpreted in many, many buildings.  The14

Zoning --15

MS. KLEIN:  Aren't they16

proportional, though?  I mean, this isn't17

all --18

MR. GLASGOW:  No, it's not.  It's19

just not.20

MS. KLEIN:  So why was it asked21

for in the first place?22
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MR. GLASGOW:  When I looked at it1

further, I said we don't need this relief.2

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  Thank you.  3

MR. COLBERT:  I'd like to also4

address one other point that Ms. Klein made. 5

And that is at the last ANC meeting the way6

we filled out the application to you, we7

stated that we need a 100 percent relief8

from the rear yard requirement.  And I9

appreciate Ms. Klein's concern that that10

would -- her thought was that would enable11

us to come in later and fill in this piece12

of land that was a buffer between our13

building and her that we had worked so hard14

to create. And I just wanted to assure her15

that the plans that are approved, hopefully,16

we are obligated to stay to that.  Even if17

the way it's worded that way, we cannot come18

in back later and fill this in and then take19

away the buffer that we promised you.20

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I was21

just trying to understand how your questions22
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were impacting you.1

MS. KLEIN:  Well initially the2

applicant declared, if I may, just show you.3

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Stay on4

the mic.  Okay.  5

MS. KLEIN:  What Eric's referring6

to when they came before the ANC the7

application said that this is the front of8

the property. That makes this the back of9

the property. But they needed a variance10

because they weren't going to take this down11

to make the rear yard, and so we understood12

that.  But they were asking for a 10013

percent. Okay.  But we thought they only14

need this percentage and possibly this15

percentage because this requires a 22.516

setback from the alley. That's already17

there, except there is a wall here. Because18

when this building was built it was really19

main streets and the alley and they needed20

to fortify.  But all of -- well, this isn't21

the original plan.  But in any case, this22
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was the front and this was the back. So they1

needed relief of this.2

And so at the meeting what I said3

is you've already satisfied the zoning4

requirement for C3A because you're supposed5

to set back 15 something.  They have 18.8. 6

So we said don't ask for 100 percent because7

you've already satisfied this.  Ask for what8

you need. Because if you say if you get a9

variance for this, then  -- I don't know if10

you're following me.  But if you were to get11

a variance for it, then you wouldn't have to12

provide the space.13

Well now this is the front, so14

it's not an issue.15

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay. 16

Thank you.  I'm sorry.  Thank you.  17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 18

Anything else?19

MS. KLEIN:  Insofar as questions.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Okay. 21

And I hope you understood what22
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Mr. Colbert was saying.  Because regardless1

of whatever kind of relief they're asking2

for they receive, if that were to be the3

plan that was attached to the application4

that we approve it regardless of whether the5

relief effected it or not, they're stuck6

with those plans. They'd have to come back7

to the Board to get them modified if they8

were going to deviate from them in anyway. 9

Okay.  10

Anything else before we go to11

Office of Planning then?  Okay.  Why don't12

we go to Office of Planning.13

MS. JACKSON:  Good afternoon,14

Chair, members of the Board.15

For the record my name is Arlova16

Jackson.  I'm a Development Review17

Specialist with the D.C. Office of Planning.18

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But19

she's from Chicago.20

MS. JACKSON:  The applicant is21

requesting variances to allow construction22
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of a multi-family residential building with1

ground level commercial uses which includes2

relief from the following:3

Lot occupancy on the ARTS CR4

portion or 75 percent is permitted, 86.35

percent is proposed;6

The rear yard whereas is 15.67

feet are required and zero feet are8

provided;9

The public space requirement for,10

again, the ARTS CR portion only where 3,34611

square feet are required and 50 square feet12

are proposed.13

The applicant also proposes to14

locate  driveway crossing 14th Street, a15

designated pedestrian street within the ARTS16

Overlay District.  As mentioned earlier, the17

Office of Planning feels this feature18

requires special exception review under19

section 1906.120

With that, the Office of Planning21

just today also learned of the withdrawal of22
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the comments by DDOT, and as a result are1

not prepared to comment on the special2

exception relief. And we are prepared to3

discuss the variances, but we'd ask if the4

Board would allow the record to be held open5

for us to reevaluate this feature6

specifically only that that part of the7

request and if necessary submit additional8

comments in response.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do any of10

the parties have an objection to that, just11

while it's on the table right this minute?12

MR. GLASGOW:  Well, I guess it13

depends on what the timing is and what the14

testimony is from Ms. Klein and Mr. Estrada. 15

Because we believe we've made a case for16

that.  There was a report that was17

submitted, and I understand the position18

that you're in with them withdrawing that.19

But they submitted a report and now they've20

said we've withdrawn our report. Well, I21

guess that means that they no longer are22



325

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

standing behind the report that they filed.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But it also2

means Office of Planning wants to take that3

under consideration. It was a surprise4

somewhat, correct?5

MS. JACKSON:  Yes.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then how7

much time would you need? I mean, could you8

do that within the week or two weeks?9

MS. JACKSON:  I think a week10

would be reasonable.11

MR. GLASGOW:  Okay.  One week. 12

All right.  One week.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you don't14

have an objection if it were within a week?15

MR. GLASGOW:  Right.  Yes, I16

mean, within a week we can certainly manage17

with that.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  19

MR. GLASGOW:  But we have taken a20

long period of time to get to where we are,21

and everyone knows what's going on in the22
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financial climate. And I know that we're1

working very hard to get financing.  And you2

want to be a position now.  It's almost3

trying to get financing is like a eclipse.4

And it's going to be available at a certain5

point in time, at a certain instant, you6

want to be ready to go when that happens and7

you don't want to be telling somebody well8

I'm waiting for a BZA order or I'm waiting9

for a BZA decision. That won't work.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 11

Just while we're on this.  So would you need12

an opportunity to respond, or not really?13

MR. GLASGOW:  We can respond very14

quickly. I think we've already done a very15

lengthy report and I think it's pretty clear16

what our position is and what our preference17

is.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right. 19

Okay.  All right.  20

MR. GLASGOW:  You know, I guess21

we could a response back in what?  Two days?22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm not1

saying that.  I'm just taking in the2

information at this point.3

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay. 4

Yes. I mean I too believe that the applicant5

has made it's case, but I'm open to hearing. 6

But I don't think we need to delve too7

deeply into this much more than where we8

are.  So the responses and all, I just hope9

this doesn't go on.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  And I11

heard the applicant say like a week or so is12

okay and if they need to respond, a day or13

two. It does sound like -- I don't think14

anybody's changing their position, possibly15

except for Office of Planning.  I know --16

you know, we've already got, we'll be17

getting a lot of testimony on that point18

anyway. So I don't think that we need a big19

briefing schedule or anything like that.20

MR. GLASGOW:  Right. I agree.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Why22
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don't we get to that at the end to see if1

we're leaving the record open or if we're2

continuing the case at all.3

All right.  Sorry. Go ahead.4

MS. JACKSON:  That's okay.  5

If you like, I can address the6

variances for the other three forms of7

zoning relief or I can stand on the record8

because I do so in detail in the report. 9

Generally --10

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I'm fine11

with her standing on the record. I mean, I12

think this is a classic variance.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is there any14

difference between your position on the15

variances and the applicant's?16

MS. JACKSON:  I don't believe so.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I know18

there's a difference on the driveway alley,19

yes.  But for the other variances?20

MS. JACKSON:  You mean the21

applicant or the --22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The1

applicant.2

MS. JACKSON:  For lot occupancy,3

rear yard public space, I don't believe.4

Yes.  Generally we're in support of the5

request and we recommend approval of those6

three issues.7

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So8

you're standing on the record?9

MS. JACKSON:  Yes.10

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Thank11

you.  12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any13

other questions?14

Applicant has no questions.15

ANC?  Ms. Klein?  Okay.  Good.16

Next, ANC.17

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  Okay. 18

Good afternoon.19

And let me first begin by20

thanking the Board for moving this hearing21

away from yesterday. It's a little hard for22
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us ANC commissioners to believe that you1

would actually hearings and not want the2

commissioners to be present, since very two3

years the commissioners have to run for4

reelection. And I felt compelled to say that5

because my own ANC unanimously supports this6

position.  And thank you so much again for7

moving the date.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, it9

wasn't just for you, actually.10

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Because11

I would not have been here.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We all13

thought it was a good idea.14

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  But I'm15

happy to report that I was reelected.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: 17

Congratulations.18

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  All that19

campaigning and door knocking and working20

with my community paid off.21

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES: 22
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Congratulations.1

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  Just to2

tell you a little bit about my 14th and U3

neighborhood. I live there.  I live at the4

corner of 14th and T, at 1417. I've lived5

there for 30 years.  And the building in6

reference with First Bank is the old Jarvis7

Funeral Home.  So if you can remember, and8

it's been historically preserved on the9

facade on U Street. And so it's the rear10

that you say with a contemporary treatment. 11

And we're very happy to have them there.  So12

just want to throw that in.13

I serve as the Single Member14

District Commissioner for this corner of the15

world, it's called 2B09.  And I also serve16

as the Chair of the Dupont Circle ANC.17

And you all received our letter.18

And I want to just take a moment to clarify19

that we unanimously supported all three20

variances.  We are very excited by this21

project. We've worked for the better part of22
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a year, as Mr. Colbert has mentioned, to1

tweak all of the refinements that we have2

seen them provide us. And so we are anxious3

to have them get the financing that's been4

mentioned here and get going with the5

project.  Because quite frankly,6

Councilmember Jack Evans at the DCCA, the7

Dupont Circle Citizens Association meeting8

on Monday announced that some other projects9

in the city have now not gotten funding that10

they were originally going to get. I won't11

mention any names.  But for those of us at12

the corner of 14th and U were very excited,13

and we want to urge Bob Moore and his team14

to go out there and get that funding and get15

this project going.16

And then the only variance we had17

an issue with was the rear yard, but that18

was based on the original filing, dated19

October 2nd.  There's now a new filing, as20

you know.  And based on what I've heard here21

today some representations that have been22
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made to me by legal counsel and the1

presentation that Mr. Colbert presented on2

the setback, I think we can reach3

resolution.  And I'm very excited by that.4

I also face this alley in my rear5

yard.  I don't actually connect to the alley6

because my property connects to Ms. Klein's7

property.  But I see this property. I am8

going to live with this property once its9

built. And so I've spent a lot of time10

making sure that the rear side of it is11

attractive, which is a term that was used12

earlier.  And I appreciate Mr. Colbert's13

attention to that detail.14

So I'm here really speaking in15

support of the project. And let's go full16

steam ahead.17

And now I'll take questions.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  19

I have a general question for20

you.  It's just on process since you're21

starting a new term.  Often when we get a22
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letter from an ANC representing their action1

we also get the exact resolution that they2

vote on. Was there a specific resolution3

that addressed the application, all the4

variances that are at issue?5

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  The letter6

as I wrote it reflected that we actually7

broke apart each variance and spoke about it8

separately.  And so the motion to adopt was9

handled variance by variance. So three10

variances were unanimously approved.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 12

That's not my question.  I mean, and it's13

just in general.  Like, for instance, and I14

was an ANC chair myself.15

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  Okay.  16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And when we17

were dealing with an ANC resolution from18

another ANC this morning, and we would have19

a letter and then summarizing the action of20

the ANC.  But actually at the ANC meeting it21

often says, you know, I don't know, be it22
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resolved that or whereas the ANC does this1

and whereas the ANC does that and then it2

says therefore the ANC, you know, supports3

the variance, supports this,supports that.4

So I'm just wondering in your ANC5

meetings do you do that?6

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  Well, in7

general we do.  This BZA this particular8

application that we were looking at is a9

very complicated project. And because of its10

complications the approach that I took,11

being a Single Member District representing12

this project, with the Commission was to say13

let's approve each one separately. And I14

thought that that would actually help out15

the discussion, and it actually did. It16

facilitated the discussion because we were17

able to move quickly through the variances18

and then listen very carefully to the one19

that we had an issue.20

So I don't know how else to21

answer your question. But this is the way --22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Basically,1

and I don't want to belabor it, but it's2

like the exact language that the ANC voted3

on, can you -- no, it's not in this.  4

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  No, but5

I'm saying --6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And it looks7

like there's a lot of support in this case.8

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  Yes.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm saying10

this more for the future, though, that when11

we get something like this can we see the12

exact language that -- you know, you must do13

it like we do, like, all those in favor say14

aye, you know what is it that they are15

actually --16

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  Well, we17

record the meetings and we have minutes. 18

And the way that this motion was crafted was19

to, again, handle each one separately and20

then to finally give me the authorization to21

comment on any changes that would have come22
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up in the refiling.  And, again, this was1

like a moving target for the ANC because2

every time we saw the project something had3

changed.  4

So the way we wrote the letter5

was to help facilitate your understanding of6

our handling this particular project over a7

year's time with countless meetings.8

Most of our hearings, we only get9

one meeting at an ANC, and we do it the way10

you suggested with be it resolved that. And11

we do do a very short recommendation.  This12

project, however, as you can see is quite13

large. It involves a lot of parcels.  And it14

did confuse us on the orientation, whether15

it was U Street or 14th Street. But I think16

we've resolved all of that. And the bottom17

line is we support the project.18

So, I appreciate your comment.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank20

you.  21

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  If you22
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would like further clarification, I'd be1

happy to offer that.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's okay.3

And I also say if you would like further4

clarification, you should just see Mr. Moy5

or something and he'd probably give you an6

example of what I was talking about, though7

it sounds like you know what I'm talking8

about.9

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  I've seen10

examples.  But the format as I was working11

on this letter didn't lend itself to some of12

that formatting.  I think, again, because13

it's a complicated project and there were so14

many --15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  And16

actually not going to format, but I mean if17

it were -- because we give great weight to18

it because it represents what happens at a19

public meeting.20

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  Certainly.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And you're22
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voting in public and all that stuff.  For1

instance if this particular letter was voted2

on in public, then I don't think this letter3

was voted on per se, was it?4

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  No.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's6

supposed to just represent what happened,7

right?8

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  Yes.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  10

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  But I'll11

tell you, I'll add one other comment. And12

that is we also testified before the HPRB. 13

And often they want background and context14

for our hearings.  So we often put that in15

our letters. And so my letter is crafted16

more along those lines to give you some17

context and background for the project.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. Thank19

you.  I mean, I don't mind, letters are20

great.  They're both great.  All right. 21

Enough said I think.22
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Let's see --1

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  We approve2

the project.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 4

That's great.  And it looks like there was a5

good coming together of the community and6

the applicant, and that's terrific.7

So was there any cross8

examination of the ANC?9

Okay.  Ms. Klein, do you have10

testimony.11

MS. KLEIN:  I do.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  13

MS. KLEIN:  As I said earlier,14

you know, we've tried to work with the15

developer and all the city agencies to shape16

this.  Because this is an enormous change.17

You can see from that one diagram that Mr.18

Colbert had where it shows the alleys and19

the huge mass that this creates.  Right now20

we have a lot of air. We have a lot of21

light.  My place looks eastward, so I get22
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the morning sun and I get the moon at night.1

That's going away.  But that's what they're2

entitled to by right.  I accept that.3

There are some things about this,4

though, just in terms of the functionality5

of our block and we've tried to impart this.6

And part of this has to do with the fact7

that with reduced loading and with the8

configuration as it is, and I have some9

diagrams in the packet that I gave you that10

actually show the block. It shows the11

orientation. It shows all the functions that12

happen on the block.  But if I may refer you13

to this piece of paper, just so I can make14

my point, this one.  15

This happens to show the whole16

block.17

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Is that18

in your packet?19

MS. KLEIN:  It is.  My packet20

happens to be stapled together.21

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I have22
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it, I just don't know where it is in the1

packet.2

MS. KLEIN:  Yes. I'm sorry. I was3

in a dash and I should have numbered it or4

tabbed them.5

MR. GLASGOW:  I think it's the6

ninth page.7

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Oh, got8

it.  Got it.9

MS. KLEIN:  So what you see here10

is the block. The yellow represents the11

alley system and you can see because its12

labeled what is what.13

With the plan, and I'll just show14

you quickly, every truck has to come down15

here, turn down my -- Treto Way where the16

residences are and back up into their17

loading dock. Every truck.  So not only now18

where we have this caning effect, where now19

we have air and light, now we have eight20

stories and -- ten stories -- nine stories,21

the combined effects of the noise and22
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exhaust are of great concern to us at the1

residential end.2

Treto is actually the boundary3

between the commercial and the residential. 4

We really appreciate the buffer because5

there's already a mature tree line existing6

where Mr. Colbert and Bob Moore have agreed7

to retain a landscape area so we have that8

buffer.  But this configuration of their9

loading which they initially were applying10

for a variance and now claim they don't need11

because of historic, I just have to take12

issue with the fact that there is a historic13

component in this project.  But if you look14

at the development here, the proportion of15

new to historic is --16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm just17

going to -- as Mr. Glasgow said before --18

MS. KLEIN:  Yes.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's just20

the way the regulations is written.21

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It doesn't1

matter the proportion.2

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If you're4

doing an addition to historic property, the5

regulation kicks in.6

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  Well --7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They're8

exempt from it.9

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  Well, in that10

case it was my understanding coming before11

you as an effected party where, you know,12

the impact is detrimental you're saying13

there's they're asking for and so there's no14

remedy for the impact that they're creating?15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm saying16

related to loading.  They are coming forward17

here with a big building project.  And so18

adverse impacts are to be considered in both19

the variance analysis and the special20

exception analysis.  So we are considering21

impacts.22
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MS. KLEIN:  Yes. Because I guess1

with things of a historic building, and2

again I'm not an expert so if I look at this3

interpretation they asked for it, when it4

became controversial they pulled it. And5

maybe that was a misinterpretation on our6

part. But, you know, we all sat with Mr.7

Slade to do a criteria study for the impact,8

you know, to see how the design might9

mitigate.  Because right now if you look10

through your packet a little further, you'll11

come to see this photograph which shows you12

what the south -- I'm sorry, the north end13

of Treto looks like now without adding14

20,000 square feet of new retail.15

We already have trucks and16

deliveries filling up the public space. This17

goes  to also our support for the curb cut. 18

Because if you tried to introduce an19

entrance to a garage right here at this20

critical intersection where you have trucks21

filling up the space, nobody's going to go22
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anywhere.1

But if this is this is the issue2

now and now you're going to add 20,000 now3

we're hoping Mr. Moore is going to bring the4

Apple store and we're not going to have all5

these trucks.  But with the restaurants,6

it's like a boutique.  You know, the bread7

comes, the meat comes; you can have five or8

six trucks here at once and they can't fit9

there now.  So we're going to get less10

loading, we're going to have greater impact.11

And so with the configuration of the trucks12

turning down into Treto Way to back up to13

this place -- right now they just pull14

forward.  But every truck has to come down15

Treto to back up to their loading dock.  16

Now I heard you say that you17

might reconsider the design of it.18

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes. We can look19

further the design.   But I mean we're not20

asking the Board for any relief from that.21

So I'm not sure where we're going here.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But if we're1

approving something, are going to be locked2

in or not?  Is it just going to --3

MR. GLASGOW:  The site plan, you4

can always put a condition in and one  -- I5

think the letter from Councilmember6

Mendelson mentioned that. And we're happy to7

have that in there as a condition to have8

the 18 foot 8 so that everybody understands9

that that isn't going to change.  10

The loading area, we're going to11

put that loading area in there. That's the12

location that the loading area is going to13

be.  Since we have no loading requirement14

putting like, for instance, a 12 by 45 foot15

truck, I didn't mind us showing that we can16

fit one in there.  But I think it's highly17

unlikely a tractor trailer is going to get18

down that alley system to go in there.  So19

if somebody said we'd mark out a 12 by 4020

five foot spot, I'd say why.  Why would21

anybody want us to do that.  We should park22
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the trucks as efficiently as we can in that1

space that's back there that will be built2

in that fashion.  Because the outline of the3

building is going to be set, and that's4

where the trucks are going to go. And5

whether we can fit or three back there or6

more is going to be function of how you --7

MS. KLEIN:  I think having some8

flexibility and also designing this and9

perhaps that cutaway which you seek today,10

we need the truck to be able to turn and go11

to your loading without constantly imposing12

on the residential end. And, again --13

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Wait. So14

you don't think the setback that they15

propose today is sufficient?16

MS. KLEIN:  I'm not sure. 17

Because this was supposed to be addressed in18

the transportation study. It wasn't19

addressed. And now we're seeing it for the20

first time. We haven't had a chance to21

analyze it.  You know, I'm hoping that it22
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would exacerbate it where they could1

actually turn in and back up at the north2

end of the alley.  Because if you look at3

the plan and you look at how this usage4

goes, essentially the public space is going5

to be usurped by the loading by this6

building. That's okay, as long as they can7

contain it. But the way it is now, it comes8

out all into the public space.9

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But you10

do realize, obviously, that the applicant11

has ever motivation to make certain that12

these trucks are able to move back and13

forth?  I mean, I understand what you're14

saying. But I'm just --15

MS. KLEIN:  I'm just saying that16

with the design as it is, all the trucks17

have to turn into the residential -- they18

have to come down to the residential way to19

back up. But what I hear you saying now is20

you're not going to be held to this21

particular design?  You're going to make it22
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so they don't have to do that.1

MR. GLASGOW:  Well, we certainly2

have the flexibility and it's in our3

interest to have the loading operate as4

efficiently as we can.5

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I mean,6

that's just -- they won't be able to release7

the space.  I mean, it has to work.8

I mean, I understand your9

concern.  But I mean they have every10

interest in seems.  And I guess --11

MS. KLEIN:  Well, I just wanted12

to bring it up today.13

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.14

MS. KLEIN:  Because we have tried15

to broach it, but we haven't had any16

concrete response.  But now we're having17

some concrete response to that.18

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So I19

just want to be clear about your concerns. 20

I mean, because so much of this is matter of21

right and so forth.  I mean, you know22
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obviously you live in the city, you're on an1

alley lot, you know, we're in the mode of2

economic development. You're in that area3

that has, you know, obviously seen its share4

of development.  I mean --5

MS. KLEIN:  Sure. But you are6

concerned about detriment.7

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES: 8

Absolutely.9

MS. KLEIN:  And all I'm saying is10

that if you now -- if now there's no light,11

okay.  I mean, if now there's this caning12

effect where if the loading isn't manage,13

you have trucks idling at the residences,14

but we don't have -- you know, the air. If15

we don't have the ability to, you know, get16

in and out, that's a concern.17

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.18

MS. KLEIN:  So what I hear you19

say is --20

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I'm very21

sympathetic.  Don't get me wrong, I'm very22
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sympathetic.  You know, cities initiatives,1

I mean policy initiatives in terms of2

development, I mean you're a block from a3

Metro, I mean we're really --4

MS. KLEIN:  No, but I'm not5

trying to stop the development.6

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.7

MS. KLEIN:  I was just -- I8

didn't know if this was the forum, and9

clearly at this point there's been movement,10

they've changed it, we didn't know that11

before we came today.  And as we were12

sitting here, we've been been told that they13

will reconfigure it so that the loading can14

be managed.  That's what we're looking for.15

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And it's16

in this actual interest to do that.  I17

appreciate your comments.  I don't know, did18

you have other things or --19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want20

to follow up on this and with the applicant21

what's going to be reconfigured?  Is it just22
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an internal thing that isn't effecting the1

plans that are being approved?2

MR. GLASGOW:  Right.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's just4

loading management?5

MR. GLASGOW:  It's just where6

that loading area is. For instance, we have7

a 12 by 45 five foot truck shown there --8

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Mr.9

Colbert, if you can go back up and just show10

us that, that would be most helpful.11

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes. Just any of12

the ground floor plans. I mean, we just13

happened to show a 12 by 45 five foot truck14

because we have the space for it.  I don't15

think a 12 by 45 truck can get back in16

there.17

MR. COLBERT:  Yes. I have a18

couple of points to make.  One is, the way19

the trend has been going in order for people20

to afford these apartments, we're finding21

very creative ways to make the apartment22
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smaller and sort of that's in complimenting1

what Chip said is that we're not going to2

have a 55 foot truck come in here because3

the size of the apartments wouldn't require4

that.5

The other thing is that when we6

first started working with this, you can7

look back at that plan that we had that was8

done almost a year ago where we actually9

have the loading docks in the center of the10

building that were perpendicular -- I mean,11

they were on line with the perpendicular12

alley here.  And that's one thing we did13

working with Phyllis and Ramon to move them14

as far away from her residence as possible15

to get them as far and then create this16

courtyard so they could stay in there. 17

We're thinking about putting a green roof on18

top of here.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's20

loading area just for the residential, not21

for the commercial?22



355

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

MR. GLASGOW:  No, it's for both. 1

And we're also going to be approaching the2

ANC to see if there's an opportunity for3

loading zone on either 14th or U.  Because4

if you pull right up in front of building,5

we'll need you alls support to try to get6

that.7

MS. KLEIN:  But would you let8

people move in through a front lobby?9

MR. GLASGOW:  No, we didn't say10

that.  They're going to be using the loading11

zone.12

MR. COLBERT:  Yes, we have the13

loading dock in connection to the elevators.14

MR. GLASGOW:  Right.15

MR. COLBERT:  And the other thing16

is that given the fact that the vast17

majority in terms of square footage of this18

building is residential, it's going to be in19

the interest of the management of the20

property to make sure that we have strict21

hours that limit when people can come in22
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here with trucks. Because, you know, almost1

half of our apartments do face the alley so2

we can't allow noise to be occurring in3

there.4

MR. GLASGOW:  Right. We have the5

same interest as everybody that's a6

neighbor. Because we're going to have 2007

residences right on top of here.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right. 9

Okay.  What was it that Councilmember10

Mendelson made reference to in his letter11

related to this?12

MR. GLASGOW:  I think he talked13

about the rear yard, the open space. That he14

wanted to have the -- that that green space15

across from Phyllis' property, that that16

would be maintained.17

MR. COLBERT:  Yes. That goes back18

to the concern that if you allowed a 10019

percent, it would allow us to fill in this20

area which we have no intention of doing.21

MR. GLASGOW:  Right. It was the22
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18 foot 8 inches.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.2

MR. GLASGOW:  Trying to look and3

see where that was. That they wanted to make4

sure that that open space remained.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What is that6

going to be?  Is it going to be grass?  What7

is it going to be?8

MR. GLASGOW:  Well, it's a9

combination partly depending upon what it is10

that you all approve. It's impacted slightly11

if you deny the curb cut on a tiny little12

corner of it. And then otherwise that space13

is shown as -- this just happens to be the14

plan that has the access off the alley.  But15

if the access is not off the alley, then16

this comes straight across and it's a17

planted area right across from Phyllis'18

property.19

MS. KLEIN:  Yes. It's drawn as20

trees and grass.21

MR. GLASGOW:  Which is, right,22
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that type of thing.  It's known as foliage.1

MS. KLEIN:  So you know now that2

we've set up the loading thing, if I may I3

would like to speak to the access from 14th4

Street.  And I just want to tell you know5

critical it is to have that.6

I included a diagram that also7

has a listing of all of the functions that8

happen back here. And so you have employees9

parking in the middle of the block and10

walking to the City First Bank in the11

morning and in the evenings.  You have12

residents walking out of the alley. Not just13

us who have our only choice, but a lot of14

people opt to cut through from T to U. It's15

very pedestrianed.16

And with some of the other17

examples that I've shown you, the visibility18

because we have this unique wonderful19

historic storage center, which is still20

functioning, you get these huge trucks.  And21

you might be back there at one point and say22
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there's a spacious 30 foot alley. It looks1

pristine.  But just wait when you come back2

when it's the first or the last of the3

month, or midday when all of these huge4

trucks pull up to load and they have to use5

the public space.  It's very hard to see6

around them.7

And I think you'll see how they8

even take up the 15 foot alley and we have9

to back out. It's really sort of a gentle10

person's agreement back there.  People who11

live there and work there, we know that we12

have to be careful. We know we have to back13

up.  We have to let people by.  But when you14

add 148 cars of people who have no clue. 15

There's been a few examples of alley rage,16

I'll call it, when they're stuck and they17

can't get out.  18

But this is also a place, I have19

to tell you, walk back there.  A lot of the20

rear yards are now recreation areas where21

the apartment buildings have their picnic22
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tables and they have awnings.  The kids1

still play back here, soccer. And so it's2

not your typical alley.  And I think that3

the other parties have tried to give you an4

inkling.5

If you go look at some of the6

pictures it show that we have to contend7

with deliveries and garage, it's fine. We8

know. We live in an alley. These are the9

things that happen. But there's a lot of10

irregular traffic patterns.11

You have a throughway through12

that storage center where cars wipe out from13

U Street into the alley. You have people14

backing out from parking lots like the bank. 15

Poor visibility.  You have a Brink truck16

that might tie up the alley.  There's all17

kinds of things. Utilities.18

If you look at these pictures,19

you'll see all the examples of why we really20

need to use 14th Street.  It's a matter of21

safety. 22
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And I think, Mr. Moy, did you get1

the letter from Assistant Chief of Police2

Patrick Burke?  He emailed you a letter.3

He's been out and he supports the curb cut4

on 14th Street. He has worked extensively5

with DDOT on pedestrian issues. And he6

reassured us on all of the visits, actually,7

that he's been out that the issue of8

pedestrian safety does not rest on curb9

cuts. It's about intersections.  So he said10

that there's a lot of innovations today, the11

way you color the sidewalk and the fact that12

curb cuts in D.C. are actually at the13

sidewalk level.14

So these are just some of the15

things that happen back there. And, you16

know, we don't want it to get worse. 17

They're all historic building. And, you18

know, just from the heavy traffic they're19

often hit by these big trucks that come20

back.21

So you also asked about how did22
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that alley get redone.  I included some1

pictures of how it used to be.  Like Vinice2

when it rained, we would fill up and the3

original bricks were right on the dirt.  So4

we lobbied for ten years and we finally did5

get it repaved because of all the heavy6

traffic that comes back there.7

So I hope -- you know, I don't8

want -- it's getting late and we all want to9

go home.  I hope you'll look at these10

picture because it shows the real world down11

there about what we contend with. And we12

don't want a safety issue for ourselves, for13

our neighbors, for the businesses, for the14

new people who will be coming.  We want it15

to be a pleasurable experience. And I think16

it will be, particularly if you let us have17

the curb cut.18

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I19

appreciate these photos.  This is exactly20

what --21

MS. KLEIN:  Sure.22
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VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  -- I1

needed to see in terms of just getting the2

sense of the character back here and so3

forth. So, thank you.4

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  And if I5

might add -- if I may add, Commissioner?6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.7

COMMISSIONER ESTRADA:  The ANC8

heard all of this testimony, saw all of9

these pictures and approved the curb cut. 10

So we are in support.11

And for those of us that live12

next to it and have lived with it for 3013

years, we're fine with it being right there.14

And if it serves this building, all the15

better.  So they wholeheartedly got our16

support.17

MS. KLEIN:  Yes. And I think City18

First wanted to be here.  All the19

businesses, we have Good Wood, all the20

businesses rely on access to their loading21

docks.  The storage, we have Good Wood, we22
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have Sam Gilliam's art studio, the bank, the1

M.A. Winter Building that has offices and2

services and then every single residents3

that takes up the rest of the block, they4

have to have their trash picked up.  So it's5

very lively back there.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  7

That reminds me, I don't think8

that the Board ever ruled on the party9

status application of City First Bank.  And10

I just wanted to get that done.  They were11

not here to participate as a party.  So I12

would suggest that we deny party status, but13

take in the application as testimony in the14

record.  Could I have a consensus of the15

Board on that?  Okay.  Good.  All right.  16

Yes?17

MS. KLEIN:  Well, I just have two18

questions.19

One, with regard to the new plan,20

does this new plan then become what's being21

approved?22
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MR. GLASGOW:  Yes. The plan that1

we submitted today, those two sheets.2

MS. KLEIN:  Okay.  And then,3

let's see.  I'm sorry.4

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But just5

focus on the relief that's being requested.6

MS. KLEIN:  Yes.7

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay. 8

This is not a PUD.9

MS. KLEIN:  Yes.10

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.  11

MS. KLEIN:  Yes.  Well, with that12

said, you know, there were things were13

listed in my letter that were on behalf of14

other people like the roof issue.  And15

because they're not party status and because16

you're not asking for anything, I'd just17

like to say I'm not going to speak to that.18

And we never had any issue with19

the lot occupancy. It was really just the20

question about the loading, and thank you21

for clarifying that, you know, as to why22
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it's not on the application.1

And then we certainly hope that2

you would consider the curb cut on the 14th3

Street.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can I ask5

you, do you know at this time whether you're6

not in opposition to the application then? 7

Because it doesn't sound like you are. But--8

MS. KLEIN:  I'm sorry.  9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you need10

time to think or think about.  Remember, I11

said I was going to get back to you at the12

end of the hearing.13

MS. KLEIN:  Sure.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And I don't15

know whether -- I've just put you on the16

spot right now.  If you need time after you17

hear the closing or whatever, to think about18

it or just talk to somebody, but that19

effects the process of this application. 20

Because if we were to vote on it, to be21

perfectly up front and you were in22
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opposition, then the Board normally then1

sends that kind of order out for a full2

order and that takes many months to write.3

MS. KLEIN:  Sure.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And if5

there's no party in opposition, then it's a6

summary order and it gets going out the7

door, you know, within a few days.  So I8

want you to think about that if you're9

really in support.  Or, you know, we could10

take a break for a few minutes if there's11

anything you have a concern with that you12

want to talk to the applicant about before13

you answer, I can give you that opportunity,14

too.  Because I know this makes a very big15

difference to the project whether an order16

comes out within a few days or a week or17

five months --18

MS. KLEIN:  Sure.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- when20

we're talking about financing.21

MS. KLEIN:  Well, we started to22
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talk before the proceeding got under way.1

And I think you wanted to tell me one more2

thing. So do you want to step out for just a3

minute and then we can come back?4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The other5

thing is, we can take a five or ten minute6

break because the Board also can decide7

whether or not we want to wait for the8

Office of Planning report.9

MR. GLASGOW:  I know, because I10

was going to address that. Because --11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, we can12

finish with your closing, too.  But I13

noticed in our calendar we're not meeting14

next week because of Veterans Day.  So, in15

fact, the next time we would meet would be16

two weeks from now.17

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, okay.19

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes, we would20

certainly want to take that into effect. 21

Because I'm trying think if they reinstate22
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their position they brought that was already1

there, then we know -- they withdrew2

position and their reasons for it, DDOT did. 3

Being in opposition.  They can only be in4

support or opposition, or I guess they can5

say they don't care. Well, if they don't6

care, then I don't want to hold up anything7

for that. If they're just coming back to say8

that we support or we're going to stay where9

we are right now, which is have no position,10

I don't want to wait a week for that.  And11

if they're going to maintain the position12

that they have, well they already submitted13

something and then they withdrew it. 14

And I was trying to go through in15

my own mind all the different scenarios and16

I'm trying to figure out well then why from17

the applicant's standpoint should we wait?18

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Mr.19

Glasgow, we understand what you're saying. 20

Even before.  21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And I22
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think the Board will consider whether we1

need the Office of Planning's report as2

well. But I do think that they --3

MR. GLASGOW:  But their report is4

in.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I understand6

what you're saying. I do understand what7

you're saying. And I also think that it may8

make a difference two weeks versus one week9

what happens.10

So, anyway, do you want to give a11

closing and then I'll give you all an12

opportunity.  We'll take a quick break and13

then come back.14

MR. GLASGOW:  Okay.  Well, with15

respect to the closing, I don't want to16

belabor the case on that. I think it's clear17

how we believe that we've met our burden of18

proof on all the issues that are before the19

Board. 20

And then whether you grant the21

curb cut with respect to whether it's22
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special exception or a variance, we're1

indifferent as to that.  You can choose one.2

We've laid out both cases for the Board to3

make a choice.4

And other than that, I think5

we've met all the other burden of proof. 6

And we've got significant support within the7

community for this case, and from the8

Council and Councilmembers involved.  And we9

don't see any reason why not to move10

forward.11

Okay.  Thank you.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.  Thank13

you.  14

So I think we'll take at least15

ten minutes will be enough, do you think, or16

do you want --17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We18

often go over that.  But I do understand19

that we have two other cases here to hear20

after yours. So we'll wrap this up shortly.21

And the other cases, I expect to22
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go much more quickly than this one.  Is1

there a problem with somebody having to go2

or anything or anything?3

Yes, sir, you want to come4

forward?  Come to the microphone, please.5

MR. MINTER:  Good evening, Madam6

Chair.7

Yes, I am requesting if at anyway8

possible the First Rock case could be moved9

up. I have a very important engagement that10

I need to get to. And I'm just wondering if11

we could have that done.12

I think this --13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I had14

said that you were going to be third instead15

of second?16

MR. MINTER:  Yes, ma'am.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Okay. 18

Does the other party have a problem with19

that?  I think they're both fairly quick,20

but, sir, you do in the back?  Okay.  21

You have to come to the mic if22
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you--1

MR. McKEEVER:  I guess that's2

fine as long a we get to them both tonight,3

I'm okay with that.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We5

have a quorum that's going to stay. Okay.  6

(Whereupon, at 6:00 p.m. off the7

record until 6:15 p.m.)8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We're9

back on the record.10

I think we're going to hear from11

Ms. Klein to see whether you would like --12

you know, how do you want to qualify your13

status.14

MS. KLEIN:  Yes. I approve this15

project.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So17

then we would call you a party in support of18

the application?19

MS. KLEIN:  That's right.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good. 21

All right.  22
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Then I think the Board has1

decided that we're going to deliberate on2

this case today and decide on this case3

today.  From the message that we understand4

by DDOT's withdrawal is that they don't have5

the same opposition.  I have to say that6

none of us read Exhibit 33, the letter that7

they submitted in support.  So --8

MR. GLASGOW:  They submitted in9

opposition.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean in11

opposition.  We didn't read that.  I want to12

put that on the record. But they withdrew13

it, so it doesn't matter. We certainly would14

have found it and read it if it were still15

to be considered.16

I understand that Office of17

Planning would take that position, and I18

think it was a nice offer to do that. But I19

think given all the evidence that we've20

heard today that we feel as a Board that21

we're ready to evaluate the case based on22
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all the evidence in the record.  And that we1

do take into consideration the economic2

climate and whether or not we really would3

expect or need further information from4

Office of Planning.5

So, that being said, I think6

we're going to deliberate this under motion,7

as it's getting late.8

Do we have a motion?9

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Madam Chair, I10

would move to improve Application 17831 of 11

Georgetown Strategic Capital, pursuant to 1112

DCMR § 3103.2 for a variance from the lot13

occupancy requirements of section 772, a14

variance from the requirements to provide15

public space at ground level under section16

633, a variance in the rear yard requirement17

of section 774, and a special exception from18

the prohibition of driveways that provide19

access from a pedestrian street to require20

parking spaces or loading berths under21

subsection 1903.2 to construct a new22
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multiple residential building with ground1

floor commercial uss in the ARTS C3A as well2

as the ARTS/CR District in the southwest3

corner of the intersection of 14th and U4

Streets, Northwest.  5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Second?6

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Madam Chair, I'd7

be happy to take the Board the deliberations8

with respect to the three variance requests9

and the special exception request and do my10

best getting through every single one and11

rely upon my colleagues to fill in the gaps.12

With respect to the first prong13

of the variance test, whether or not there's14

the presence of a unique situation or15

exceptional circumstance, we heard in the16

testimony and we've seen on the record that17

the subject property has an unusual shape. 18

It's narrow in width. There's the presence19

of several historic structures that20

contribute to the greater U Street Historic21

District. 22
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It's split zoned. There's the1

presence of the ARTS Overlay where at times2

the mixed zoning has a mix of building3

parameters as well as some of them4

conflicting in terms of the Zoning5

Regulations,6

Access to the alley, there's7

width issues. It's only a 15 foot alley8

leading into the rear of this property. And9

the route in order to get to the rear of the10

property has been described as circuitous.11

With respect to the second prong12

of the variance test, does the uniqueness in13

combination with the Zoning Regulations14

result in peculiar and exceptional practical15

difficulties.  And what I'll do is I'll go16

through the three variances, identify the17

practical difficulty and what unique18

situation applies to each one.19

With respect to the lot occupancy20

variance, I believe probably the biggest21

practical difficulty is the presence of22
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these historic structures. In this District1

there is not a lot occupancy requirement for2

commercial uses, which we heard in the3

testimony. That they could build to a 1004

percent lot occupancy on the ground floor.5

It is not until you get to the second floors6

and above where you run into lot occupancy7

issues as it pertains to the residential8

uses.9

In this District there's a 7510

percent lot occupancy requirement.  There I11

believe they meet the lot occupancy12

requirement on the southern part of the13

property. On the northern part of the14

property, they're just slightly over. And15

due to the historic structures that are16

currently on the property, it should be17

noted that above the second floor they do18

meet the lot occupancy requirements in the19

CR District.20

With respect to the second21

variance, which is rear yard. We heard in22
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the testimony that the rear yard is being1

measured at the southern boundary of the2

site. The U Street frontage has been3

designated as the front of the building.4

I believe the applicant said that5

they did draw up plans that showed a6

conforming rear yard at the southern end of7

the property, but because of HPRB's review8

they did not comment favorably on that9

because it would create a gap in the 14th10

Street street wall, which would be contrary11

to the ARTS Overlay.12

The third variance, which is13

there a third?  Ah, the provision of public14

space at the ground level in the CR15

District. We've seen recent cases where I16

think it should be noted that this provision17

kind of from an urban design standpoint18

doesn't get us the results that good urban19

planning and good urban design in terms of20

street level retail, the direction that21

that's going these days.  But with respect22
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to the practical difficulty, not only by1

providing the ten percent public space at2

the ground level, not only would that result3

in a loss of historic fabric, but it would4

also limit itself to poor urban design, take5

away from the pedestrian environment and be6

contrary to some of the goals of the ARTS7

Overlay.8

Moving on to the third prong of9

the variance test, and please interrupt if10

I've missed something. The third prong11

saying that does the granting of the12

variance result in a substantial detriment13

to the public good or will it substantially14

impair the intent, purpose and integrity of15

the zone plan.16

I think with respect to the rear17

yard and lot occupancy, I don't see anything18

that points to any kind of detriment to the19

public good or the zone plan.  This project20

very much advances many of the goals of the21

Comprehensive Plan as well as the ARTS22
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District, ARTS District Overlay.1

And I would say the same goes for2

the variance request from the provision of3

public space along the ground floor.4

Moving on to the special5

exception --6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let's just7

cover the public space to be thorough.  This8

is the one I think where there were9

conflicting regulations between the ARTS and10

the CR.  And that incompliance with CR would11

be detrimental to the provisions found in12

the ARTS.13

MEMBER DETTMAN:  That's right.14

There are conflicting regulations.  The ARTS15

suggests that you want to build to the16

property line, the CR provision says to17

provide ten percent of public space at the18

ground level which would require moving --19

actually demolishing some of the historic20

fabric and moving the development up the21

street.  So, yes, I failed to mention that22
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that was there.1

If we're ready to move onto the2

special exception, I believe I'll rely upon3

DC OP's report for that.  The special4

exception is from 1903.2 which says5

notwithstanding 2117.8(c)(1) no driveway6

that provides access from a pedestrian7

street to required parking spaces or loading8

berths shall be permitted.9

The Board does have the authority10

to grant relief from that provision by way11

of a special exception. And the criteria for12

that special exception takes us to section13

1906.  1906.1 says exceptions from the14

requirements of the ARTS District shall only15

be permitted if granted by the BZA under16

3104 after public hearing. And there's a17

listing of five criteria.18

1906.1(a) states the uses,19

buildings or features of the size, intensity20

and locations proposed will substantially21

advance the purposes of the ARTS Overlay and22
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will not adversely effect neighboring1

property or be detrimental to the health,2

safety, convenience, general welfare of3

persons living, working or visiting in the4

area.  5

Clearly, the proposed6

construction is introducing uses that are7

compatible with the surrounding neighborhood8

and the surrounding properties.  It would be9

consistent with the purpose of the ARTS10

Overlay in providing ground floor retail and11

potentially incorporating some ARTS uses in12

the ground floor.13

The proposed building also meets14

the building height and FAR requirements15

found in the applicable zoning districts.16

DC OP does note in their report17

that the location of the proposed driveway18

on 14th Street is a design feature that19

would counter to the goals of the ARTS20

Overlay. However, I think through the21

testimony from Gorove Slade and the22
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transportation study from Councilmember1

Mendelson, from other parties present at the2

case stating that the location of the access3

to the parking garage at the alley would be4

far more detrimental than the location on5

14th Street.6

There's an existing curb cut7

that's there.  It's been there for many8

years.  It's currently being used. I believe9

it's being used for a parking lot that has10

60 to 65 spaces. This proposal just11

relocates the existing curb cut slightly to12

the south.  And so I think condition (a) is13

met.14

(b) mentions exceptional15

circumstances effecting the property make16

compliance with the requirements of the17

chapter difficult or impossible, or the18

development provides alternative public19

benefits in lieu of the accepted uses or20

features that are comparable value to the21

public in achieving the purpose of the22
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chapter of the Comprehensive Plan.1

Again, the exceptional2

circumstances are the same ones that I've3

articulated in the variance test.  The4

shape, the existence of historic structures. 5

So that criteria (b) is met.6

(c) The architectural design7

concept of the project will enhance the8

urban design features of the immediate9

vicinity.10

I won't go through these word-11

for-word.  But it certainly does, it retains12

the historic fabric.  It's putting some13

other properties that currently have a14

parking lot on them, putting them back to15

productive use, adding some density in this16

area, promotes transportation oriented17

design. So it's a very good project18

architecturally and from an urban design19

perspective.20

(d) Deals with vehicular access21

and egress are located in the design so as22
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to minimize so as to minimize conflict with1

principal pedestrians ways.2

Again, there's an existing curb3

cut there.  So there's the expectation4

already that you're going to see cars5

crossing the sidewalk.6

I thought it was interesting to7

note that regardless of where the access to8

the parking garage is, you need to cross a9

sidewalk.  In my opinion, it's less10

detrimental to cross a sidewalk that's 2011

feet wide that's been there in existence for12

a while versus on T Street where we have a13

15 foot alley, poor sight lines and it's a14

street that's more residential in nature.15

I think DDOT is proposing bump16

outs to extend the distance between a17

vehicle going in and out of the parking18

garage and their ability to see up and down19

14th Street in order to pull into traffic20

safety.  By widening the sidewalk and the21

distance it also probably makes it safer for22
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pedestrians.1

And finally, criteria (e) the2

Board may impose requirements pertaining to3

design, pure in sign, size, landscaping, et4

cetera.5

According to OP's report the6

applicant has suggested creating a grade7

level curb cut for 14th Street driveway that8

includes paving materials similar to the9

adjacent sidewalk to maintain consistency10

among the streetscape improvements. If the11

Board was so inclined, we could require them12

to do that. But I think what we heard in the13

testimony there was mention about convex14

mirrors that allow cars pulling out to see15

better down the street so they can identify16

if pedestrians are coming down the street. 17

I think that this relief could be granted18

without imposing any sort of requirements as19

pit pertains to design appearance, design20

engine landscaping.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Excellent. 22
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Okay.  1

I agree, and I think the plans2

also do reflect some landscaping on them.3

And I don't see any reason to impose any4

further.5

The ANC is in support.  Dupont6

Circle Citizens Association also submitted7

something in support and had Ms. Klein had8

their spokesperson, and she's now in9

support.  And we had testimony from10

Councilmember Mendelson in support and also11

Jeff Coudriet from Jack Evan's office in12

support.13

So we don't have anybody in14

opposition, I don't believe.  I know that15

Office of Planning made some points in16

opposition to the driveway.  And I would17

assume, you can correct me if I'm wrong,18

that a lot of that was in reliance of the19

Department of Transportation's earlier20

position. And they in fact withdrew that21

position.22
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Yes, Mr. Jeffries?1

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Just, I2

would concur with Mr. Dettman's commentary,3

particularly around the variances.4

I would like to say that I do5

think this overall project is really an6

excellent example of in-field architecture7

and design. And it really showcases some of8

the difficulties, you know, in terms of all9

of the encumbrances that this applicant had10

to deal with in terms of a very active11

alley, historic structures, overlays. And12

this is really a classic variance13

application. And so just with the strength14

of that alone, I think that the application15

really speaks well. And I think the16

applicant has really met his burden in terms17

of proving needing relief for the various18

variances.19

I do want to say that I think20

that the alley situation, I really21

appreciate the photos that you submitted,22



390

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

Ms. Klein. It really does give a good story1

as to what's going on and that we need to be2

very thoughtful about overburdening our3

alley systems here.4

I know what DDOT is looking to5

do, and I'm supportive. But I think we might6

have to look at these things on a case-by-7

case basis.8

And I think that the whole issue9

around safety I mean is a real issue that we10

need to really be thoughtful about.11

And I really do appreciate you12

coming down and all your work, Ms. Klein, in13

terms of this.  Really making for a really14

good project.  So I want to thank you.15

And I will be supporting this16

application.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 18

Anything else?19

All those in favor say aye?20

ALL:  Aye.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those22
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opposed?  And those abstaining?1

And would you call the vote,2

please?3

MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair, the4

vote is recorded as three zero two to grant5

the application.6

Mr. Dettman made the motion, Ms.7

Miller seconded. Mr. Jeffries support the8

motion and two other Board members are not9

present at this time.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And this11

will be a summary order as there is no party12

in opposition.13

MS. BAILEY:  Thank you.  14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  15

MR. GLASGOW:  Thank you.  16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I17

think we're ready for the next case, Ms.18

Bailey, whenever you are.19

MS. BAILEY:  And this is First20

Rock Baptist Church, Application 1783621

pursuant to 11 DCMR § 3104.1, for a private22
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school (20 students) grades K through 5th,1

under section 2006 at premises 830 and 8342

Hilltop Terrace, Southeast.  The property is3

zoned R-2. It's located in Square 5390, Lots4

50 and 116.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good6

evening.  Okay.  7

8

As I said, I'm sure this case is9

going to go much more quickly.10

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But11

Holland & Knight just walked out of the12

room. I see that they're here.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are they on14

this case?  Okay.  15

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Oh,16

you're with Holland & Knight.  You're just17

trying to save some money.  Okay.  18

It's interesting, Holland &19

Knight walks out and I'm like how -- Okay. 20

Anyway, sorry.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So22
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why don't you identify yourself for the1

record to start?2

MR. MINTER:  Good afternoon,3

Madam Chair and Board members.4

My name is Anthony L. Minter.  I5

am the pastor of First Rock Baptist Church.6

MS. JONES:  Madam Chair and Board7

members, my name is Zelda Jones.  And I'm a8

teacher at the First Rock Baptist Church9

School.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is11

there anybody here on this case in addition,12

anybody else who will be testifying, ANC or13

anybody like that?  Okay.  That's what I14

thought, this would go much more quickly. So15

you don't have all those parties or anything16

like that.17

Okay.  Do  you want to just18

briefly address why you're here? Do you have19

two schools that you --20

MR. MINTER:  One school.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  One school. 22
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Okay.  1

MR. MINTER:  It in two buildings.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  One school,3

two buildings?4

MR. MINTER:  That are adjacent.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  6

MR. MINTER:  All right.  Shall I7

begin?8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sure.9

MR. MINTER:  All right.  We here10

before the Board today seeking special11

exception to operate a private school in a12

residential zoned area. The property in13

question is located at 830 and 834 Hilltop14

Terrace, Southeast, Washington, D.C.15

We have submitted a hearing16

statement that we believes shows the details17

of compliance for this special exception.18

Hopefully, you will agree.19

If I might just give a little20

background on the case.  We've been21

operating this school for the past ten years22
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under the mistaken impression that our1

current Certificate of Occupancy was2

sufficient to allow us to operate our3

Christian school in that that Certificate of4

Occupancy stated that we would be holding5

Bible classes and Sunday school and meeting6

in that area.  After being cited by the7

Department of Consumer and Regulatory8

Affairs we realized otherwise, and we9

immediately began to do everything necessary10

to come into compliance.11

Our church has had a history of12

serving the community and meeting the needs,13

to the best of our ability, to improve the14

quality of life of the residents, as well as15

our membership. In the past we have provided16

child development center, some affordable17

housing as well as some senior housing. Our18

Christian school is a further attempt to do19

the same, even to the point where we have20

supplemented the cost of the school in order21

to keep it affordable for the residents of22
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the community.1

My understanding is that the2

concern of this Board is that the operation3

of this school will not in anyway become4

objectionable to the adjoining or nearby5

properties because of noise or parking or6

any other way negatively effect the quality7

of life.8

We have shown that there is ample9

street parking as well as more than10

sufficient off-street parking. And if you11

will, I submitted today it's just some12

photos just to kind of further back that up.13

If you look at the photos that were present,14

I don't know whether you have them.15

The first one is actually just a16

picture so that you can see -- and this was17

actually taken today just before I came here18

so that you could see the parking is not an19

issue. That there is plenty of available20

parking. That's on the page 1 of that21

submission.22
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And then at the bottom part1

you'll see that there is also some off-2

street parking available as well in the back3

of those.4

And then if you look on page 2,5

to the extreme right top, is just again6

another piece of property not in question in7

here, but it is a piece of property that is8

nearby that we own also with additional9

parking as well as directly in back of the10

church there's still additional parking.11

So parking basically is not an12

issue.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can I ask14

you how many parking spaces you have then on15

the school property?16

MR. MINTER:  On the actual17

property of the school?18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.19

MR. MINTER:  That would be one,20

two, three actually on the property of the21

school.  But --22
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VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Between1

both houses or --2

MR. MINTER:  Between both houses,3

three spots.4

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Three5

spots?6

MR. MINTER:  Yes.  7

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  You8

can't get more than three cars between them?9

MR. MINTER:  Well, I suppose we10

could.  But to put on the --11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Which12

picture shows the parking on the school13

property?14

MR. MINTER:  It's number 1 at the15

two -- it's two different angles.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Down here,17

okay.18

MR. MINTER:  Right.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But20

you only have two teachers and two spaces21

for three teachers.22
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MR. MINTER:  Right, there's only1

two teachers.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you meet3

the regulations.4

MR. MINTER:  Yes.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then you6

say in addition there's ample parking. 7

Because you can see by these pictures8

there's all this parking on the street,9

right?10

MR. MINTER:  Right.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  12

MR. MINTER:  And on page 2 where13

you see behind the church, it's directly14

across the alley from what you see on page15

1.  So on the opposite side of that alley is16

other parking that belongs to the church.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So18

but you've been operating for ten years?19

MR. MINTER:  Yes, ma'am.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any21

complaints?22
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MR. MINTER:  None.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And nobody's2

here complaining about your operations?3

MR. MINTER:  Correct.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So it5

looks there hasn't been adverse impact on6

neighboring property.7

And are you increasing your8

enrollment or anything like that from what9

you've been operating with?10

MR. MINTER:  No, ma'am.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No?  Okay.  12

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But DCRA13

basically said you weren't in compliance14

because?15

MR. MINTER:  They said that the16

occupancy -- that the Certificate of17

Occupancy did not allow for a private18

school.19

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.  20

MR. MINTER:  Because what it21

actually reads that we would be allowed to22
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do Sunday school, Bible class and have1

meeting space.  So all this time we thought2

that was sufficient --3

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.  4

MR. MINTER:  -- as well for a5

private a private school. And when they6

showed up, they told us otherwise.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And how did8

they come upon telling you this, noticing9

that --10

MR. MINTER:  They just showed up11

one day.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They just13

showed up one day?14

MR. MINTER:  Yes.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.16

MR. MINTER:  I don't know if you17

really want me to start talking about that.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, I just19

was curious.20

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  There21

might be a rat in the neighborhood.  I was22
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kidding.1

MR. MINTER:  Well, I don't know2

what caused them to come, I just know they3

showed up one day.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I5

mean it's late, and I just want to get6

focused for the information we might need.7

Because, I mean you can tell me more, but it8

doesn't -- and we'll hear from Office of9

Planning.  So far it doesn't look like there10

are any objectional impacts.  You have a11

history of operating. You have parking12

that's required.  What we do though with the13

schools usually, though, is identify the14

parameters.  Like, for instance, you have 2015

students K through 5 five days a week. Is16

that a number are you going to stick with,17

or if we were to give you a order approving18

special exception for you to operate your19

school and we often would put in as part of20

our conditions, we can discuss whether we21

want to do this, but that's what we normally22
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do.  You know, 20 students, two faculty. 1

But if you expect to grow somewhat, we can2

build that in if we don't think it's going3

to have an adverse impact.4

MR. MINTER:  Right. Well, we5

actually do not have the 20 students.  We6

are equipped to take 20 students. We do not7

have that many.  But we would not in that8

particular space take anymore than 209

students.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 11

Sometimes we then say not to exceed 2012

students.13

And how about faculty and staff,14

do you have an idea of the numbers on that?15

MR. MINTER:  I would not really16

expect it to -- one more at the most.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And you have18

two?19

MR. MINTER:  Have currently two.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  If we21

did that, that would be no problem up to22
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three faulty and staff? Okay.  1

And then the days that you2

operate Monday through Friday the school?3

MR. MINTER:  That's right.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And what are5

the hours?6

MS. JONES:  7:45 to 3:00 in the7

afternoon.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You9

don't have an after school here or anything10

like that or you do?11

MS. JONES:  We have an after12

school program from 3:00 to 6:00.  3:00 p.m.13

to 6:00 p.m.14

MR. MINTER:  And we do offer15

before fare that would start at, I believe,16

is it 6:00 or 6:30.  It starts at 6:00.17

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Before18

care?19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is it all20

related to the school?21

MR. MINTER:  It's all related to22
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the school, yes.1

MS. JONES:  Yes.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So before3

care for parents that have to drop off their4

kids even earlier than 7:45, could drop them5

off at 6:00.6

MR. MINTER:  Exactly.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The same8

population and same with afterwards?9

MR. MINTER:  Exactly.10

MS. JONES:  Yes.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So12

it's really 6:00 to 6:00?  Okay.  13

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Where14

exactly is the playground?15

MR. MINTER:  Okay.  If you look16

over -- that same document we were looking17

at, number 2.18

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes, but19

I'm trying to see it from the floor -- do20

you have the Office of Planning's --21

MR. MINTER:  Yes.22
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VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Go to1

page 3.  Oh, I think I probably know where2

it is now.  But I think I know where it is. 3

It's right here.  I know where it is.4

MR. MINTER:  Okay.  5

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay. 6

And there's just not been any in terms of7

hours, I mean there's been no complaints in8

terms of noise from the children or anything9

like that?10

MR. MINTER:  None whatsoever.  If11

I may, actually if you -- on the number 2,12

my purpose of taking that picture you13

actually se the playground.14

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.15

MR. MINTER:  The yard that I was16

standing in and taking that picture is one17

of the properties in question.18

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  It's19

your home, right.20

MR. MINTER:  So it's on the other21

side of the alley.22



407

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Right.1

MR. MINTER:  To the left you'll2

see our church and to the right is a piece3

of property also that we own.4

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.  5

MR. MINTER:  And so the closest6

neighbor would be two -- not the one we're7

in, not the yard we're in, not the next8

yard, but the next yard.9

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Probably10

up here?11

MR. MINTER:  Yes.12

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay. 13

Okay.  14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So is the15

school in the church?16

MR. MINTER:  No. It's not inside17

the church. The two buildings that are used18

for the church, the two houses used for the19

church are on -- I mean, are used for the20

school are across the alley from the church.21

MS. JONES:  Page 1.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It's1

the houses.  Okay.  And that's all they're2

used for?3

MS. JONES:  Yes.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So in the5

evening nobody's there?6

MR. MINTER:  Well, we do use them7

for ourselves --8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, other9

purposes?10

MR. MINTER:  Right.  For Bible11

classes and meetings.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 13

MR. MINTER:  Not necessarily to14

do with the school, but the church use.15

MEMBER DETTMAN:  I just wanted to16

get clarification on something in the17

record.  In your preliminary statement you18

mentioned that -- where is it? While there19

is no off-street parking on the subject20

property, OP says that you're going to have21

parking. And then I think what I just heard22
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is that you have two spaces.1

MR. MINTER:  I'm sorry.  That2

should be there is off-street parking.3

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Okay.  4

MR. MINTER:  There's plenty of5

off-street parking.6

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Okay.  7

MR. MINTER:  Which those pictures8

are designed to show.  And, actually, that9

was corrected and I'm wondering now if my10

secretary may have sent you the not11

corrected copy.12

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Okay.  Thank13

you.  14

MR. MINTER:  But there is off-15

street parking. Plenty of it.16

MEMBER DETTMAN:  All times of the17

day?18

MR. MINTER:  Yes.19

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Because you20

obviously took these photographs at a21

certain time?22
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MR. MINTER:  Yes.1

MEMBER DETTMAN:  You said just2

before you came here?3

MR. MINTER:  Right, and4

intentionally because I figured that that5

would show -- I mean that at anytime,6

really, that -- you could go anytime and you7

would find pretty much the same thing. Of8

course, there are always exceptions when you9

may find a few cars. But that's very10

consistent.11

MEMBER DETTMAN:  So like 7:30 in12

the morning what would the scene be on the13

street?14

MR. MINTER:  It would look really15

pretty much the same, yes.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you get17

very many early drop offs?18

MR. MINTER:  Well, and she could19

probably speak to that better because I'm20

not there all during the day.21

MS. JONES:  Most of the students22
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have been early drop offs except for, I1

would say maybe four -- four or five.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But3

they're not bothering the other neighbors on4

the street?  5

MS. JONES:  No.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They're not7

that close -- these houses aren't that close8

to other houses.9

MS. JONES:  No. What happens10

those that are not -- those that are not11

early drop offs, their parents drop them off12

just in time for school. Yes.13

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  What14

percentage of students are walking?15

MS. JONES:  Two that I can16

remember. One from my class who lives on the17

same street, basically right down at the18

corner of the other end.  And another19

student that lives on the other side of the20

church.21

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Wait.22
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Wait.  How many students right now are at1

the school?  I know you have up to 20.  I2

mean, you can go up to 20 but how many?3

MS. JONES:  There are 11.4

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Eleven?5

MS. JONES:  Yes.6

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay. 7

So of the 11 you have perhaps two that are8

actually walking.9

MS. JONES:  Yes.10

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And then11

there's another nine that their parents are12

using public transportation?  I mean, are --13

MS. JONES:  Their parents are14

driving them, yes.15

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  --16

driving them?17

MS. JONES:  Yes.  18

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  There's19

no real public transportation?  I guess, you20

know, you have Alabama Avenue so you have --21

MS. JONES:  There is a bus, yes.22
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MR. MINTER:  There is a bus.1

MS. JONES:  There is a bus that2

comes to the corner.3

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  A number4

of people using that?5

MS. JONES:  If I can remember,6

maybe one parent that would use the bus7

sometimes, but she brought her two children.8

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay. 9

Thank you.  10

MEMBER DETTMAN:  One thing I was11

wondering is for your pick up and drop off,12

and I presume that happens in the front of13

your property and not in the alley, pick up14

and drop off?15

MR. MINTER:  Actually, I think I16

would be correct in saying it actually is17

both.18

MEMBER DETTMAN:  It's both? 19

Okay.  20

MS. JONES:  Yes.21

MEMBER DETTMAN:  For the pick up22
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and drop off that occurs on Hilltop, I was1

wondering well if I was dropping off my2

child on your side of the street, not a3

problem because the child gets out and steps4

right almost onto the sidewalk.  Are there5

any problems or anything that the Board6

needs to consider in cases where they're7

being dropped off on the opposite side of8

the street where they have to actually cross9

the street?10

MS. JONES:  That does not happen.11

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Okay.  12

MS. JONES:  We don't allow the13

parents to do that.  Yes.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I15

have one more question.  And that is you16

have 11 students now and there's no17

problems, no complaints, whatever. How do we18

know -- can you give us some reason that we19

could safely assume that if we give an order20

allowing you to increase up to 20, that21

there also would be no adverse problems22
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then?1

MR. MINTER:  Well, I can speak to2

that.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  4

MR. MINTER:  We have had as many5

as 19.  And even in the time when we had 19,6

there was no issue with the community7

whatsoever.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any9

other questions?10

All right. Why don't we go -- do11

you want to say more or shall we just go to12

Office of Planning at this point?13

MR. MINTER:  You can go to Office14

of Planning.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All16

right.  Let's do that.17

MR. MORDFIN:  Good evening.18

I'm Stephen Mordfin with the19

Office of Planning. And the subject20

application is in conformance with the21

provisions of section 206 of the Zoning22
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Regulations in that their request is for a1

private school within a residence district. 2

It should not become objectionable to3

adjoining and nearby properties because the4

maximum number of students is 20.5

The playground is located across6

the alley from the school and surrounded by7

either the church -- other church properties8

or Alabama Avenue. 9

And pick up and drop off is10

spread out over a one hour and 45 minute11

time period in the morning and a three hour12

and 60 time period in the evenings depending13

on how many students attend the after care14

or before care programs.15

Also, two parking spaces are16

provided as required even if the applicant17

increases the number of faculty from two to18

three. 19

Therefore, the Office of Planning20

recommends that the Board approve the21

application.22
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Thank you.  1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any2

questions from Board members?3

Any questions from the applicant?4

Do you have a copy of the Office5

of Planning report?6

MR. MINTER:  No, I don't think7

so. No.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We9

can get you one.  Do we have an extra one.10

MR. MORDFIN:  I had sent one to11

the attorney. I don't have an extra one.  I12

just have one.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Its very14

favorable to you, just as he recommended15

right now.16

Do you have an extra copy?  Okay. 17

So there's no one here from the18

ANC, isn't that correct?  Okay.  19

I want to note for the record20

that ANC 7E did submit a report in support21

of the application saying that the church22
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school has been in existence for some time1

and it's a small school, and they haven't2

had any complaints.  And they recommend that3

the school continue to operate, and the vote4

was seven to zero.  5

Okay.  There doesn't seem to be6

any problems here.7

Do you have any other comments8

you want to make before we deliberate and9

rule on your application?10

MR. MINTER:  No. No.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm12

going to then let you know the conditions13

I'm thinking about and you can react to14

that. And then I will put it to a vote, and15

it's basically just what we went through16

before.  But you have to live with it and I17

want to make sure that this is fine.18

Maximum enrollment shall be 20.19

MR. MINTER:  That's right.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And up to21

three faculty and staff.  22
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Operations shall be Monday1

through Friday 6:00 to 6:00, 6:00 a.m. to2

6:00 p.m.  And then I was going to put in3

there the 20 students grades K through 5.4

MR. MINTER:  That's correct.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 6

That's it for my proposed conditions.  7

Does anybody have any comments on8

the Board?  Comments from Office of9

Planning?10

MR. MORDFIN:  No.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.12

All right. Then I would -- did13

you want to make any other statement,14

otherwise I'm going to go -- I probably15

asked you that already?16

MR. MINTER:  No.  I think I'm17

good.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All19

right.  Then I think that we're ready to20

move on this.  I know it's late, and I21

thought this was a pretty straightforward22
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case. So, therefore I'm going to move1

approval of Application 17836 of First Rock2

Baptist church, pursuant to 11 DCMR §3

3194,1, for a private school, 20 students4

grades K through 5th under section 206 at5

premises 830 and 834 Hilltop Terrace,6

Southeast as conditioned.7

Do I have a second?8

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Second, Madam9

Chair.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Further11

deliberation?  Okay.  12

I would just say that based on13

the history of this school and the testimony14

we've heard today from the applicant and the15

Office of Planning and the ANC report16

there's been no evidence whatsoever of any17

objectionable impacts on neighboring18

properties. And the applicant has shown that19

they have the parking that's required to20

meet the regulations. And also, it's ample21

parking.22
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Okay.  All those in favor say1

aye. ALL:  Aye.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those3

opposed?4

All those abstaining?5

And would you call the vote6

please?7

MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair, the8

vote is recorded as three zero two to grant9

the application.10

The motion was made by Ms.11

Miller, seconded by Mr. Dettman, Mr.Jeffries12

also supported the project. Two Board13

members are not present at this time.14

And summary order?15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, summary16

order.17

That means that they're going to18

write up basically our approval with the19

conditions.  And you should have that in a20

few days.21

MR. MINTER:  Okay.  Thank you22
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very much.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank2

you.  Thank you for your patience.3

Okay.  We're ready for the last4

case of the afternoon.  Second case of the5

evening.6

MS. BAILEY:  Application 17838 of7

Benjamin and Kathleen McKeever, pursuant to8

11 DCMR 3104.1, for a special exception for9

a rear addition to an existing one-family10

dwelling under section 223, not meeting the11

court and nonconforming structure12

requirements at section 406 and 2001.3.  The13

property is located at 4810 Upton Street,14

Northwest. Square 1603, Lot 36 and it zoned15

R-1-B.16

The applicant revised the project17

computations and indicate that relief is not18

needed from the court requirements as the19

project was advertized.  I believe the20

applicant is seeking another type of relief21

and so he may need to clarify this at this22
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point, Madam Chair.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 2

You're on.3

MR. McKEEVER:  Okay.  Thank you,4

Madam Chair and members of the Board for5

staying late to hear my case.6

My name is Ben McKeever.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you8

for your patience, too.  Okay.  9

MR. McKEEVER:  My name is Ben10

McKEever.  I'm the owner of 4817 Upton11

Street with my wife Kathleen McKeever, who12

is not here.13

Basically I'm seeking a special14

exception to do a rear addition to the back15

of my home. It's a two story house in a16

residential neighborhood zoned for single-17

family housing. Building a second story on18

the rear part of the house, which is19

currently one story. Basically popping off20

the roof and doing an addition. Not21

expanding the footprint, just building up.22
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As our property stands now it's1

smaller and narrower, the lot is, than2

required for our zone.  In addition, it has3

a nonconforming open court adjacent to the4

alley that joins to Tilden Street. Do that's5

the rear, I guess, east side of the house if6

you were looking at the drawings. It's about7

1½ feet from the alley, which is our8

property line.  The rear part of the house9

comes in a foot and a half. So it's10

currently a nonconforming open court.  And11

what we were proposing to build on top of12

that and actually extend the second story13

out to match the front of the house so it14

would be in line with the property, which we15

thought it was creating an open court niche. 16

And then after conferring with the Office of17

Planning we had a little back and forth And18

they suggested that we rename that proposed19

condition to a side yard.  And Ill him20

discuss that.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 22
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And let me just jump in here.  Because, you1

know, it is late --2

MR. McKEEVER:  Yes.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- so I'm4

going to cut to the chase somewhat.5

MR. McKEEVER:  Sure. Sure.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This is7

self-certified, right? You thought you8

needed certain relief and you talked to the9

Office of Planning and then you -- right?10

MR. McKEEVER: We self-certified--11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  As opposed12

to the Zoning Administrator referring you to13

us, that's what we call self-certified.14

MR. McKEEVER:  Yes, it's self-15

certified.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 17

Basically some of us, and I'm not saying18

that we've decided yet, but some of us19

including myself have looked at the Office20

of Planning report as to what's going on21

here. And it looks like you're not22
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increasing any nonconformity.  That you have1

a nonconforming property.2

MR. McKEEVER:  Correct.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And4

you're making changes, you're doing an5

addition but none of the addition is6

increasing the degree of nonconformity of7

any of your nonconformities?8

MR. McKEEVER:  That's my9

understanding.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So11

let me ask the Office of Planning since, you12

know, Mr. Goldstein was advising you on13

this.  Unless you want to respond.  I'm not14

sure you need relief at all is my point.15

MR. McKEEVER:  Okay.  16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This may all17

be matter of right.18

MR. McKEEVER:  I'll turn it over19

to the experts.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  21

MR. McKEEVER:  Mr. Goldstein.22
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MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Good evening,1

Madam Chair. 2

I apologize in advance for the3

squeaky voice this evening.4

Yes, it is possible that relief5

isn't needed.  This is kind of a little6

quirky overly technocratic thing.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.8

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  It's covering9

over an open court which therefore makes it10

no longer a court because a court has to be11

open to the sky.12

We talked to the Zoning13

Administrator and one of our thoughts was14

that perhaps a nonconforming side yard. 15

Matt Le Grant seemed to agree with us on16

that point.  I think it's kind of a17

conservative way of looking at it.18

Again, this is relief under 223,19

so it's not -- it's overly belabored point.20

The issue is kind of that.  I guess it's how21

do you describe it?22
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What you're doing is it's1

building out to the lot line and creating a2

zero foot side yard which under the3

definition --4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is there not5

already no side yard?6

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Yes, there's a7

zero yard. So technically you couldn't have8

a side yard even if you set it back. Because9

a side yard has to be open from the front of10

the dwelling to the back of the dwelling.11

It's questionable. If you look at12

405.8, and that kind of goes to not13

decreasing the side yard. It's not14

decreasing.  It's going from zero to zero.15

But some of the language, and I think in16

some of the interpretations of that17

language, would actually force to move that18

off of the lot line.  19

It's a bit conservative to say20

they need the relief here, but rather than21

not be tripped up by this.22
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VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  "Tripped1

up" by going to the Zoning Administrator, is2

that what you're saying?3

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Yes, exactly. 4

It's a 223. So I mean it's not -- they're5

not seeking a variance specifically on this6

point.  It's a little bit of an unusual7

case, but in describing it it's not really8

an extension of a nonconforming court.  That9

isn't the case.  So is it an extension of a10

nonconforming side yard?  I think that's the11

best way we're able to describe this.12

I'd rather --13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because for14

it to refer to the extension of a15

nonconforming side yard, it would have to16

increase the nonconformity of the side yard. 17

Well, we've had cases like this and so18

therefore the Board -- but some of us did go19

through this whole thing with what does it20

mean to extend the side yard under 405.8, or21

whatever. And there's two types of22
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extension. One is when you extend it in line1

with where it is.  You know, you're just2

building your addition along the same,3

you're aligning it along the same thing.4

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Yes.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's one6

thing.  And then the other is if you're7

extending your side yard into an already8

nonconforming side yard and thereby9

decreasing the width of the side yard.10

That's what the regulations are concerned11

with.12

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  I know there's13

been some discussion in the past if also14

that's interpreted differently for side15

yards under five feet versus side yards16

above five feet.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's true.18

That's true.  405.8 does talk about five19

feet.20

MR. GOLDSTEIN: I mean, I21

certainly don't want to reinvent our22
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analysis on 405.8.1

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Madam Chair, if2

I could just interrupt for a second here? 3

Because I actually think that because this4

house is currently nonconforming, I think5

it's kind of confusing the conversation.6

Notwithstanding 2001.3, let's7

just look at the wording of 223.  Because8

223 regulates not just additions to9

nonconforming buildings. It regulates10

additions to conforming buildings.  And the11

purpose of 223 was to make it easier for12

homeowners to put additions onto their13

house.14

So looking at the word of 223.1: 15

"An addition to a one family dwelling or16

flat shall be permitted even though the17

addition or accessory structure does not18

comply with all the right requirements of19

401, 403, 404."  It only speaks to the20

addition.21

So whether or not you have a22
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nonconforming structure or a conforming1

structure if I'm going to put on an addition2

that does not meet the side yard3

requirements, I need to come in for 223.4

The presence of this5

nonconforming thing, which is an open court,6

I don't think has any weight on this7

hearing.  Just because of the language of8

223. It says:  "An addition shall be9

permitted even though it does not comply10

with all the requirements of 401, 403, 404,11

if and 6 if approved by the BZA.12

So this addition, which is a13

second floor addition, does not meet the 814

foot side yard requirement.15

MEMBER DETTMAN:  I'd agree with16

that.  17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Doesn't me -18

- I'm sorry. It doesn't meet the other19

requirements either, the other nonconforming20

-- preexisting nonconforming requirements,21

right?22
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MEMBER DETTMAN:  Well, it doesn't1

need to.  It's not creating a court. It's2

within the height regulations. It's meeting3

FAR. It's meeting all of the area4

requirements of Chapter 4 except for the5

side yard in a R-1-B.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It doesn't7

meet 401 and 405.8

MEMBER DETTMAN:   What?9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  401.10

MEMBER DETTMAN:  401 is --11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: 12

Nonconforming lot area and lot width.13

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Well, that's14

right. And the Board's interpretation in the15

recent past is that when it comes to lot16

area or lot area and lot width, it's not17

something you can really change. So to come18

in and say I'm a nonconforming lot but I19

want to put on a addition, grant me the 223. 20

When it comes to the 401, we've typically21

said you don't need relief.  But for the22
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side yard, this addition this second floor1

does not meet the area requirements of2

Chapter 4 when it comes to side yard. 3

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  If you'd prefer4

that lot area and lot width not be noted, I5

mean that's fine. It's really just trying to6

be overly cautious with naming the7

nonconformities on the site.  8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, you do9

that all the time. I think it's an accurate10

portrayal of the property.  I don't have a11

problem with that if it shows its12

nonconforming. 13

I think Mr. Dettman and I might14

have a disagreement about, you know, if it's15

a preexisting nonconformity and that16

nonconformity isn't increased by the17

addition, then I think we've interpreted as18

not needing relief.  And I'm not sure why19

401 would be different from 405.20

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Well, since --21

if this was a conforming structure, 2001.322
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wouldn't be in the conversation. But since1

it has a nonconforming open court, it takes2

us to 223.  But it also makes us check in3

with 2001.  Read the words of 2001. It says:4

"Enlargements or additions may be made to5

the structure provided that."  And then you6

go to (b)  "The addition or enlargement7

itself shall conform to the use and8

structure requirements."9

So the addition itself must10

conform with the structure requirements or11

area requirements.12

So, again, it's checking in and13

applying the area requirements of Chapter 414

solely to the addition, which since we don't15

meet 2001.3(b)(1), but luckily it's included16

in the 223.17

So even though we don't meet18

2001.3, it kicks us into 223 and let's us go19

forward under a special exception.20

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Okay.  I'd agree21

with that.  I mean, these areas aren't22
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asking necessarily for relief, per se. I1

mean, it's all considered as part of the 2232

analysis. It's just more descriptive in some3

ways, than anything else.4

MEMBER DETTMAN:  I think the key5

point, and it's very easy to apply the6

addition to the entire structure when the7

language of 223 and 2001 speaks specifically8

to the addition.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I10

mean, I see something different here that I11

think I haven't seen in some other cases.12

Perhaps your point about 2001.3(b)(1) the13

addition or enlargement itself shall conform14

to use and structure requirements.  Well, I15

guess the addition in this case itself does16

not conform to the structure requirements,17

is that right?  So if that's the case, then18

we should go forward with the 223?19

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  That was my20

interpretation of it.  It's not asking for21

relief per se from the side yard. 223 is22
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saying that it doesn't have to comply with1

all of these elements. And we're saying that2

one of the elements we think it doesn't3

comply with is side yard. So we're4

referencing th fact that its nonconformed5

for side yard under a 223 analysis.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I7

just maybe am missing something.  Why do we8

-- you pull out side yard.  I mean, it9

doesn't comply with 401 either then, does10

it?  The addition?  Right?11

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Well, my12

application listed four different areas. It13

listed lot area, lot width, side yard and14

2001.3.  So I hit them all.  I didn't leave15

those out.16

I can see an argument whether the17

addition impacts lot area or lot width or18

not. I just include it.  I mean, they're19

nonconforming to the zoning, whether you say20

they're impacted by the addition is another21

discussion.  But I don't see any reason not22
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to call them out as part of a 223 analysis.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I2

wanted to ask you one other thing.  Don't3

worry.4

MR. McKEEVER:  I'm trying to keep5

up.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Either way7

you're to be fine.  Yes.8

I've never seen it described it9

as a side yard of zero feet before.  Why is10

that used in this case.11

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  I guess it just12

depends how do you want to describe it. 13

They're not providing side yard, so14

therefore it's a side yard of zero.  Tough15

to think of the right terminology.16

This one is, in many ways, it's17

not unreasonable thing to be asking.  It's18

just how do you describe it from a technical19

point of view.  They're not providing a side20

yard so we said a side yard of zero. You21

can't really have a side yard of zero. That22
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doesn't exist.  So, you know, the language1

may not have caught up with what's kind of2

going on, but we did our best to kind of3

describe it.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  The5

night is young, right?6

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Let's7

move on,8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right. 9

Okay.  All right.   This is unusual case.10

But in any event, the bottom line since it's11

not that clear, we will go forward I guess12

with the 223 consideration.  And I think13

that it shows there aren't any adverse14

impacts from this addition, as far as I can15

tell.16

Is there anything else we need to17

know?18

MR. McKEEVER:  Just I got letters19

from neighbors in support. I think we20

submitted those. The ANC approved it. No21

objections.  You know, Paul's report was an22
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approval.  So that was it.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And it2

doesn't effect anyone's light and air?3

MR. McKEEVER:  Yes, that's4

correct.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 6

Anything else you want to add, or we'll go7

to Office of Planning one more time for 223?8

MR. McKEEVER:  No, that's all.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  10

VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  It's11

kind of zoning purgatory.12

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Hi. Good evening,13

again.14

Again, my name is Paul Goldstein.15

And perhaps under these circumstances less16

is more.  The Office of Planning recommends17

approval of this application under section18

223 for a proposal that does not meet the19

requirements of the few sections we've20

discussed.21

We think that the applicant has22
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satisfied the 223.2 requirements.  No1

adverse impacts.  And we note that the ANC2

supports it. There were five letters of3

support in the record.  4

And I'm available for any5

additional questions that you may have.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. I7

think I've asked all my questions.  8

Any other questions?  Does the9

applicant have any questions?10

MR. McKEEVER:  No, ma'am.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have12

a copy of the report?  You do?13

MR. McKEEVER:  Yes.  Not on me,14

but I have one.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I16

don't see anybody else in the audience. I17

don't know why.18

Final comments?19

MR. McKEEVER:  I don't think so.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm21

going to move to approve Application 1783822
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of Benjamin and Kathleen McKeever pursuant1

to 11 DCMR § 3104.1 for a special exception2

for a rear addition to an existing one3

family dwelling under section 223 not4

meeting -- well, I guess Ill leave at that. 5

Court is out.  Not meeting I think we said6

nonconforming structure 2001.3 requirements7

at 4819 Upton Street, Northwest.8

Okay.  I think Office of Planning9

of did a thorough analysis and there is no10

increase in the nonconformities that existed11

before and there's no adverse impact on12

light and air or privacy and enjoyment. And13

it's in character with the houses along the14

alley. It's on the rear.  And five neighbors15

have submitted letters in support and as has16

the ANC.17

Okay.  Any other comments?18

All those in favor say aye.19

ALL:  Aye.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those21

opposed?22
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All those abstaining?1

And would you call the vote,2

please.3

MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair, the4

vote is three zero two to grant the5

application. The motion was made by Ms.6

Miller, seconded by Mr. Jeffries. Mr.7

Dettman supported the motion. Two of the8

Board members are not present at this time.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And this10

will be a summary order also because there's11

no party in opposition. So you should get an12

order, an order should be available within a13

few days.14

So, that's good news.15

MR. McKEEVER:  Does it get mailed16

to me?17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't18

know, actually.  Yes, it does get mailed to19

you. Yes.20

MR. McKEEVER:  Okay.  21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So if you22
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don't get it, you can contact Office of1

Zoning, Mr. Moy, or whatever.  But you2

should get it.3

And enjoy your addition.4

Okay.  Thank you.  5

MR. McKEEVER:  Okay.  Thank you. 6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think that7

concludes our cases on the agenda for8

November 5th, am I correct, Ms. Bailey?9

MS. BAILEY:  Yes, Madam Chair.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  11

MS. BAILEY:  See you in two12

weeks.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Hearing's14

adjourned. Yes, see you in two weeks.15

(Whereupon, a 7:17 p.m. the16

hearing was adjourned.)17

18

19

20

21

22
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